

Parameter Estimation with Enhanced Performance Stanislav Aranovskiy

▶ To cite this version:

Stanislav Aranovskiy. Parameter Estimation with Enhanced Performance. Automatic. Université de Rennes 1, 2021. tel-03411557

HAL Id: tel-03411557 https://centralesupelec.hal.science/tel-03411557

Submitted on 2 Nov 2021

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés. CentraleSupélec, campus Rennes Institut d'Electronique et des Technologies du numéRique (IETR)

École doctorale MathSTIC Université de Rennes 1

Mémoire présenté pour obtenir le diplome d'Habilitation à diriger des recherches (Génie informatique, automatique et traitement du signal)

Parameter Estimation with Enhanced Performance

Stanislav Aranovskiy

Soutenance:

29 octobre 2021

 Président :
 Hervé GUEGUEN, Professeur, CentraleSupélec, France

 Rapporteurs :
 Dennis BERNSTEIN, Professeur, Université du Michigan, USA

 Fouad GIRI, Professeur, Université Caen Normandie, France
 Sophie TARBOURIECH, Directeur de Recherche CNRS, LAAS, France

 Examinateurs :
 Alessandro ASTOLFI, Professeur, Imperial College London, UK

 Dimitri PEAUCELLE, Directeur de Recherche CNRS, LAAS, France

Summary

I got my Ph.D. degree in Systems Analysis and Control from the ITMO University (Russia) in 2009. For the next two years, I was an assistant researcher developing control solutions for optical telescopes. I accomplished two postdoctoral studies: at Umeå University (Sweden) and Inria Lille (France). In 2014, I joined the Adaptive and Nonlinear Control Systems Lab at ITMO University (Russia) as a researcher, where I received my Dr.Sc. degree in Automatic control in 2016. Since 2017, I am a Maître de Conférences at CentraleSupélec, campus Rennes (France).

I am a member of the IFAC Technical Committee on Adaptive and Learning Systems and the IEEE Technical Committee on System Identification and Adaptive Control; I am an IEEE Senior member since 2018. My research interests are adaptive parameter estimation, disturbance attenuation, nonlinear systems, and state estimation.

This manuscript is prepared to obtain the "Habilitation à diriger des recherches" and presents my scientific background overview and my main research direction in recent years: a method to improve transient performance in adaptive parameter estimation. The proposed procedure enhances existing parameter estimation methods and provides the following benefits: parameter estimation transients are monotonic without peaking and oscillations, the gain adjustment becomes transparent and straightforward, and asymptotic convergence can be established without persistency of excitation for some input signals.

The manuscript is organized as follows. In the first chapter, I present my CV describing my professional experience, scientific outcome and collaborations, and teaching activities. In the second chapter, I overview my research experience and background; in this chapter, I also present in brief some of my scientific activities: sinusoidal signal estimation and disturbance attenuation, state estimation for mechanical systems, humanmachine interaction, as well as some industrial projects. The third chapter presents my main research activity in recent years, namely the dynamic regressor extension and mixing procedure. Finally, the fourth chapter describes my future research directions on adaptation and learning for advanced energy management. The manuscript has two appendices. Appendix A presents the used notation, and Appendix B contains the complete list of my publications.

Contents

1	Curi	iculum Vitae						
	1.1	Education, Experience, and Mobility						
		1.1.1 Education, diplomas, and grades 5						
		1.1.2 Professional experience and mobility						
	1.2	Research Activities						
		1.2.1 Main research topics						
		1.2.2 Scientific outcome 8						
		1.2.3 Fundings and projects						
		1.2.4 Awards and distinctions $\ldots \ldots \ldots$						
		1.2.5 Scientific collaborations						
		1.2.6 Community activities 10						
		1.2.7 Scientific culture dissemination						
	Teaching Activities and Supervision							
		1.3.1 Research supervision						
		1.3.2 Teaching activities						
C	Dessevels Europeianes and Bashawannd 14							
2 Research Experience and Background								
	2.1	2.1.1 Decembra tenica						
		2.1.1 Research topics						
	<u></u>	Structure of Publications						
	2.2 2.2	Sinusoidal Signals Parameter Estimation and Attenuation of Pariodic Dis-						
	2.0	turbances						
	21	Velocity Estimation and Observer Design 21						
	2.4	Modeling and Forecasting in Human-Machine Interaction						
	$\frac{2.0}{2.6}$	Industrial Applications						
	2.0	2.6.1 High-precision optical telescopes for satellites tracking 28						
		2.6.2 Hydraulic drives control and automation 28						
		2.6.3 Temperature regulation in rapid thermal processes applied to semi-						
		conductors manufacturing						
3	Dyn	amic Regressor Extension and Mixing						
	3.1	Context and Challenges						
	3.2	State of the Art and Positioning 31						
3.3 Problem Statement and Preliminaries								
		3.3.1 Linear Regression Equation						
		3.3.2 Persistent, Infinite, and Interval Excitation						

	3.3.3	Gradient Estimator							
3.4	4 DREM	Procedure in Asymptotic Parameter Estimation							
	3.4.1	DREM Procedure Description							
	3.4.2	Transients and Convergence							
	3.4.3	Illustrative Examples							
	3.4.4	DREM with the Least-Squares Estimator 48							
3.8	5 Excita	tion Propagation in the DREM Procedure $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 51$							
	3.5.1	Functional Observer Interpretation							
	3.5.2	Kreisselmeier's Regressor Extension							
	3.5.3	Excitation Propagation Analysis							
	3.5.4	Illustrative Example 56							
3.0	6 Going	Further							
	3.6.1	Partially Monotonic Nonlinearly Parametrized Regressions 58							
	3.6.2	Fixed-time Convergence Under Interval Excitation 61							
	3.6.3	Applications							
3.'	$sion \dots \dots$								
	3.7.1	Summary							
	3.7.2	See Also							
	3.7.3	Open Questions							
3	A Proofs								
	3.A.1	Proof of Lemma 3.1							
	3.A.2	Proof of Proposition 3.3							
	3.A.3	Proof of Proposition $3.5 \ldots 72$							
	3.A.4	Proof of Proposition 3.6							
	3.A.5	Proof of Proposition 3.7							
4 Fu	iture Res	earch Direction							
4.1	1 Contex	t, Challenges, and Research Objectives							
4.2	2 State of	of the Art, Positioning, and Ongoing Activities 80							
4.:	3 Ongoir	ng Activities $\ldots \ldots $ 81							
4.4	4 Impact	t and benefits $\ldots \ldots \ldots$							
Bi	bliograph	y							
Арре	Appendix A Notation								
Арре	Appendix B List of Publications								

1 Curriculum Vitae

1.1 Education, Experience, and Mobility

1.1.1 Education, diplomas, and grades

I obtained three scientific degrees in Russia, where the last one is the full Doctor of Sciences degree, a higher scientific degree in Russia, which may be earned after the Ph.D. degree. Besides the scientific degrees, I accomplished two postdoctoral fellowships. These activities are listed below in chronological order.

Master equivalent, 2006.

- Title: Adaptive estimation for poly-harmonic signals with an irregular component.
- Degree: Engineer in control systems and informatics.
- University: ITMO University, Saint-Petersburg, Russia.

Ph.D., 2009.

- Title: Adaptive Identification of Quasi-Harmonic Disturbances.
- Degree: Ph.D. in system analysis and control.
- Supervisor: Prof. Alexey Bobtsov.
- University: ITMO University, Saint-Petersburg, Russia.

The main result of the Ph.D. thesis was a new parameter estimation method for multi-sinusoidal signals. The proposed solution had the lowest computational complexity compared to other methods available in the literature. The proposed method was successfully applied for vibration attenuation.

First postdoctoral fellowship, 2012-2013.

- Laboratory: Smart Robotics Lab, Umeå University, Sweden.
- Duration: 2 years.
- Supervisor: Prof. Leonid Freidovich.

This postdoctoral fellowship was focused on the modeling, estimation, and control of hydraulic drives in heavy robotics. The research was conducted in collaboration with heavy robotics manufacturers: Komatsu (forestry robotics) and Ålö AB (agricultural robotics). The research results were implemented in a prototype control system delivered to stakeholders. The scientific results include 4 journal publications (2 in Q1 journals¹) and 3 conference contributions (2 in top-level conferences).

Second postdoctoral fellowship, 2015-2017.

- Laboratory: NON-A team, INRIA, Lille, France.
- Duration: 1.5 years.
- Supervisor: Dr. Denis Efimov.

The main goal of this postdoctoral fellowship was to enhance human-computer interactions with tactile devices. The main contribution is a dynamic human motion model for human-computer interaction tasks and a prediction algorithm reducing tactile devices' latency. The scientific results include 1 international patent, 2 publications (1 in a Q1 journal), and 4 conference contributions (3 in top-level conferences).

Doctor of sciences, 2016.

- Title: Adaptive Observers for Nonlinear Systems via Parameter Identification.
- Degree: Doctor of Sciences in system analysis and control.
- University: ITMO University, Saint-Petersburg, Russia.

The primary results of this work are new methods for estimation and observer design for a class of nonlinear dynamical systems based on parameter estimation. The proposed methods were successfully applied to sensorless control of electric motors, photovoltaic arrays estimation, and vibration suppression in mechanical systems.

1.1.2 Professional experience and mobility

After the Ph.D. thesis, my high mobility contributed to establishing fruitful international collaborations, developing scientific links and personal research direction.

- $\underline{2017-\text{present}}$: Maître de Conférences (Associate Professor), Centrale
Supélec, Rennes, France.
 - Research activities: parameter estimation with enhanced performance and advanced control for smart energy.
 - Teaching activities: teaching and supervision, new courses development.

2015 - 2017: Postdoctoral fellow, Non-A team, INRIA, Lille, France.

- Research activities: Motion prediction and estimation in human-machine interaction for touch sensors.
- <u>2014 2015</u>: Associate Professor, Department of Control Systems and Informatics, ITMO University, Saint-Petersburg, Russia.

¹Here and below, Q1 journals are defined according to the Scimago SJR journal ranking.

- Research activities: nonlinear systems control and estimation.
- Industrial activities: temperature regulation in rapid thermal processes for semiconductors manufacturing.
- Teaching activities: teaching, supervision of master students and Ph.D. students.
- <u>2012 2013</u>: Postdoctoral fellow, Applied Physics and Electronics Department, Umeå University, Umeå, Sweden.
 - Research activities: Hydraulic systems in robotics, active vibration control.
 - Industrial activities: cooperation with a manufacturer of front-end loaders, control design for hydraulic drives, and proof-of-concept prototyping.
- <u>2008–2011</u>: Assistant Researcher, Department of Control Systems and Informatics, ITMO University, Saint-Petersburg, Russia.
 - Research and industrial activities: Identification and control for high-precision electrical drives.

1.2 Research Activities

1.2.1 Main research topics

My main research topics are (primarily) focused on fundamental problems and target developing a well-grounded basis for industrial applications. For a detailed description, see Section 2.1.

• Enhanced parameter estimation in adaptive and learning systems. This topic consists of developing methods empowering existing learning and adaptive approaches, significantly improving transient performance, accelerating the transients, and removing peaks and oscillations.

<u>Scientific outcome</u>: 9 international journal publications (all 9 in Q1 journals), 8 conference contributions, and 2 publication in national journals (in Russian).

• Velocity estimation and nonlinear observers design. This research direction includes state estimation methods development for nonlinear systems, primarily applied to the velocity estimation problem in robotics and sensorless control in electrical drives.

<u>Scientific outcome</u>: 7 international journal publications (6 in Q1 journals) and 6 conference contributions.

• Adaptive attenuation of periodic disturbances. The results of this research activity provide adaptive solutions to attenuate unknown narrow-band disturbances, primarily applied to the vibration suppression problem in mechanical systems.



Figure 1.1: Publications by type and year.

<u>Scientific outcome</u>: 10 international journal publications (4 in Q1 journals), 14 conference contributions, and 13 publication in national journals (in Russian).

1.2.2 Scientific outcome

The illustrative summary of the scientific outcome is depicted in Fig. 1.1. The segmentation of the journal publications by topics is given in Section 2.2.

The total scientific outcome

- 35 peer-reviewed articles in international scientific journals including 22 publications in Q1 journals;
- 46 peer-reviewed conference contributions including 14 contributions at the toplevel conferences, namely the *Conference on Decision and Control* and the *IFAC World Congress*;
- 1 international patent;
- **32** peer-reviewed articles in Russian scientific journals.

The scientific outcome for the recent years (2017-present)

- 23 peer-reviewed articles in international scientific journals including 16 publications in Q1 journals;
- 16 peer-reviewed conference contributions including 8 contributions at the toplevel conferences (CDC and World Congress);
- -1 international patent;
- 3 peer-reviewed articles in Russian scientific journals.

Bibliometrics²

- h-index: 17,
- Citations, the total number: 1312,
- Citations in 2020: **249**.

1.2.3 Fundings and projects

Grants and fundings

Project Coordinator and Principal Investigator:

- Project funding by the Russian Ministry of Science and Education for 3 years, 2011. The project was dedicated to the design of advanced controls for highprecision drives. The team was composed of 9 members, including 4 permanent researchers and 5 non-permanents. My responsibility was to manage and direct the scientific activities, define and schedule the research tasks, coordinate the team members and monitor the overall progress.

Personal Grants and Projects:

- L'allocation d'installation scientifique (Scientific Facility Allocation), 2019, Rennes Metropole, France;
- Stratégie d'attractivité durable (Strategy of Sustainable Attractiveness), 2017, Region Bretagne, France;
- 5 personal research project grants from the Government of Saint-Petersburg, 2007-2011, Russia;
- Young Researcher Support grant by "Bortink" foundation, 2008-2010, Russia;
- 2 personal grants by the Russian Foundation of Fundamental Research, 2009 and 2011, Russia.

Participant and investigator:

- 1 ANR project (Turbotouch), 2015-2017, France;
- 11 projects funded by the Gouverment of Russian Federaation, 2007-2015, Russia.

Industrial contracts

Scientific advisor in industrial study contracts:

- Modeling of the Rance tidal power station, EDF, 2017 and 2019;
- Control of climatic chambers, BDR Thermea France, 2018;
- Identification and modeling of synchronous motors, Renault, 2018.

²According to the Google Scholar records, May 2021.

1.2.4 Awards and distinctions

- Elected to the IEEE Senior Member grade, 2018.
- The Best Presentation winner of the "Navigation and Motion Control" conference, Russia, 2011.
- The winner of the "Young Author Support" program at the 15th IFAC Symposium on System Identification, France, 2009.

1.2.5 Scientific collaborations

National collaboration (France)

- Team Valse (NON-A), Inria, Lille. Joint research on adaptive systems, parameter estimation, and human-machine interactions.
- LORIA (Laboratoire lorrain de recherche en informatique et ses applications), Lorraine University, Nancy. Collaboration on control and estimation for mechanical systems.
- L2S (*Laboratoire des signaux et systèmes*), CNRS, Paris. Joint research on observer design for nonlinear and mechanical systems, adaptive control, and parameter estimation.

International collaboration

- Laboratory of Nonlinear and Adaptive Systems, ITMO University, Russia. Collaborative research on adaptive and learning systems and nonlinear control.
- School of Automation, Hangzhou Dianzi University, China. Joint research on adaptive control and parameter estimation.

1.2.6 Community activities

Technical committees

- Member of the IFAC Technical Committee on Adaptive and Learning Systems.
- Member of the IEEE Technical Committee on System Identification and Adaptive Control.

International conference program committees

- IEEE Workshop on Advanced Motion Control, 2020.
- IFAC Workshop on Adaptive and Learning Control Systems (ALCOS), 2019 and 2022.

- IEEE International Conference on Electrical Power Drive Systems, 2020.
- 34th Chinese Control Conference, 2015.

Invited lectures and seminars

- INRIA, Lille, France, 2019.
- Hangzhou Dianzi University, China, 2016-2019.

Editorial and reviewer activities, research evaluation

- Associate Editor (special issue), International Journal of Adaptive Control and Signal Processing, 2020-2021.
- Best Student Paper Award Committee member, European Control Conference, 2020.
- Reviewer for multiple international journals including IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control, Automatica, Control System Technologies, Control Engineering Practice.

1.2.7 Scientific culture dissemination

- <u>In Russia</u>, I presented research results on high-precision control for optical telescopes in general-audience magazines and on TV news.
- <u>In Sweden</u>, I participated in disseminating our results on advanced control for agricultural robotics, and a journal article was published highlighting the collaboration between the university and industry.
- In France, I disseminated the scientific challenge of advanced control for low-energy intelligent buildings; this activity was supported by Rennes Métropole. The dissemination includes an article in *Destination Rennes Business* media and a video in *Ici Rennes* media.

1.3 Teaching Activities and Supervision

1.3.1 Research supervision

- Ph.D. theses supervision:
 - <u>Aleksandr KAPITONOV</u> defended his thesis "Robust control of rapid thermal processes applied to vapor deposition processes" in December 2014 at ITMO University, Saint-Petersburg, Russia. I was the only supervisor of the thesis (100% supervision rate). Alexandr is currently an Associate Professor and research fellow at the Faculty of Control Systems and Robotics at ITMO University.

 <u>Marina KOROTINA</u> is funded by the CentraleSupélec scholarship, and she started her doctoral studies on "Performance Improvement in Adaptive and Learning Systems" in December 2020. I am co-supervisor (50% supervision rate).

• Research Track supervision:

CentraleSupélec offers a career path focused on science and research. At the end of the three years research-oriented program, the student submits a Master thesis. The Research Track enhances this expertise for those who wish to engage in a doctoral thesis or join a corporate RnD center.

 <u>Ricardo EHLERS BINZ</u> has successfully completed the first two years of his project "Data-driven and learning-based control" in 2020. I am the only supervisor (100% supervision rate).

1.3.2 Teaching activities

My teaching activities include lecture courses, practical and laboratory sessions, and supervision of engineer and master students. Below, I provide the list of the courses where I was involved in the course development. Then, I provide the list of the supervised master and engineer students.

Courses development

- In CentraleSupélec
 - Learning for Modeling and Control. Responsible (100%), conception and preparation of materials on data-driven parametric and non-parametric learning. This course was first given in 2020.
 - <u>Nonlinear System Analysis</u>. Responsible (100%), conception and preparation of materials on nonlinear systems analysis in the context of power grids and energy systems. This course was first given in 2020.
 - <u>Advanced control</u>. Responsible (100%), conception and preparation of materials on advanced control systems (nonlinear systems, sliding-mode control, robust control). This course was first given in 2018.
 - <u>Sampled and nonlinear systems</u>. Co-responsible (50%), conception and preparation of materials on nonlinear system analysis. This course was first given in 2018.
 - <u>Large-scale systems</u>. Co-responsible (25%), conception and preparation of materials on linear matrix inequalities. This course was first given in 2017.

• In ITMO University

<u>Essentials of system identification</u>. Responsible (100%), conception and preparation of materials on system identification. This course was first given in 2014.

Engineer and Master students supervision

In CentraleSupélec: co-supervision of 13 engineer students in 4 industrial studies (in collaboration with Renault, EDF, BDR Thermea France) in 2017-2020:

- Industrial project "Renovation of the Rance tidal power station Improvement of the quality of regulation" (*Rénovation de la Conduite de La Rance Amélioration de la qualité de la nouvelle conduite*) proposed by EDF in 2019-2020, co-supervision (50%) of 4 engineer students.
- Industrial project "Identification and modeling of synchronous motors" (*Identification d'un modèle de moteur synchrone et réduction des mesures sur banc d'essai*) proposed by Renault in 2018-2019, co-supervision (50%) of 3 engineer students.
- Industrial project "Control of climatic chambers" (*Commande de chambres climatiques*) proposed by BDR Thermea France in 2018-2019, co-supervision (50%) of 3 engineer students.
- Industrial project "Modeling of the Rance tidal power station" (Modélisation numérique de l'usine marémotrice de la Rance) proposed by EDF, 2017-2018, co-supervision (50%) of 3 engineer students.

In ITMO University: supervision of 2 master students and 2 engineer students in 2014-2015. The master theses are:

- Andrey LOSENKOV, master student (100% supervision), 2015: "Direct methods of multi-sinusoidal disturbances compensation". Scientific outcome: 5 publications in national peer-reviewed journals, 1 contribution to the international peer-reviewed conference.
- Polina GRITCENKO, master student (100% supervision), 2015: "Indirect methods of multi-sinusoidal disturbances compensation". Scientific outcome:
 2 publications in international peer-reviewed journals, 2 contributions in the international peer-reviewed conference.

2 Research Experience and Background

My research field is Control Science, focusing on adaptive systems, state estimation, and prediction in the deterministic framework. I worked on several topics during my career, including periodic disturbances rejection, velocity estimation and nonlinear observer design for mechanical systems, modeling and prediction in human-computer interactions; some of these researches remain active nowadays. However, my principal current research direction is the performance enhancement in adaptive and learning systems, where I developed a novel procedure, Dynamic Regressor Extension and Mixing. My future research activities are oriented toward advanced adaptive and learning control in energy management.

In this chapter, I present the summary of my research activities, whereas the detailed description of the key ongoing research topic is given in more detail in Chapter 3. This chapter is organized as follows. In Section 2.1, I present a brief overview of my research activities, and in Section 2.2, I describe the structure of my publications by research topics. Further, in Section 2.3, Section 2.4, Section 2.5, and Section 2.6, I present short descriptions of my research activities by topics: sinusoidal signals and disturbances, state estimation and observers, human-machine interaction, and industrial applications, respectively.

In this chapter, the references starting with the letters IJ or IC, e.g., [IJ1] and [IC1], are given with respect to the list of my publications in international journals and international conferences, respectively, as given in Appendix B. And the numeric references, e.g., [1], are provided with respect to Bibliography.

2.1 Brief Overview of the Research Background

2.1.1 Research topics

My research activities can be split in the following topics.

• Enhanced performance in parameter estimation via Dynamic Regressor Extension and Mixing (since 2016).

Parameters estimation of a linear regression model plays a central role in many adaptive and learning control branches. This problem naturally appears in system identification, direct and indirect adaptive control, reinforcement learning systems, and other areas. Various methods solve this problem, where the most widely used are the gradient descent and the least-squares estimators. However, these methods have several drawbacks. First, even if a (weighted) estimation error norm decays monotonically, the element-wise transients can exhibit undesirable oscillations and peaking phenomena. Second, gains tuning is somewhat complicated and typically involves numerous trial-and-error attempts. This complication arises due to two reasons: the trade-off between the transients acceleration and the peaking/oscillating behavior, and the interconnection of all transients, i.e., a gain adjustment improving the transient performance of a specific parameter inevitably affects the transients of other parameters. Finally, the convergence of the mentioned methods depends on the persistence of excitation condition that can be restrictive for some applications.

Motivated by these shortcomings, I proposed a novel *Dynamic Regressor Extension* and *Mixing* (DREM) procedure that introduces a nonlinear dynamic transformation decoupling the element-wise transients [IJ22]. The DREM procedure yields the following benefits:

- the transients are element-wise monotonic; thus no peaking phenomena and oscillations;
- the tuning rules are simple and transparent providing a single tuning gain for a single parameter;
- asymptotic convergence can be shown in the absence of the persistence of excitation.

The DREM procedure was successfully applied for numerous applications, including system identification [IJ11], photo-voltaic systems [IJ20], motor control [IJ23], and also robotics, power systems, and model reference adaptive control.

The development of the DREM procedure constitutes the main direction of my research activities in recent years. Its interpretation as a functional observer was shown in [IJ15], and a possible connection with the composite learning methods was discussed in [IJ12]. The analysis of excitation properties propagation is given in [UR1] and [IC5], and the generalization to the discrete-time domain can be found in [IJ3]. A fixed-time estimator under interval excitation applying the DREM procedure is proposed in [IJ8].

• State estimation in nonlinear systems (since 2015).

This research topic is primarily motivated by various robotics applications. The notable results include a globally exponentially stable momentum estimation method for a class of mechanical systems with a strict Lyapunov function [IJ14] and a switched observer for a class of parameter-varying systems that are unobservable for specific values of the varying parameters [IJ1]. Working on this topic, I also participated in developing a parameter-estimation-based observer design method that translates the state estimation problem to parameter estimation [IJ28].

Besides the results mentioned above, this research topic includes several case-study outcomes, such as velocity estimation for a scissored pair control moment gyroscopes [IJ5], a bias propagation analysis for a model-based homogeneous differentiator in a robotics application [IJ6], and a sliding-mode observer for hydraulic drives in heavy-duty forestry robotics [IJ25].

• Sinusoidal signal parameters estimation and adaptive compensation of sinusoidal disturbances (since 2006).

The problem of parameter estimation for sinusoidal signals was a central topic of my Ph.D. thesis. The main contribution was the approach rewriting the frequency estimation problem as parameter estimation for a linear regression model. This approach yielded the simplified global frequency identification algorithm [IJ31]. The results on frequency identification attracted interest and were used for marine applications. The proposed frequency estimator allowed for several indirect adaptive disturbance rejection approaches [IJ19, IJ35]. I also successfully participated in the International Benchmark on Adaptive Vibrations Regulation [IJ29] organized by Professor I. D. Landau, GIPSA-Lab, France, in 2013. My recent activities in this field are devoted to estimation with enhanced convergence [IJ26, IJ21] and estimation of time-varying sinusoidal signal parameters [IJ18].

- In addition to the three main research topics mentioned above, it is also worth noting some other research activities:
 - My collaboration with an industrial partner (see Section 2.6) motivated my research on passivity-based control for rapid thermal processes in semiconductors manufacturing [IJ27].
 - The human-machine interaction was the core of my postdoctoral studies in INRIA (Lille, France). Two main outcomes of this research are i) the hybrid wrist motion dynamic model of a user performing a pointing task with a computer mouse [IJ7] and ii) an adaptive user's trajectory prediction method for touch input devices [IJ10]. The proposed trajectory prediction method yielded the predictive display device patent [P1].

2.1.2 Selected topics included in the HDR manuscript

I performed most of my research activities on parameter estimation for sinusoidal signals and periodic disturbance attenuation during my Ph.D. study, right after that, and partially during my first postdoctoral stay (Umeå University, Sweden). My research activities on modeling and control for hydraulic systems were central to my first postdoctoral stay (Umeå University, Sweden), whereas the research on human-machine interaction was performed during the second postdoctoral stay (Inria, France). These research activities are briefly described in the following sections of this chapter.

Two main lines of my independent research activities are the observer design and the performance improvement in parameter estimation. In order to streamline the presentation, in this manuscript, I focus on the performance improvement research and present it in detail in Chapter 3. The observer design research activities are discussed in brief in Section 2.4.

Descend tonic	International	International	National					
Research topic	Journals	Conferences	Journals					
Principal topics								
Enhanced parameter estimation	9 (all in Q1)	8	2					
State and velocity estimation	7 (6 in Q1)	6	0					
Sinusoidal signals estimation	10 (4 in Q1)	14	13					
and compensation			10					
Other topics								
Modeling and control	6 (2 in Q1)	10	11					
for nonlinear systems								
Human-Machine interaction	2 (1 in Q1)	3	0					
Other	1	5	6					

Table 2.1: Structure of publications with respect to research topics (Q1 journals are defined according to the Scimago SJR journal ranking).

2.2 Structure of Publications

The structure of my publications according to the mentioned research topics is summarized in Table 2.1.

Publications in international journals by topics

- Enhanced Parameter Estimation
 - General results on the Dynamic Regressor Extension and Mixing procedure [IJ3, IJ9, IJ15, IJ22].
 - Finite-time estimation via DREM [IJ8].
 - Performance enhancement in composite learning [IJ12].
 - Applications of the DREM procedure [IJ11, IJ20, IJ23].
- Velocity Estimation and Nonlinear Observers
 - Velocity observers for mechanical systems [IJ5, IJ6, IJ13, IJ14].
 - Switched observer for parameter-varying systems [IJ1].
 - Parameter estimation-based observer [IJ28].
 - Time-varying differentiator in hydraulic drives [IJ25].
- Sinusoidal signal estimation and periodic disturbance compensation
 - Parameter estimation for sinusoidal signals with constant parameters [IJ31, IJ33, IJ34].
 - Parameter estimation for sinusoidal signals with time-varying parameters [IJ18].

- Performance improvement in frequency identification [IJ21, IJ26].
- Periodic disturbances compensation [IJ19, IJ29, IJ32, IJ35].
- Modeling and control for nonlinear systems
 - Delay-based adaptive output stabilization [IJ2].
 - Induction motor application [IJ4].
 - Passivity-based control [IJ16, IJ27].
 - Chattering reduction in hydraulics drive control [IJ24].
 - Friction analysis in high-precision systems [IJ30].
- Modeling and Forecasting in Human-Machine Interaction
 - Pointing motion modeling [IJ7].
 - Latency compensation and trajectory prediction [IJ10].
- Other results
 - Empowering excitation in parameter estimation [IJ17].

2.3 Sinusoidal Signals Parameter Estimation and Attenuation of Periodic Disturbances

2.3.1 Context and challenges

The problem of disturbance compensation is one of the classical problems of control theory that is important for engineering practice. Notably, such a situation arises in various applications where it is necessary to reduce the influence of noise. The broad field where such compensation often is the sole goal of control design is Active Noise Control (see, e.g., [1]). It is usually acceptable and reasonable to model noise as a deterministic narrow-band disturbance composed as a sum of a finite number of sinusoidal signals. An overview of relevant applications where the rejection of such narrow-band disturbances is required can be found in [2]; particular examples include fed-batch reactors, distributed flexible mechanical structures, and Blu-ray disc drives servomechanisms. Since the frequencies of the sinusoidal signals constituting the narrow-band disturbances are typically not known in advance and can be time-varying depending on the environment, most active disturbance rejection methods are adaptive.

Adaptive disturbance compensation is typically based on the internal model principle [3], and the compensation methods can be divided into two groups, direct and indirect. For the direct adaptive compensation, disturbance parameters are not explicitly estimated since one performs adaptive tuning of the controller's coefficients themselves [4, 5]. In contrast, in indirect adaptive methods, one first explicitly estimates disturbance parameters (frequencies) and then constructs the control law based on the resulting estimates. Thus, indirect adaptive disturbance compensation strongly relies on the frequency identification algorithms that constitute the core of the corresponding methods. It is worth noting that besides the indirect adaptive disturbance compensation, the frequency estimation problem also arises, e.g., in servo-loops failure detection in aircraft [1], marine applications to avoid parametric roll resonance for ships [6,7], and wind power systems control [8].

There are **two main challenges** in frequency estimation and disturbance compensation. First, these methods should be robust to inevitable noises and measurement distortions that reduce frequency estimation accuracy and cause waterbed noise amplification, as discussed in [9]. Second, such methods are often implemented in embedded devices and thus should be sufficiently computationally easy to ensure the real-time operation; this requirement excludes some methods based on signal buffering and, e.g., Fourier analysis. Finally, these methods should track parameters and reject disturbance as the frequencies drift in time.

2.3.2 Research objectives, positioning, and achievements

Frequency estimation

The adaptive frequency estimation for multi-sinusoidal signals was the core topic of my Ph.D. thesis. The **research objective** was to develop a novel method for the frequency estimation of a multi-sinusoidal signal in the presence of a bounded irregular (non-periodic) distortion component. At that time, several frequency identification methods were available in the literature, such as methods based on adaptive notch filters [10–12], on nonlinear error signal generators, e.g., the PLL-based approach [13, 14], a technique utilizing the squared measured signal [15], and more general methods capable of estimating frequencies of a sum of sinusoidal signals [16–18].

To fulfill the objective, I proposed a new frequency identification algorithm [IJ31]. The main novelty and contribution were rewriting the frequency estimation problem as a parameter estimation problem for a linear regression model. This approach yielded a simplified global frequency identification algorithm. Compared to the methods [10–13, 15], the proposed method can estimate the frequencies of a sum of sinusoidal signals, not of a single sinusoidal signal only. Compared to the works [16–18], the proposed solution had a lower dynamic dimension of the estimation algorithm, i.e., the smaller number of states in the state-space representation of the algorithm, and, to the best of my knowledge, the algorithm proposed in [IJ31] had **the lowest dynamic order** among all existing solutions. The proposed frequency estimator allowed for several indirect adaptive disturbance rejection approaches [IJ19, IJ35], and the results of [IJ31] were later extended for sinusoidal signals with time-varying parameters [IJ18].

Estimation performance

Concerning the estimation accuracy problem in the presence of noises, there are two possible scenarios for improving the performance: to improve the signal-to-noise ratio of the signal itself (filtering) or to reduce the noise sensitivity of the estimation process (averaging). Typically, the averaging leads to identification algorithms with time-varying gains asymptotically converging to zero, for example, a least-squares algorithm with no forgetting. This approach's drawback is that the insensitive to noise algorithms also become insensitive to possible variations of the parameters to be estimated, and it is not consistent with the challenges discussed above. This drawback is usually overcome with constant-gain and constant-trace algorithms [19] or covariance-resetting [20]; however, the trade-off between averaging properties and transient time is still relevant. The second way to reduce the noise is filtering. This approach's drawback is that a priori knowledge of an acceptable frequency range is needed to construct a suitable band-pass filter. If the sinusoidal signal frequency can belong to an (arbitrary) wide range, no a priori defined filter can be applied.

My research objective was to design an approach that can empower existing frequency estimation methods and increase the estimation accuracy. In [IJ26], I proposed the construction of an adaptive filter cascade. The cascade consists of adaptive band-pass filters tuned by estimates of the frequency provided by a given identification algorithm. It was shown that the proposed solution significantly improves the estimation performance for a broad class of frequency estimation methods.

Direct disturbance attenuation

Besides the internal model principle [3], a large family of periodic disturbance attenuation methods (mainly attributed to acoustics) is based on adaptive feedforward compensation; see [1, 21] and references therein. It is assumed that reference signals, i.e., sinusoidal signals of the same frequencies as the disturbance, are provided to feed into the system. Then the parameters of the feedforward compensator are tuned adaptively. One classical scheme in this approach is the Filtered-x Least Mean Square (FXLMS) one (see [22,23]), where the plant model is involved in the adaptation loop to predict the plant's output. A gradient or pseudo-gradient algorithm is often used for tuning. It can be shown, see, e.g., [23,24], that under some conditions, the adaptive feedforward approach can be seen as an asymptotic realization of the internal model principle.

Addressing the problem of direct adaptive compensation of periodic disturbances and motivated by the adaptive feedforward concept, in [IJ29], I proposed a direct adaptive disturbance attenuation method. This method is based on a representation of the disturbance as a linear combination of outputs of stable filters applied to the measured output error signal passed through the plant model. The resulting design is similar to the classical adaptive noise control scheme, known as adaptive FXLMS [21], but differs in the parameter adaptation idea. The proposed method deals with discrete-time systems with unstable zeros challenging for adaptive regulation methods based on passivity. This method was then implemented in the International Benchmark on Adaptive Regulation (see Fig. 2.1). The special issue [9] devoted to this benchmark presents state-of-the-art adaptive disturbance regulation; the publication [IJ29] is also included in this issue. It is essential to highlight that the result given in [IJ29] has **the smallest computational cost** among all the benchmark approaches. The proposed method can also deal with disturbances where the exact number of sinusoidal components is unknown, contrasting with many disturbance attenuation methods, such as [5, 23, 25].



Figure 2.1: The testbed used in the Benchmark on Adaptive Regulation; see [9] and the project's website.

2.3.3 Summary and scientific outcome

My research activities on sinusoidal signal parameter estimation and periodic disturbance attenuation started with my Ph.D. thesis and remained an active research field after. Most of the results in this field were obtained in 2008–2016; these results constitute a significant part of my scientific background. This research field benefited from my collaboration with **ITMO University** (Russia), **Umeå University** (Sweden), and **Hangzhou Dianzi University** (China).

In total, the scientific outcome of this research direction constitutes of 10 papers in international peer-reviewed journals (including 4 Q1 journals), 14 submissions at international peer-reviewed conferences, and 13 publications in national peer-reviewed journals (in Russian); see Section 2.2 for details.

2.4 Velocity Estimation and Observer Design

2.4.1 Context and challenges

State estimation is a common problem in control systems that has a vast of engineering applications. In this field, my motivation was mainly due to mechanical systems and robotics, where state estimation usually becomes velocity or generalized momenta estimation given the coordinates measurements.

Besides some specific applications, e.g., fault detection, state observers in mechanical systems are used to enable full-state feedback control. Thus, the estimation error transients impact the overall performance, and the exponential (rather than only asymptotic) convergence is a desirable property. Moreover, the closed-loop system analysis is significantly simplified when a Lyapunov function for the used state observer is available, and even stronger stability results can be obtained if the Lyapunov function is strict. Furthermore, as discussed in [26, 27], globally exponentially stable systems with strict Lyapunov functions have good robustness properties. These arguments make of interest to design an observer with the **strict Lyapunov function** ensuring the **global exponential convergence** and identify a class of mechanical systems where such an observer can be applied.

Another challenge in state estimation is the observability of parameter-varying systems. Many observer design approaches assume that a plant is uniformly completely observable. Unfortunately, this assumption is violated in some applications, where a particular combination of input signals or time-varying parameters may make the plant unobservable, at least for some instances of time or for some operation regimes. Then, a single observer with constant parameters cannot track the states in all operation modes or along all trajectories.

One particular case arising, e.g., in robotics, is when the whole set of time-varying parameters, or the whole trajectory, can be divided into a finite number of subsets, or trajectory segments, such that the system is observable for these segments and loses the observability only when travailing between them. This behavior naturally yields the switched systems formulation. To this end, my goal was to design an observer capable of dealing with this class of **locally unobservable time-varying systems**. Moreover, aiming at the embedded system implementation makes it preferable to compute the observers' gains in advance, thus reducing real-time computation.

Full-state estimators can be redundant in some engineering applications, e.g., in robotics with multiple degrees of freedom (DOF), and a widely used practical approach is to estimate velocities for each DOF separately. From the signal processing point of view, this velocity estimation approach can be seen as online numerical differentiation of the measured position signal. My research in this field was motivated by the AnyWalker walking robot design [28] (see Fig. 2.2), where rapid and accurate velocity estimation is crucial to apply the stabilizing full-state feedback.

The AnyWalker robot uses an auxiliary non-anthropomorphic dynamic stabilization system that consists of two reaction wheels inside the robot's body. There are multiple solutions for walking robot stabilization, and the related simplified problem statement formulated as an inverted pendulum is included as an example in many graduate courses on control design. However, it should be noted that stabilization algorithms typically implement a full-state control law using both position and velocity measurements. Thus, the velocity estimation becomes the critical element of the vertical stabilization control design, and the main challenge here was to understand the achievable **estimation accuracy despite model mismatches** and disturbances due to the other DOFs.



Figure 2.2: AnyWalker robot uses reaction wheels as an auxiliary stabilization system; see [28,29].

2.4.2 Research objectives, positioning, and achievements

Switched observer for locally unobservable time-varying systems

Switched observers are typically applied to systems with commutations of dynamics, where a plant can operate in a finite number of operation modes. Whereas there exist nonlinear observers for nonlinear switched systems [30, 31], linear switched system state estimation is commonly addressed through linear switched observers. The conventional approach is to construct a common Lyapunov function that is suitable for all operation modes, such as [32], and the key tools for this approach are linear matrix inequalities. However, the existence of a common Lyapunov function is a restrictive assumption, and, particularly, it does not hold if some operation modes are not observable. This problem was addressed in [33], where authors proposed conditions under which the system is observable even if some individual modes are unobservable. The same problem was considered in [34], where the authors studied when does there exist a trajectory making the system observable. The common Lyapunov function requirement can be relaxed by imposing assumptions on the average dwell time of commutation, as in [35, 36]. This concept can also be used when the switching signal is not precisely known and has to be estimated, as in [37], or is measured with a delay, as in [38].

My objective was to design a switched observer for a **parameter-varying system** that is **unobservable for some values** of time-varying parameters. The considered systems are not switched themselves and do not have a finite number of operation modes. To reformulate it as a switched system, in [IJ1], I proposed to divide the set of parameter values into a finite number of subsets, where the system is observable for each subset, and the observability is lost only when the vector of varying parameters travels from one subset to another. For such systems, I proposed a switched observer based on switched Lyapunov function with a dwell-time condition ensuring the exponential convergence. The stability condition for the proposed observer was formulated in the form of matrix

inequalities, which can be used for gains tuning.

Momentum estimation in mechanical systems

For mechanical systems applications, I considered the class of systems that are partially linearizable via a change of coordinates. This class, formally defined in [39], consists of mechanical systems whose dynamics becomes linear in velocity after a partial coordinate transformation, e.g., a linear transformation of the velocities. These systems were studied, e.g., in [40–42], because, on the one hand, observer design and controller synthesis are simplified for them while, on the other hand, many practical examples satisfy this property. My research objective was to design an exponentially converging observer for the considered class of systems with a strict Lyapunov function.

The existing solutions for this class of systems include the linearization-based observers, e.g., Kalman filter, and nonlinear observers [43], e.g., a high-gain observer [44], a sliding-mode observer [45], or an invariance-based observer [46]. My main achievement presented in [IJ14] was designing a simple globally exponentially stable Luenberger-like nonlinear momentum observer for the considered class of systems. The main contribution of the proposed solution is that it was the first observer design supported with a strict Lyapunov function for the considered class of systems.

Numerical differentiators

Numerical differentiators are a standard engineering solution for velocity estimation for each degree of freedom separately, and many solutions are available. To mention a few, see the first-order difference used in [47], the sliding-mode exact differentiator [48], the algebraic and annihilators-based differentiators [49,50], high-gain differentiators [51], and homogeneous differentiators [52]. Whereas differentiator-based velocity observers can be designed model-free [47,49], better performance is obtained when the observers use (at least partially) available model knowledge as in [48,50–52].

My research on model-based differentiators was motivated by the Any-Walker walking robot design (Fig. 2.2), where rapid and accurate velocity estimation is crucial to stabilizing full-state feedback control. The high-dimensional complete mechanical model of such a system makes it questionable to design a model-based observer for the whole state vector, and local velocity observers for each degree of freedom are preferred. The research objective was to study model-based differentiators' behavior in the presence of model mismatch and measurement distortions, e.g., a measurement bias. My key achievements are the experimental studies on **achievable performance** for state-of-art velocity observers [IJ5] and the **bias propagation analysis** and compensation for a class of finite-time homogeneous differentiators [IJ6].

2.4.3 Summary and scientific outcome

My research activities on velocity estimation and observer design started in 2015 and remain active. Most of the results in this field were obtained in collaboration with the

Laboratory of Signals and Systems (CNRS, France), LORIA (CNRS, France), Hangzhou Dianzi University (China), and ITMO University (Russia).

In total, the scientific outcome of this research direction constitutes of 7 papers in international peer-reviewed journals (including 6 papers in Q1 journals), **10** submissions at international peer-reviewed conferences, and **1** publication in a national peer-reviewed journal (in Russian); see Section 2.2 for details.

2.5 Modeling and Forecasting in Human-Machine Interaction

2.5.1 Context and challenges

Typically, human-computer interactions can be divided into two categories: direct and indirect interactions. In indirect interactions, the input device (e.g., a mice or a trackball) and the output device (e.g., a display) are separated. In contrast, for direct interactions, the input and the output devices are coupled together, and the input and the system output (observed by a user) share the same screen. Examples of direct interactions include smartphones, pads, i.e., the touch screens.

For direct touch interactions, a significant challenge is the **latency reduction**. The detrimental impact of latency on user performance has been known for a long time [53]. Direct interactions are more sensitive to latency, and in [54], the authors found that latency greater than 25 ms can significantly affect the user performance in touch dragging tasks. Simultaneously, in [55], the authors show that latency as small as 10 ms still can be perceived in direct interactions. However, it is reasonable for modern touchscreen devices to expect the end-to-end latency of about 60 ms or more, as measured in [55]; thus, the latency reduction methods can significantly improve the performance of human-machine interactions.

Another challenge that appears in indirect human-computer interactions is the **mod**eling of human movements. In indirect interactions, the user's action is typically scaled by a pointing transfer function before being display at the output device. Such an adjustment provides small amplification for low input velocities to improve pointing accuracy and provide high amplification for high input velocities to reduce traveling time. Experimental studies [56] report that a choice of a scaling function affects humancomputer interaction, and users get better performance using switching scaling functions. However, despite all the research on evaluation and reverse-engineering of the existing scaling functions, the problem of design and optimization of such a scaling remains open due to limitations of existing dynamical models for human pointing.

Models of pointing dynamics are also of interest for endpoint prediction techniques [57], where the system attempts to predict the target cursor position from the beginning of the pointing movement. Such a prediction is further used to modify the visual interface dynamically (e.g., reduce the distance to the target or increase its width). Some techniques and methods can be found in [58], and a toolbar with dynamically expanding icons represents an example of such an approach [59]. Some other challenging applications where dynamic models of (pointing) movements can be relevant include analyses

of mouse movements for user identification [60] and human movement estimation [61], e.g., for manipulators teleoperation [62].

2.5.2 Research objectives, positioning, and achievements

Modeling of Pointing Movements

My **research objective** was a model that can describe pointing human movements in human-computer interaction, taking into account modern graphical interfaces' scaling functions.

In human-computer interactions, the Fitts' law [63] claims the logarithmic relationship between the traveled distance and the moving time, and the hybrid Optimized Initial Impulse model developed by Meyer et al. [64] is now accepted as the most well-established explanation for Fitts' law [58]. This explanation separates the pointing motion into two different stages: a rapid and large movement (ballistic phase) and a slower corrective action under feedback control (corrective phase).

The ballistic movement is typically considered an optimal control problem. A wellknown result is the minimum jerk model proposed in [65], which claims that the ballistic action is performed to minimize the total jerk cost along the trajectory. As shown in [66], the jerk cost minimization leads to more plausible results than the acceleration or snap cost functions. For the tracking stage, researchers typically use linear time-varying or time-invariant models, see the crossover model [67] and the Vector Integration To Endpoint (VITE) model introduced in [68]. The first attempt to handle both ballistic and tracking phases with a single model was the Suge model [69]. It is worth noting that since the transient time of a linear system is logarithmically related to the traveled distance, the asymptotic behavior of such models reproduces Fitts' law.

In this field, **my principal achievement** is a switched dynamic model handling cursor movements in indirect pointing tasks describing both ballistic and tracking motions and taking into account motion scaling by a graphical interface system. The model also includes the intermediate commutation phase explaining the switch between the ballistic and the tracking stages. During the first stage, there is no visual guidance to the user, i.e., only sensorimotor feedback is available, and a nonlinear Lurie form system is used to model this part. When the user perceives the final cursor position is approaching, the commutation phase triggers the switching to the tracking phase. In this last phase, feedback is given by the visual perception of the user's cursor position, and an extended VITE model [68] is used to model the tracking dynamics.

I showed that both ballistic and tracking models are globally asymptotically stable under various scaling functions used in graphical interfaces and generate bounded and realistic trajectories under some established mild conditions. A series of experiments with several users performing pointing tasks were performed to validate the model showing that it fits well different pointing movements and outperforms pure ballistic and tracking models.

Latency Reduction in Direct Interactions

In this field, my **key objective** was to reduce the perceived latency, i.e., the observed lag between the user's and the cursor's motions. There are two ways to reduce the impact of latency. The first is at the hardware level, e.g., using more reactive and advanced elements and making the signal flow as fast as possible. This approach has two drawbacks, the high cost of advanced components and the increased energy consumption, which play a significant role in portable devices.

The second way to reduce latency is at the software level by using latency reduction algorithms. From the control point of view, this problem can be formulated as a trajectory prediction or forecasting problem, and convenient prediction methods can be used. However, methods based on underlying dynamic models cannot be easily applied for latency reduction since dynamic models of user behavior are not typically available for the specific user.

The lack of models motivates the use of model-free prediction methods. For instance, a trajectory prediction using a Kalman filter for a chain of integrators was proposed in [70], and a strategy based on the first-order Taylor series was used in [71]. In [72], a forecasting algorithm based on the Taylor series expansion was proposed, where the derivatives were estimated using either algebraic or homogeneous finite-time differentiators. However, these differentiators' parameter tuning is rather complicated due to their high non-linearity. Also, some model-free approaches motivated by Kalman filter, curve fitting, and heuristic considerations can be found in patents. To summarize, latency reduction can be translated to the problem of estimating the user's trajectory or, equivalently, to the further trajectory points prediction.

My achievement in this field was a **novel model-free frequency-domain-based approach** for human movements forecasting. It was shown that the proposed solution is an approximation of an ideal (not causal) predictor. The proposed forecasting algorithm can be tuned numerically as an optimization task over the available dataset on the user's movements. Moreover, an adaptive modification of the design is proposed that adapts to the changes of users and movement types. Several experimental studies with various users were performed, illustrating the proposed forecasting algorithm's applicability and performance compared to other methods.

2.5.3 Summary and scientific outcome

My research activities in this field were a part of the ANR-funded Turbotouch project in 2015-2017. This research benefited from my scientific collaboration with **NON-A** team, INRIA (Lille, France).

In total, the scientific outcome of this research direction constitutes of 2 papers in international peer-reviewed journals (including 1 Q1 journal), 3 submissions at international peer-reviewed conferences, and 1 international patent on latency reduction; see Section 2.2 for details.



Figure 2.3: The hydraulic crane prototype at the Robotics and Control Lab, Umeå University; see [73].

2.6 Industrial Applications

Besides the scientific research activities discussed above, I also present my scientific participation and advising in some industrial projects I was involved in during my career.

2.6.1 High-precision optical telescopes for satellites tracking

In 2008–2011, I participated in a project on control system design and implementation for high-precision optical telescopes performed at ITMO University, Saint-Petersburg, Russia.

These telescopes are used in various applications, and satellite tracking is one of these tasks. Each telescope is equipped with a laser-based range sensor to measure the distance from the telescope to a satellite. The measurements from a network of telescopes are used, e.g., for GPS and GLONASS navigation. Such a telescope tracks a rotating satellite with an outstanding accuracy and precision. In this project, I was a member of the control system design team. The solutions I have designed are currently under exploitation in satellite tracking systems.

Scientific results of this project include friction modeling and analysis in high-precision electrical drives [IJ30]. The project results were also disseminated in the public sector via several general-purpose journals and TV news reports.

2.6.2 Hydraulic drives control and automation

I worked on this project in 2012–2014, being a postdoctoral member of the Robotics and Control Lab at Umeå University with professor Leonid Freidovich.

Mobile hydraulic drives are widely used in heavy-duty machines in mining, forestry, and agriculture. In contrast with stationary hydraulic systems, e.g., hydraulic presses,



Figure 2.4: Reactor during the annealing process; see [74].

the mobile hydraulic drives are less automated. Most of such drives are nowadays controlled manually via a set of joysticks. A prototype of such a hydraulic crane is depicted in Fig. 2.3. In the Robotics and Control Lab, we have developed innovative solutions to automate mobile hydraulics: novel models of spool dynamics, velocity observers with time-varying gains, and a set of nonlinear inversion-based controllers.

Experimental studies showed that these solutions significantly improve tracking performance, and our industrial colleagues highly appreciated the practical outcome of this researches. Scientific results of this project include velocity observers with time-varying gains [IJ25] and control design with input non-linearity inversion [IJ24].

2.6.3 Temperature regulation in rapid thermal processes applied to semiconductors manufacturing

This project was performed in 2014–2015 in collaboration with a semiconductor manufacturing company in Saint-Petersburg, Russia. The goal of the project was to provide accurate temperature regulation in rapid thermal processes applied to vapor deposition processing; the experimental testbed is depicted in Fig. 2.4. We have developed a system identification procedure to solve the problem and then successfully used a robust passivity-based controller. Our industrial collaborators appreciated the provided accuracy as a significant impact on the manufacturing process.

This project's scientific outcome includes the robust passivity-based control design for a class of nonlinear systems [IJ27, IC36]. The project results were also a part of a Ph.D. thesis prepared under my supervision by Aleksandr Kapitonov. Aleksandr successfully defended the thesis in 2015.

3 Dynamic Regressor Extension and Mixing

This chapter presents my recent research activities on parameter estimation with improved performance and the dynamic regressor extension and mixing procedure. The chapter is organized as follows. Section 3.1 presents the context of adaptive parameter estimation and discusses the related performance improvement challenges. Section 3.2 provides the positioning of my results regarding state of the art, and in Section 3.3, I present the problem statement and describe some preliminary results on parameter estimation. Section 3.4 gives the general description of the proposed procedure and discusses its use for asymptotic parameter estimation. Excitation propagation in the proposed procedure is then discussed in Section 3.5. Section 3.6 presents further advances and briefly describes various applications where the proposed procedure was used. Finally, the concluding Section 3.7 summarizes the results, provides references to related topics not discussed in the chapter, and highlights open questions. For the sake of clarity of materials presentation, proofs are collected in the appendix Section 3.A.

The content of this chapter summarizes the results previously reported in [UR1, IJ3, IJ8, IJ15, IJ22, IC5, IC25], as given in Appendix B.

3.1 Context and Challenges

To effectively face the challenges of the modern world, we should think about systems that are not rigid but flexible, about strategies that can react to changing environment, adapt and learn from experience. A proper tool to achieve these aims is adaptation and experience-based learning. Adaptive control systems represent a mature field of research, where many results on stabilization, trajectory tracking, learning from trials, and parameter estimation are available. However, adaptive control is not as widespread in practical applications as it probably deserves. The main challenges for adaptive control precluding it from being ubiquitous are questionable transient performance, complicated tuning procedures, and sufficient informational richness requirements.

Poor **transient performance** is typically associated with slow transients, peaking phenomena, and transient oscillations. The peaking phenomena mean that control signals have magnitudes significantly higher during the adaptation phase than in nominal operation when the adaptation has finished. Such control signals cannot and should not be implemented in practice since they may damage the controlled plant or drive the system away from its nominal operation, making the used mathematical model, e.g., obtained by linearization around an equilibrium, invalid. As a result, even if the closedloop system is proven to be globally stable for a nominal system model, the modeled behavior cannot be reproduced in practice due to the peaking phenomena yielding possible instabilities during the transient phase. The peaking often arises when one wants to accelerate the convergence rate increasing controller gains; it restricts the possibility to obtain fast adaptation and parameter learning.

In the adaptation/learning phase, control signals may oscillate. These oscillations can cause undesirable resonances in the controlled plant that are not adequately addressed by simplified mathematical models and may cause damage or instability. Transient oscillations are also associated with frequent switches in control signals that are undesirable in many practical systems.

Tuning procedures for adaptive systems generally consist of choosing a gain matrix for adaptation or parameter learning algorithms. The general idea is that high gains provide fast transients with possible peaking, whereas low gains reduce peaking and oscillations, yielding a slow convergence rate; the gain choice is also related to the tracking/filtering trade-off. However, the exact tuning rules for multiple variables are usually complicated. Since adaptation and parameter learning algorithms act on several estimated/adapted variables simultaneously, there is a strong interconnection between these variables, and it is hardly possible to accelerate/decelerate the rate of convergence for a single variable without affecting the transient performance for others. Due to these interconnections, tuning procedures are typically time-consuming and include multiple trials.

Besides transient performance, adaptive control relies on the so-called **excitation requirement** imposed for parameter estimation. The intuitive idea is that to estimate parameters, one needs sufficiently rich measurements, and this requirement is translated to the rigorous mathematical definition of Persistency of Excitation. Unfortunately, such a requirement can be hard to verify in applications. As a result, a common practice is to inject an additional instrumental signal (also known as probing noise) to get sufficient excitation. This practical solution has drawbacks: the probing noise also affects the plant's performance output, and if the probing signal is removed, then the adaptation properties are lost. Moreover, such an artificial excitement procedure can be unacceptable for users. Thus, relaxation of excitation conditions and reducing the probing signal impact are of significant interest in adaptive control systems.

To summarize, many shortcomings of adaptation and parameter learning may be associated with their transients, tuning, and excitation requirements. In this context, **my objective was to develop a solution enhancing adaptive systems' performance**.

3.2 State of the Art and Positioning

The investigation of physical phenomena by mathematical modeling frequently leads to the problem of estimating model parameters. Indeed, the differential equations appearing in the model under consideration may contain parameters that are difficult to determine in advance. Through the years, numerous research works in several disciplines have been dedicated to this fundamental problem.

The linear regression equation (LRE) plays a central role in adaptive parameter estimation and adaptive control. It can be found in system identification [75], in modelreference adaptive control [20, 76] and adaptive pole-placement [77], in filtering and prediction [78], in reinforcement learning [79], and other areas. We will formally introduce the LRE in Section 3.3, but in brief, it is given by

$$y(t) = \phi^{\top}(t)\theta$$

where y(t) is the output signal, $\phi(t)$ is the regressor vector, and $\theta \in \mathbb{R}^n$ is the vector of unknown constant parameters. The goal is to estimate θ using the measurements of y and ϕ .

There are plenty of methods to solve this problem offline, i.e., after the complete data collection on the process is finished [80]: least squares, maximum-likelihood estimation, Bayesian linear regression, principal component regression, to mention a few. However, in adaptive and learning systems, parameters need to be estimated online, i.e., progressively and simultaneously with the collection of new data points. There exist approaches for adaptive and online estimation [19,20,75,76], where two traditional strategies are the least-squares method and the gradient estimator. The applicability conditions of these methods are based on the persistence of excitation [81,82], and thus these approaches are implicitly based on asymptotic statistics.

In standard adaptive estimation, the persistence of excitation is necessary to establish global exponential convergence. To this end, in [83, 84], authors consider if, for the gradient estimator, this condition can be relaxed in the case of asymptotic but not exponential convergence. While some analytical results are reported, the resulting requirements are somewhat technical, and it is hard to use them in applications. To the best of our knowledge, there is no known necessary and sufficient condition to conclude asymptotic stability for the standard gradient estimator without the persistency of excitation assumption.

It is a challenging theoretical problem to develop a parameter estimation method relaxing the persistency of excitation, and many research works have been devoted to it in various scenarios. One attempt to alleviate this requirement in learning and parameter estimation is based on the idea of online historical data collection, e.g., [85, 86]. This idea yielded a family of methods that are nowadays known as concurrent [87–89], or, more recently, composite learning [90–93]. Within this methodology, a dynamic data stack is built to record online historical data discretely, and the convergence of parameter estimation is shown under the interval excitation condition, a weaker requirement than the persistence of excitation. However, whereas these methods can provide learning convergence under relaxed conditions, the transient performance is typically not addressed.

Regarding the problem of transient performance, standard results [20,76] on adaptive parameter estimators claim that (again, under the persistence of excitation condition) there exists a weighted norm of the estimation errors that can be bounded by a decaying exponential, where the rate of convergence depends on excitation characteristics [94]. However, the authors of [82] proved that the gradient estimator's gain amplification does not always produce accelerated transients, and the worst-case bound for the rate of convergence cannot be arbitrarily accelerated; moreover, such amplification provokes pikes augmentation. Another disadvantage of these techniques is that despite the weak monotonicity of a weighted norm of the estimation errors, the estimation transients for each component of the vector θ may be rather unpredictable, presenting notable oscillations and peaking phenomena. Furthermore, usual tuning procedures for these estimators consist of the gain matrix adjusting, which can be delicate, involving many trial-and-error attempts.

The recent results on transient performance include perturbation-based methods, where a decaying perturbation is injected during the transients to increase excitation, as in [95], and parameters-resetting techniques as in [96]. The improved transient performance was also reported in [97,98]. However, in [97], a (robotics) application-based parameter-dependent persistence of excitation was assumed, and in [98], a finite-time identification procedure was applied; it was not studied if these results can be extended to a general linear regression model.

Another approach to addressing the performance problem is the \mathcal{L}_1 -adaptive control [99,100], claiming that by decoupling adaptation/learning and control loops, it is possible to obtain arbitrary fast transients. However, such acceleration also increases peaking. Nevertheless, it should be highlighted that these results consider only upper bounds and the rate of convergence; the problem of transient oscillations is not addressed.

Positioning

Summarizing, when the Dynamic Regressor Extension and Mixing (DREM) procedure was proposed in [101, 102], in adaptive estimation and learning, there was no available systematic procedure able to ensure monotonic peaking-free and oscillation-free transients and simultaneously provide transparent and straightforward tuning rules for the rate of convergence. By developing the DREM procedure described in the next section, I contributed to filling this lack and provided an efficient tool addressing these challenges.

Combined with the standard gradient estimator, see Section 3.3, the DREM procedure ensures the element-wise transient monotonicity preventing oscillations and peaking, independently of the excitation conditions. For each element of the vector θ , the estimate is tuned with a separate scalar gain, which does not affect transients for other elements, making the gain tuning procedure more straightforward and transparent. Moreover, in contrast to the standard gradient methods, the DREM procedure establishes a necessary and sufficient condition for asymptotic but not exponential convergence. Finally, the DREM procedure can be efficiently combined with various estimators, e.g., with a leastsquares or fixed-time estimator.

3.3 Problem Statement and Preliminaries

This section presents some preliminary results. Section 3.3.1 introduces the linear regression equation and the problem of improved parameter estimation. Section 3.3.2 discusses various types of excitation, and Section 3.3.3 presents the standard gradient estimator, its convergence conditions and transient performance.

3.3.1 Linear Regression Equation

The linear regression equation (LRE) is given by

$$y(t) = \phi^{+}(t)\theta + w(t), \qquad (3.1)$$

where $y(t) \in \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$ is the output signal, $\phi(t) \in \mathbb{R}^{n \times \ell}$ is the regressor, $w(t) \in \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$ is an additive distortion, e.g., a measurement noise, and $\theta \in \mathbb{R}^n$ is the vector of unknown constant parameters. The signals y and ϕ are known, e.g., they are measured, and the distortion signal w is unknown; all signals are bounded.

The problem is to estimate the vector of parameters θ using the measurements of y and ϕ . We focus on *online* parameter estimation that is the standard for adaptive systems real-time recurrent processing of the arriving measurements, in contrast with the *offline* batch processing of the previously recorded data. Whereas numerous solutions to this problem are available, **the goal** is to develop a procedure yielding improved parameter estimation performance.

Equation (3.1) considers the general case of multiple outputs, i.e., the output y is a vector and the regressor ϕ is a matrix. However, in most references, LREs are traditionally defined with a scalar output and a vector regressor. In this chapter, if the dimension ℓ is not explicitly mentioned, we assume $\ell = 1$ to stay consistent with the standard notation.

In this chapter, we focus on the continuous-time systems and methods. However, equivalent results can be easily derived for discrete-time systems; see [103].

3.3.2 Persistent, Infinite, and Interval Excitation

Definition 3.1. A bounded signal $\phi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^{n \times \ell}$ is persistently excited if there exist T > 0 and $\mu > 0$ such that for all $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$,

$$\int_{t}^{t+T} \phi(s)\phi^{\top}(s)ds \ge \mu I_{n}.$$

We further denote this property as $\phi \in PE$, or ϕ is PE. To mention specific values of T and μ , we write (T, μ) -PE.

The Persistence of Excitation property and its connection with the exponential convergence in various estimation schemes are widely known. One relaxation of this condition is *interval* excitation, also referred to as *sufficient* excitation. This relaxation is used, e.g., in concurrent and composite learning algorithms [89].

Definition 3.2. A bounded signal $\phi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^{n \times \ell}$ is excited on an interval, or sufficiently excited, if there exist $t_1 \ge 0$, T > 0, and $\mu > 0$ such that

$$\int_{t_1}^{t_1+T} \phi(s)\phi^\top(s)ds \ge \mu I_n.$$

We further denote this property as ϕ is IE. To mention specific values of t_1 , T and μ , we write (t_1, T, μ) -IE.

The fundamental difference is that the persistence of excitation is uniform in time, whereas the interval excitation holds for the particular time interval starting at t_1 . If $t_1 = 0$, then the interval excitation is also called *initial excitation* [92].

Another relaxation of the PE property is the *infinite excitation*.

Definition 3.3. A bounded signal $\phi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^{n \times \ell}$ is infinitely excited if

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \lambda_m \left(\int_0^t \phi(s) \phi^\top(s) ds \right) = \infty.$$

The relation between between different types of excitation can be summarized as follows: any persistently excited signal is infinitely excited, and any infinitely excited signal is excited on an interval.

Example 3.1. In this example, we consider the excitation definitions above for some $\mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ functions.

• The signal

$$x_1(t) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{for } t \le 1, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

is excited only on the interval [0, 1]. It is neither infinitely excited, nor PE.

- The signal $x_2(t) = e^{-\frac{1}{2}t}$ is excited on any interval, e.g., x_2 is $(0, T, 1 e^{-T})$ -IE for any T > 0. However, $\int_0^\infty x_2^2(s) ds = 1 < \infty$ and x_2 is not infinitely excited. Moreover, x_2 tends to zero, and thus it is not PE.
- The signal $x_3(t) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{t+1}}$ is excited on any interval since it remains positive for all t. Moreover, $\int_0^\infty x_3^2(s)ds = \infty$, and x_3 is infinitely excited. However, x_3 tends to zero, and thus it is not PE.
- The signal $x_4(t) = \sin(t)$ is excited on any interval and it is infinitely excited. Moreover, it is straightforward to verify that x_4 is $(\pi, \frac{\pi}{2})$ -PE.

3.3.3 Gradient Estimator

The gradient estimator for the LRE (3.1) is given by

$$\dot{\hat{\theta}}(t) = \Gamma \phi(t) \left(y(t) - \phi^{\top}(t) \hat{\theta}(t) \right), \qquad (3.2)$$

where $\hat{\theta}$ denotes the estimate of θ and $\Gamma > 0$ is the gain matrix. Define the estimation error

$$\tilde{\theta}(t) := \hat{\theta}(t) - \theta. \tag{3.3}$$

Then the error dynamics is given by

$$\tilde{\tilde{\theta}}(t) = -\Gamma \phi(t) \phi^{\top}(t) \tilde{\theta}(t) + \Gamma \phi(t) w(t).$$
(3.4)
Convergence conditions

In the noise-free scenario, i.e., assuming $w \equiv 0$, the gradient estimator ensures exponential convergence to zero of the estimation error $\tilde{\theta}$ if and only if the regressor ϕ is PE; see [20, 104, 105]. Otherwise, for $w \neq 0$, the gradient estimator is input-to-state stable with respect to w.

For the case when the regressor ϕ is not PE, no necessary and sufficient convergence condition is available. In [83,84], authors addressed the asymptotic (but not exponential) convergence of (3.4) for $w \equiv 0$ and $\Gamma = \gamma I$ with a positive scalar γ , and without the persistence of excitation. They derived several sufficient but not necessary and necessary but not sufficient conditions. Later, the authors of [106] summarized these conditions and analyzed the integral input-to-state stability of (3.4) with respect to the noise w.

However, the conditions discussed in [83,84,106] are rather technical and can hardly be applied in practice. For example, the sufficient condition for global asymptotic stability (GAS) of the origin of (3.4) for $w \equiv 0$ given in [84] can be summarized as follows.

Proposition 3.1 (see [84,106]). Assume that, for any $t_0 \in \mathbb{R}_+$, there exist sequences of positive numbers $\{t_k\}_{k=0}^{\infty}$, $\{l_k\}_{k=0}^{\infty}$, and $\{v_k\}_{k=0}^{\infty}$ such that for all $k \ge 0$,

$$t_{k+1} \ge t_k + l_k,$$

$$\lambda_m \left(\int_{t_k}^{t_k + l_k} \phi(s) \phi^\top(s) ds \right) \ge v_k,$$
(3.5)

and

$$\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{v_k}{\gamma^{-1} + \gamma \left(\int_{t_k}^{t_k + l_k} |\phi(s)|^2 ds \right)^2} = \infty.$$
(3.6)

Then the origin of (3.4) with $w \equiv 0$ and $\Gamma = \gamma I$ is GAS.

Whereas the condition (3.5) has a clear interpretation, namely the regressor ϕ remains excited with a possibly decaying excitation level, the condition (3.6) is very technical.

In [84], the authors also showed that in a general case, the infinite excitation condition (see Definition 3.3) is necessary but not sufficient to ensure the GAS; the authors proved this claim by constructing a counterexample.

It is worth noting that for ϕ being (T, μ) -PE, the conditions of Proposition 3.1 are satisfied. Indeed, setting $l_k \equiv T$, $t_k = t_0 + kT$, and $v_k \equiv \mu$, for all $k \ge 0$

$$\frac{v_k}{\gamma^{-1} + \gamma \left(\int_{t_k}^{t_k + l_k} |\phi(s)|^2 ds \right)^2} \ge \frac{\mu}{\gamma^{-1} + \gamma T^2 \|\phi\|_{\infty}^4},$$

and thus the infinite summation in (3.6) does not converge.

Transient performance and tuning

For the noise-free case, i.e., for $w \equiv 0$, it is straightforward to show that the weighted norm $\|\tilde{\theta}\|_{\Gamma^{-1}}$ is not increasing. Indeed, for $V(\tilde{\theta}) := \tilde{\theta}^{\top} \Gamma^{-1} \tilde{\theta}$, we obtain¹

$$\dot{V} = -\tilde{\theta}^{\top} \phi \phi^{\top} \tilde{\theta} \le 0.$$

However, the monotonicity of the weighted norm does not imply that the element-wise transients are monotonic. In contrast, it is well-known that the element-wise transients of the estimation error vector $\tilde{\theta}$ generally oscillate and may have significant peaks. It happens due to the interconnections induced by the off-diagonal elements of the matrix $\phi\phi^{\top}$.

These interconnections also complicate the gain tuning procedure. The gain matrix Γ is often chosen as a diagonal matrix, $\Gamma = \text{diag}(\gamma_i)$, where $i \in \overline{1, n}$, and $\gamma_i > 0$ are scalar parameters. Such a choice is motivated by reducing the number of tuning parameters and the intuition that *i*-th gain mainly affects the *i*-th element. However, a change in γ_i also affects the transients for $\tilde{\theta}_j$, $j \neq i$, and these interconnections yield multiple trial-and-error tunning attempts.

Regarding the speed of convergence, a standard result is that if ϕ is PE, then the weighted norm $\|\tilde{\theta}\|_{\Gamma^{-1}}$ converges to zero exponentially fast, where the rate of convergence depends on the gain Γ and the excitation characteristics of ϕ ; see, e.g., [20,76]. However, the exponential bound cannot be arbitrary accelerated. In [82], authors show that for ϕ being (T, μ) -PE and $\Gamma = \gamma I$, solutions of (3.4) satisfy for $t \geq t_0$

$$|\tilde{\theta}(t)| \le \sqrt{\zeta} \|\phi\|_{\infty} \left(e^{-\frac{1}{2}\gamma\zeta^{-1}(t-t_0)} |\tilde{\theta}(t_0)| + \gamma\zeta^{-1} \|w\|_{\infty} \right), \tag{3.7}$$

where

$$\zeta := \gamma \eta^{-1} e^{2\eta T}, \ \eta := -\frac{1}{2T} \ln \left(1 - \frac{\gamma \mu}{1 + \gamma^2 T^2 \|\phi\|_{\infty}^4} \right)$$

The relationship between the tuning gain γ and the rate of convergence of the exponential bound function is not straightforward, and an increase of γ may decrease the rate of convergence $\frac{1}{2}\gamma\zeta^{-1}$.

3.4 DREM Procedure in Asymptotic Parameter Estimation

In this Section, we describe the DREM procedure and how this procedure yields improved transient performance in parameter estimation. The materials of this section are organized as follows. First, in Section 3.4.1 we introduce the DREM procedure and present the DREM-enhanced gradient estimator. Section 3.4.2 discusses the transient performance and the convergence conditions of the DREM-enhanced estimator, and some illustrative examples are provided in Section 3.4.3. Finally, in Section 3.4.4, we discuss the use of the DREM procedure with the least-squares estimator.

To simplify the presentation, in this section we introduce the DREM procedure for the scalar output case, $\ell = 1$. The extension to the general case $\ell \ge 1$ is straightforward, and we discuss it in Section 3.5.

¹When clear from the context, in the sequel the argument of time may be omitted.

3.4.1 DREM Procedure Description

Two steps of the DREM procedure

The first step in the DREM procedure is the dynamic regressor extension, where the goal is to get n-1 new linear regressor equations sharing the same vector of parameters θ . To this end, we introduce n-1 linear, \mathcal{L}_{∞} -stable operators $H_i: \mathcal{L}_{\infty} \to \mathcal{L}_{\infty}, i \in \overline{1, n-1}$. The outputs of these operators applied to a signal $x: \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ are further denoted as

$$x_{f_i}(t) := H_i[x(t)].$$

For example, the operator H_i may be an exponentially stable linear time-invariant (LTI) filter,

$$H_i = \frac{\alpha_i}{p + \beta_i},\tag{3.8}$$

where $p := \frac{d}{dt}$ and $\alpha_i > 0$, $\beta_i > 0$. Another possible choice is the delay operator,

$$H_i[x(t)] = \begin{cases} x(t-d_i) & \text{for } t \ge d_i, \\ 0 & \text{for } t < d_i, \end{cases}$$

where $d_i \in \mathbb{R}_+$.

We apply these operators to the LRE (3.1) to get the filtered regressions

$$y_{f_i}(t) = \phi_{f_i}^\top(t)\theta + w_{f_i}(t).$$

Remark 3.1. For some choices of H_i , e.g., for an LTI filter with nonzero initial conditions, the exponentially decaying term ϵ_i may appear in the filtered regression,

$$y_{f_i}(t) = \phi_{f_i}^\top(t)\theta + w_{f_i}(t) + \epsilon_i(t)$$

To simplify the presentation, we omit these terms in the sequel, and we incorporate them in the analysis when necessary.

Combining the original LRE (3.1) with the n-1 filtered regressions, we construct the **extended LRE**

$$Y(t) = \Phi(t)\theta + W(t), \qquad (3.9)$$

where we define $Y : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^n$, $\Phi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^{n \times n}$, and $W : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^n$ as

$$Y := \begin{bmatrix} y \\ y_{f_1} \\ \vdots \\ y_{f_{n-1}} \end{bmatrix}, \ \Phi := \begin{bmatrix} \phi^\top \\ \phi^\top_{f_1} \\ \vdots \\ \phi^\top_{f_{q-1}} \end{bmatrix}, \ W := \begin{bmatrix} w \\ w_{f_1} \\ \vdots \\ w_{f_{n-1}} \end{bmatrix}.$$
(3.10)

Note that Y, Φ , and W are bounded due to the \mathcal{L}_{∞} -stability assumption on H_i .

The second step of the DREM procedure is the *mixing*. Recall that for any square possibly singular matrix A and its adjugate matrix adj(A), it holds

$$\operatorname{adj}(A) A = \det(A) I.$$

At this step, we multiply the extended LRE (3.9) by the adjugate matrix of $\Phi(t)$ on the left. Defining

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{Y}(t) &:= \operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t)))Y(t), \\ \mathcal{W}(t) &:= \operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t))W(t), \end{aligned} \tag{3.11}$$

we get

$$\mathcal{Y}_i(t) = \Delta(t)\theta_i + \mathcal{W}_i(t), \qquad (3.12)$$

where $i \in \overline{1, n}$, and we define the scalar function $\Delta : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ as

$$\Delta(t) := \det(\Phi(t)) \,. \tag{3.13}$$

The set of *n* scalar LREs (3.12) sharing the same bounded scalar regressor Δ is the outcome of the DREM procedure. Thus, the DREM procedure is a nonlinear transformation that converts the original LRE (3.1) with the vector θ containing *n* unknown parameters to the set of *n* scalar LREs (3.12) for each element θ_i separately, where the new regressor Δ is the determinant of the extended matrix Φ .

Parameter estimation and convergence properties

We can θ_i in the scalar regression (3.12) by applying the gradient estimator (3.2). It yields, for $i \in \overline{1, n}$, the DREM-enhanced gradient estimator

$$\dot{\hat{\theta}}_i(t) = \gamma_i \ \Delta(t) \left(\mathcal{Y}_i(t) - \Delta(t) \hat{\theta}_i(t) \right), \tag{3.14}$$

where $\gamma_i > 0$ is a scalar tuning parameter. The estimation error dynamics is then

$$\tilde{\tilde{\theta}}_i(t) = -\gamma_i \Delta^2(t) \tilde{\theta}_i(t) + \gamma_i \Delta(t) \mathcal{W}_i(t), \qquad (3.15)$$

where $\tilde{\theta}$ was defined in (3.3).

Consider first the noise-free case, i.e., $w \equiv 0$ implying that W and W are identically zeros as well. Then the LRE (3.1) takes the form

$$y(t) = \phi^{\top}(t)\theta, \qquad (3.16)$$

and for $i \in \overline{1, n}$, the scalar LREs (3.12) are

$$\mathcal{Y}_i(t) = \Delta(t)\theta_i. \tag{3.17}$$

The derivations above allow for establishing the following proposition (see [102]).

Proposition 3.2. Consider the n-dimensional linear regression equation (3.1) with $\ell = 1, w \equiv 0$, where $y : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ and $\phi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^n$ are known, bounded functions of time and $\theta \in \mathbb{R}^n$ is the vector of unknown parameters. Introduce n-1 linear, \mathcal{L}_{∞} -stable operators $H_i : \mathcal{L}_{\infty} \to \mathcal{L}_{\infty}, i \in \overline{1, n-1}$. Define the vector Y and the matrix Φ as given in (3.10). Consider the estimator (3.14) with \mathcal{Y}_i and Δ defined in (3.11) and (3.13), respectively. Then the following properties hold for all $i \in \overline{1, n}$:

P1: the estimation error $\hat{\theta}_i$ converges to zero asymptotically if and only if Δ is a non-square-integrable function,

$$\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2 \Leftrightarrow \lim_{t \to \infty} \tilde{\theta}_i(t) = 0; \tag{3.18}$$

- P2: the estimation error $\tilde{\theta}_i$ converges to zero exponentially fast if and only if Δ is PE;
- P3: (the element-wise monotonicity) the transients $\tilde{\theta}_i$ are monotonic, i.e., for all $t_a \leq t_b$ it holds

$$|\theta_i(t_a)| \le |\theta_i(t_b)|;$$

P4: (the element-wise tuning) variations in the gain γ_i affect the transients for $\tilde{\theta}_i$ only.

The proof of Proposition 3.2 is straightforward. For $w \equiv 0$, (3.15) becomes

$$\tilde{\theta}_i(t) = -\gamma_i \Delta^2(t) \tilde{\theta}_i(t). \tag{3.19}$$

The exponential convergence of the linear time-varying (LTV) system (3.19) for a persistently excited Δ , i.e., property P2, is well-known; see Section 3.3. Properties P1, P3, and P4 follow directly from the solution of (3.19) given by

$$\tilde{\theta}_i(t) = e^{-\gamma_i \int_0^t \Delta^2(\tau) d\tau} \tilde{\theta}_i(0).$$

Regarding Remark 3.1, if we consider the possible presence of the exponentially decaying terms ϵ_i due to some choices of H_i , the error equation (3.19) becomes

$$\dot{\tilde{\theta}}_i(t) = -\gamma_i \Delta^2(t) \tilde{\theta}_i(t) + \epsilon_t,$$

where ϵ_t is a generic exponentially decaying term. When Δ is PE, $\tilde{\theta}_i$ converges exponentially despite ϵ_t . To prove (3.18) and establish the asymptotic (but not exponential) convergence for a non-square-integrable Δ , we note that a bounded exponentially decaying term ϵ_t is absolutely integrable, $\epsilon_t \in \mathcal{L}_1$, and apply the following Lemma (see [107]).

Lemma 3.1. Consider the scalar system defined by

$$\dot{x}(t) = -a^2(t)x(t) + b(t), \qquad (3.20)$$

where $x(t) \in \mathbb{R}$, $a, b : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ are piecewise continuous bounded functions, $x(t_0) = x_0$. If $a \notin \mathcal{L}_2$ and $b \in \mathcal{L}_1$ then

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} x(t) = 0. \tag{3.21}$$

The proof of Lemma 3.1 is given in Section 3.A.1.

Concerning the case $w \neq 0$, the estimator (3.14) is input-to-state stable with respect to W_i if $\Delta \in PE$, which is a similar result as for the standard gradient estimator; see Section 3.3. Moreover, as it is shown in [108], if $W_i \in \mathcal{L}_2$ and $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$, then $\tilde{\theta}_i$ is bounded.

3.4.2 Transients and Convergence

The improved tuning and transient performance

Two key features of the DREM procedure for the transient performance are properties P3 and P4 of Proposition 3.2. The element-wise monotonicity provides performance guarantees on the parameter estimation transients, excluding the peaking and oscillations. Even if the noise-induced components W_i can deteriorate the monotonicity, these distortions are typically smaller than those induced by interconnections between elements of $\tilde{\theta}$. Another corollary is that the parameter estimate $\hat{\theta}_i$ crosses zero not more than once, up to the noise-induced component W_i ; in [109], this property was used to relax the high-frequency gain sign assumption in model reference adaptive control.

The element-wise tuning property is also of great importance as it significantly simplifies the tuning procedure and allows adjusting the transient rate for a specific estimated parameter without affecting others. Such a property is valuable, e.g., for time-scale separation or filtering/tracking trade-off tuning for an individual parameter. Note that the DREM procedure allows estimating the separate component θ_i only instead of the whole parameter vector θ . In such a case, the computation of the adjoint matrix $\operatorname{adj}(\Phi)$ can be avoided, and the elements \mathcal{Y}_i in (3.12) can be computed using Cramer's rule as

$$\mathcal{Y}_i(t) = \det(\Phi_{Y,i}(t)),$$

where $\Phi_{Y,i}$ is the matrix Φ of the extended LRE (3.9), where the *i*-th column is replaced by the vector Y, and $i \in \overline{1, n}$.

The novel convergence condition

The DREM procedure introduces the new convergence condition in (3.18), namely $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$, . Two natural questions arise at this point.

- Q1. Can the condition $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$ hold when ϕ is not PE?
- Q2. Can a poor choice of operators H_i compromise the convergence, i.e., to yield $\Delta \in \mathcal{L}_2$ for $\phi \in \text{PE}$?

First, recall that $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$ is a weaker condition than $\Delta \in \text{PE}$. Following the definitions introduced in Section 3.3, the condition $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$ corresponds to the infinite excitation in the sense of Definition 3.3, which is weaker than the persistency of excitation. As shown in Example 3.1, $\Delta(t) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{t+1}}$ is infinitely excited, $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$, but such a signal is not persistently excited, $\Delta \notin \text{PE}$.

Answer to Q1. The answer to question Q1 is positive, as we will show with the following example (see [102]).

Example 3.2. Define $g : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ as

$$g(t) := \frac{\sin(t)}{\sqrt{t+1}},$$

and choose the regressor $\phi = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & g + \dot{g} \end{bmatrix}^{\top}$. Since both g and \dot{g} tend to zero as t tends to infinity, the second element of the regressor ϕ decays, and ϕ is not persistently excited. Choose now

$$H_1 = \frac{1}{p+1}.$$

Following the DREM procedure, define $\phi_{f_1} = H_1[\phi]$. Then for the second element of ϕ_{f_1} , which is given by $\phi_{f_1,2} = H[g + \dot{g}]$, it holds

$$\phi_{f_{1},2} = -\phi_{f_{1},2} + g + \dot{g}.$$

It follows then that

$$\frac{d}{dt}(\phi_{f_{1},2}-g) = -(\phi_{f_{1},2}-g),$$

and $|\phi_{f_{1,2}} - g| \to 0$ exponentially as t tends to infinity. Neglecting the exponentially decaying terms and considering the steady-state behavior, the extended regressor matrix Φ defined in (3.10) is given by

$$\Phi = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & g + \dot{g} \\ \phi_{f_1,1} & \phi_{f_1,2} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & g + \dot{g} \\ 1 & g \end{bmatrix},$$

and $\Delta = \det(\Phi) = -\dot{g}$. The time derivative of g is

$$\dot{g} = \frac{\cos(t)}{\sqrt{t+1}} - \frac{\sin(t)}{2\sqrt{(t+1)^3}}.$$

Since \dot{g} goes to zero as t goes to infinity, the novel regressor Δ is not persistently excited. However, it is straightforward to check that

$$\lim_{s \to \infty} \int_0^s \left(\frac{\cos(t)}{\sqrt{t+1}} - \frac{\sin(t)}{2\sqrt{(t+1)^3}} \right)^2 dt = \infty.$$

Thus, the novel regressor $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$ and the DREM-enhanced gradient estimator (3.14) converges asymptotically.

Answer to Q2. The answer to the question Q2 is also yes, and a poor choice of the operators H can compromise the convergence. We illustrate it with the following example.

Example 3.3. Consider the regressor $\phi(t) = [\sin(t) \cos(t)]^{\top}$ and choose

$$H_1 = \frac{c(p+1)}{p^2 + p + 2},$$

where c > 0. Note that for the unit frequency, the operator H_1 provides the zero phase shift and the magnitude gain c. Thus, in the steady-state, $\phi_{f_1}(t) = c \sin(t)$, $\phi_{f_2}(t) = c \cos(t)$, and

$$\Phi(t) = \begin{bmatrix} \sin(t) & \cos(t) \\ c\sin(t) & c\cos(t) \end{bmatrix}.$$

Obviously, $\phi \in \text{PE}$, but $\det(\Phi) = 0$ and $\Delta \in \mathcal{L}_2$.

On the the other hand, for $\phi(t) = [\sin(\sqrt{3}t) \cos(\sqrt{3}t)]^{\top}$, in the steady-state we have

$$\Phi(t) = \begin{bmatrix} \sin(\sqrt{3}t) & \cos(\sqrt{3}t) \\ c\sin(\sqrt{3}t - \frac{\pi}{3}) & c\cos(\sqrt{3}t - \frac{\pi}{3}) \end{bmatrix},$$

and $det(\Phi) = \frac{c\sqrt{3}}{2}$, thus $\Delta \in PE$.

To summarize, the examples above illustrate that the following scenarios are possible:

- PE yields PE, i.e., the original regressor ϕ is PE, and the novel regressor Δ is PE;
- PE yields poor excitation, i.e., the original regressor ϕ is PE, but due to the poor choice of H_i , the novel regressor is not infinitely excited, $\Delta \in \mathcal{L}_2$;
- no PE yields GAS, i.e., the original regressor ϕ is not PE, but the novel regressor is infinitely excited, $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$;
- no PE yields no excitation, i.e., the original regressor ϕ is not PE, and the novel regressor is not infinitely excited, $\Delta \in \mathcal{L}_2$.

It is not yet clear if the DREM procedure requires *less excitation* than the standard (vector) gradient estimator, i.e., if the DREM-enhanced estimator (3.14) converges when the gradient estimator (3.2) does not; this question remains open due to the complicated non-exponential convergence conditions of (3.2) discussed in Section 3.3. However, the new *necessary and sufficient* asymptotic convergence condition $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$ is more transparent, and illustrative simulations in Section 3.4.3 demonstrate the better behavior of the DREM-enhanced estimator (3.14) in the $\phi \notin PE$ and $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$ scenario.

The operators H_i are crucial components of the DREM procedure. Whereas this degree of freedom can be used, e.g., to attenuate the measurement noise w, a poor choice can compromise the convergence generating a poor novel regressor Δ from a persistently excited original regressor ϕ . Thus, the resulting excitation should be studied when the DREM procedure is applied. We will alleviate this shortcoming in Section 3.5 by proposing a dynamic extension method that guarantees preservation of the original excitation.

3.4.3 Illustrative Examples

Consider the noise-free linear regression (3.16), namely

$$y(t) = \phi^{+}(t)\theta,$$

where we recall that y and ϕ are known and θ is the vector of unknown parameters. Below, we use the gradient estimator (3.2) to estimate θ in (3.16), and apply the DREM procedure and the DREM-enhanced estimator (3.14) to improve the performance.

 \triangle

Persistently excited regressor

Consider first the case when both the original regressor ϕ and the new regressor Δ are persistently exited. Choose

$$\phi(t) = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & \sin(t) & \cos(t) \end{bmatrix}^{\top}.$$
 (3.22)

Such a regressor often appears in adaptive disturbance estimation and attenuation applications. It is straightforward to show that ϕ is $(2\pi, \pi)$ -PE, i.e., for all $t \ge 0$,

$$\int_t^{t+2\pi} \phi(s) \phi^\top(s) ds \ge \pi I$$

To apply the DREM procedure, we perform the following two steps.

Step 1. At this step, we perform the dynamic regressor extension. For $\phi(t) \in \mathbb{R}^3$, we have to introduce two operators, H_1 and H_2 . Choose H_1 as the delay,

$$H_1[x(t)] = \begin{cases} x(t-1) & \text{for } t \ge 1, \\ 0 & \text{for } t < 1, \end{cases}$$

and H_2 as the LTI filter,

$$H_2 = \frac{2}{p+1}.$$

For $t \ge 1$ and neglecting exponentially decaying terms, the extended regressor matrix Φ defined in (3.10) is given by

$$\Phi(t) = \begin{bmatrix} \phi^{\top}(t) \\ H_1[\phi^{\top}(t)] \\ H_2[\phi^{\top}(t)] \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & \sin(t) & \cos(t) \\ 1 & \sin(t-1) & \cos(t-1) \\ 2 & \sqrt{2}\sin(t-\frac{\pi}{4}) & \sqrt{2}\cos(t-\frac{\pi}{4}) \end{bmatrix}.$$

Then $det(\Phi(t)) = cos(1) + sin(1) - 1$, and the new regressor $\Delta = det(\Phi)$ is also PE.

Step 2. At this step, we perform the mixing and construct new scalar LREs. Following the DREM procedure, we define the extended output vector

$$Y(t) = \begin{bmatrix} y(t) & H_1[y(t)] & H_2[y(t)] \end{bmatrix}^{\top}$$

and compute $\mathcal{Y} = \operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t)) Y(t)$. It yields the scalar equations (3.17) for i = 1, 2, 3, namely

$$\mathcal{Y}_i(t) = \Delta(t)\theta_i.$$

We are now in the position to present numerical simulations of the standard gradient estimator (3.2) applied to (3.16), and the DREM-enhanced estimator (3.14) applied to (3.17).

Choose the unknown parameter vector as $\theta = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & -1 & 2 \end{bmatrix}^{\top}$ and set the initial estimates $\hat{\theta}(0) = 0$ for all estimators. Consider the estimator (3.2) with $\Gamma = I$. The transients of the estimation error $\tilde{\theta}$ are given in Fig. 3.1a, where we can approximate



Figure 3.1: The estimation error $\tilde{\theta}$ of the gradient estimator (3.2); ϕ is given by (3.22) and persistently excited.

the transient time as 30 seconds. Suppose our goal is to have the transient time approximately equal to 10 seconds, i.e., we want to accelerate the transients. The direct gain adjustment as $\Gamma = 3I$ does not yield the desired result (see Fig. 3.1b). This adjustment makes the transients worse, increasing both the transient time and oscillations. Probably, for a more general structure of the gain matrix Γ , we can get better performance via the time-consuming trial-and-error tuning.

Let us now consider the DREM-enhanced estimator (3.14), where $\gamma_i = 1$, i = 1, 2, 3. The transients are given in Fig. 3.2a, where the initial absence of the response is due to the delay operator H_1 and the transient time of the LTI operator H_2 . The length of this interval depends on the choice of operators. In this example, we have chosen the operators H_1 , H_2 to get approximately the same time of response for unit gains, i.e., 30 seconds, as for the gradient estimator (3.2) in Fig. 3.1a.

However, having a comparable speed of response, the DREM procedure provides monotonic estimates with no oscillations. Consider now the straightforward gains adjustment $\gamma_i = 3$ for i = 1, 2, 3. The resulting estimates are given in Fig. 3.2b, where the transient time is approximately 10 seconds. This example illustrates the transparent and simple tuning of the DREM-enhanced estimator; moreover, the accelerated transients remain monotonic.

Next, we consider the noised scenario, i.e., we consider the LRE (3.1) instead of (3.16) and choose w as a bounded white noise with the zero mean and the standard deviation equal to 1; note that in the noise-free case, y(t) varies between -2 and 4, and the considered additive noise is not negligible. Being applied to (3.1), the DREM procedure yields now (3.12) instead of (3.17). The plots of the estimation error $\tilde{\theta}$ for the gradient estimator (3.2) and the DREM-enhanced estimator (3.14) are depicted in Fig. 3.3a and Fig. 3.3b, respectively. The simulation results illustrate the comparable noise sensitivity of the estimators for the unit gains.

For a persistently excited regressor, both the standard gradient and the DREM-



Figure 3.2: The estimation error $\tilde{\theta}$ of the DREM-enhanced estimator (3.14); Δ is persistently excited.

The gradient	The DREM-enhanced
estimator (3.2)	estimator (3.14)
0.82	0.19
1.68	0.40
5.06	1.60
16.26	8.81
	The gradient estimator (3.2) 0.82 1.68 5.06 16.26

Table 3.1: Mean squared norm of the estimation error $MSE(\tilde{\theta})$, $t_f = 1000$ and L = 100, for the noised LRE (3.1).

enhanced estimators are input-to-state stable with respect to the additive noise. Whereas the ISS gain can be estimated via the Lyapunov analysis, see, e.g., [82] and the inequality (3.7), this gain can be conservative. Below we illustrate the sensitivity of the DREMenhanced estimator to the additive noise for various tuning parameters and compare it with the gradient estimator. To separate the transients from the noise, we perform numerical simulations for a sufficiently large time t_f seconds and then compute the mean squared norm of the estimation error $\tilde{\theta}$ over the last L seconds,

$$MSE(\tilde{\theta}) := \frac{1}{L} \int_{t_f-L}^{t_f} |\tilde{\theta}(s)|^2 ds.$$

For the considered experiment, we choose $t_f = 1000$ and L = 100. The numerical simulation results are given in Table 3.1 and illustrate the filtering behavior of the DREM procedure.

Finally, it is worth noting that the DREM procedure allows for the tracking/filtering trade-off tuning for the specific parameter estimate $\hat{\theta}_i$. It can be achieved by adjusting the specific gain γ_i , without affecting the other estimates' transients. To illustrate this



Figure 3.3: The estimation error $\tilde{\theta}$ in the presence of noise.

property, consider the DREM-enhanced estimator (3.14) applied to the noised LRE (3.12) with the same noise as in the example above, and set $\gamma_1 = \gamma_3 = 1$ and $\gamma_2 = 5$. Simulation results are given in Fig. 3.4. Whereas $\tilde{\theta}_1$ and $\tilde{\theta}_3$ behave as in the previous example, compare with Fig. 3.3, the estimate of θ_2 has a faster response (tracking) but is more sensitive to noise (filtering).

Decaying regressor

Consider the noise-free LRE (3.16), where we choose such a regressor ϕ that it is not PE but can generate a new infinitely excited regressor $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$. To this end, we recall Example 3.2 and choose $\phi = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & g + \dot{g} \end{bmatrix}^{\top}$, where

$$g(t) = \frac{\sin(t)}{\sqrt{t+1}}.$$

The gradient estimator (3.2) is stable, and the estimation error $\hat{\theta}$ remains bounded. However, it is not exponentially converging since $\phi(t) \notin PE$, and PE is a necessary condition for exponential stability; moreover, we cannot conclude if the gradient estimator is asymptotically converging. The considered regressor ϕ is infinitely excited in the sense of Definition 3.3, i.e.,

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \lambda_m \left(\int_0^t \begin{bmatrix} 1 & g(s) + \dot{g}(s) \\ g(s) + \dot{g}(s) & (g(s) + \dot{g}(s))^2 \end{bmatrix} ds \right) = \infty,$$

and thus it satisfies the necessary condition for GAS. However, it is unclear if the regressor ϕ satisfies the sufficient condition given in Proposition 3.1.

Choose $\theta = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & -1 \end{bmatrix}^{\top}$ and $\hat{\theta}(0) = 0$. The transient behavior of the estimation error $\tilde{\theta}(t)$ for the gradient estimator (3.2) is shown in Fig. 3.5; the plots show that convergence



Figure 3.4: The tracking/filtering trade-off tunning; the tuning coefficients are $\gamma_1 = \gamma_3 = 1$, $\gamma_2 = 5$.



Figure 3.5: The estimation error $\tilde{\theta}$ of the gradient estimator (3.2) for $\phi \notin PE$.

has not been achieved even after a reasonably long period of 500 seconds, and the gain increase does not accelerate the convergence.

Following Example 3.2, we apply the DREM procedure with $H_1 = \frac{1}{p+1}$; then, the new regressor Δ satisfies $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$ ensuring the asymptotic convergence. The transient behavior of the estimation error $\tilde{\theta}$ for the DREM-enhanced estimator (3.14) is shown in Fig. 3.6. It illustrates the asymptotic (but not exponential) convergence and the impact of the tuning gains.

3.4.4 DREM with the Least-Squares Estimator

The least-squares estimator

In this chapter, we primarily focus on the gradient-descent type of estimators, namely the estimator (3.2). However, besides the gradient estimators, another widely used method



Figure 3.6: The estimation error $\tilde{\theta}$ of the DREM-enhanced estimator (3.14) for $\phi \notin PE$ and $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$.

for adaptive parameter estimation is the least-squares (LS) approach; see [20, 76, 110]. For the continuous-time linear regression model (3.1), the LS estimator is given by

$$\frac{d}{dt}\hat{\theta}(t) = \Gamma P(t)\phi(t)\left(y(t) - \phi^{\top}(t)\hat{\theta}(t)\right),$$

$$\frac{d}{dt}P(t) = \Gamma\left(\lambda P - P(t)\phi(t)\phi^{\top}(t)P(t)\right),$$
(3.23)

where $P(0) = P_0 > 0$, $\Gamma > 0$, and $\lambda \ge 0$ are the design parameters. Here, λ is the exponential forgetting factor, where $\lambda = 0$ implies no forgetting, and $\lambda > 0$ yields the exponential forgetting of the past measurements. In contrast with the gradient estimator minimizing the instantaneous estimation error, the LS estimator minimizes the integral cost. As a result, if the LS estimator does not perform any forgetting, $\lambda = 0$, it loses the alertness, i.e., it becomes incapable of tracking variations of the parameters θ . In other words, for $\lambda = 0$, the absolute priority in the tracking/filtering trade-off is given to the filtering. Due to the loss of alertness, the no-forgetting LS estimators are not typically used in adaptive online parameters estimation, and the exponential forgetting, there exist other methods to deal with the loss of alertness: covariance resetting, constant-trace, and other algorithms [19, 20]. However, in this section, we consider only the LS estimator with the constant forgetting factor.

The LS estimator typically has better transient performance than the gradient estimator: the transients are faster and less oscillating, and the noise attenuation is better [19]. However, the LS estimator provides neither element-wise monotonicity nor the transparent tuning recommendations for the gain Γ . The LS estimator ensures the exponential convergence if the regressor ϕ is persistently excited [20]. The drawback of the LS estimator is that for ϕ not being PE, the nonlinear dynamics of P in (3.23) can be unstable, yielding the unboundedness of P and excessive estimator's sensitivity. This effect is known as the covariance "wind-up." To deal with the wind-up, many solutions propose to saturate, in a certain way, or reset the matrix P. Another interesting approach is the "directional forgetting" discussed in [111,112]. The key idea is that the regressor ϕ may contain information in specific directions, i.e., for some elements of the vector θ , and this information can be incorporated in the matrix P update law. However, this approach is mainly developed for the discrete-time recursive LS estimators, and we do not address it here; this question is also discussed in Section 3.7.3.

The LS estimator in the DREM procedure

The DREM procedure renders the LRE (3.1) to the set of scalar LREs (3.12). Within this context, the LS estimator (3.23) takes the element-wise form, for $i \in \overline{1, n}$,

$$\dot{\hat{\theta}}_i(t) = \gamma_i \Delta(t) p_i(t) \left(\mathcal{Y}_i(t) - \Delta(t) \hat{\theta}_i(t) \right), \qquad (3.24)$$

$$\dot{p}_i(t) = \gamma_i \left(\lambda_i p_i(t) - p_i^2(t) \Delta^2(t) \right), \qquad (3.25)$$

where $p_i(0) > 0$ and $\gamma_i > 0$ are the design parameters, and $\lambda_i \ge 0$ is the element-wise forgetting factor. In the noise-free case, the error dynamics under the LS estimator is given by

$$\tilde{\theta}_i(t) = -\gamma_i p_i(t) \Delta^2(t) \tilde{\theta}_i(t).$$
(3.26)

From (3.25), it follows that p(t) remains nonnegative for $t \ge 0$. Together with the estimation error dynamics (3.26), it implies that the DREM-enhanced element-wise LS estimator has the same transient improvements:

- the transients of $\tilde{\theta}$ are element-wise monotonic;
- the coefficients γ_i and λ_i have the element-wise effect making the overall tuning simpler and clearer.

Let us now discuss the convergence conditions of the the element-wise LS estimator (3.24), (3.25). As well as (3.23), it converges exponentially when Δ is PE. However, it is of interest to study the convergence conditions for the DREM-specific case when Δ is not PE but belongs (or not) to \mathcal{L}_2 . Recall that, in the noise-free scenario, the gradient estimator (3.14) converges exponentially when $\Delta \in PE$, asymptotically when $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$, and ensures the boundedness of $\hat{\theta}$ when $\Delta \in \mathcal{L}_2$.

For the scalar equation (3.25), we can derive and analyze the exact solution $p_i(t)$. This analysis allows us establishing convergence properties of the element-wise LS estimator in the context of the DREM procedure, which are summarized in the following proposition (see [113]).

Proposition 3.3. Let $i \in \overline{1, n}$. Consider the estimation algorithm (3.24), (3.25) with $p_i(0) > 0$ and $\gamma_i > 0$. The claims are:

(i) If $\lambda_i = 0$ (the LS estimator without forgetting) then (C1) if $\Delta \in \mathcal{L}_2$ then for all nonzero $\tilde{\theta}_i(0)$ the signal $\tilde{\theta}_i$ does not converge to zero;

- (C2) if $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$ then $\tilde{\theta}_i$ is monotonic and converges to zero asymptotically;
- (C3) if Δ is PE, it does not imply the exponential convergence.

(ii) If $\lambda_i > 0$ (the LS estimator with forgetting) then

- (C4) p_i is bound from below;
- (C5) if $\Delta \in \mathcal{L}_2$ or

 $\Delta \not\in \mathcal{L}_2 \ and \ \Delta \to 0,$

then the estimator is unstable and p_i tends to infinity;

(C6) if Δ is PE then p_i is bounded, $\tilde{\theta}_i$ is monotonic and converges to zero exponentially fast.

Whereas the LS estimator's behavior for $\Delta \in \text{PE}$ directly follows from the known properties of LS estimators, Proposition 3.3 provides also the analysis for the $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$ case and the explicit solution for p_i . The proof of Proposition 3.3 is given in Section 3.A.2.

Proposition 3.3 shows that, within the context of the DREM procedure, the use of the nonlinear (in the dynamics of p) LS estimator (3.24), (3.25) does not yield weaker convergence properties than the gradient estimator (3.14), even if the possible unboundedness of p_i can be alleviated, e.g., via projection. For the noise-free scalar LREs (3.17), both the gradient estimator and the element-wise LS ensure the transient monotonicity and the element-wise tuning. However, the benefit of the LS estimator is the better noise attenuation, which can be crucial in some applications.

3.5 Excitation Propagation in the DREM Procedure

As discussed in Section 3.4.2, dynamic extension in the first step of the DREM procedure is critical for performance. The question is how to perform such an extension that the excitation of the original regressor ϕ is preserved, either persistent or interval. As shown in Example 3.3, a poor choice can compromise the convergence even if ϕ is PE.

For a particular class of LRE, where the regressor consists of a finite sum of sinusoidal signals, one suitable choice is a series connection of delay operators. It can be proven that such a choice preserves the excitation under conditions on the delay value, but the upper frequency bound must be known in advance (see [114]). In this section, we address this problem for the more general case of multi-output linear regression with an arbitrary regressor matrix ϕ , where $\phi(t) \in \mathbb{R}^{n \times \ell}$ and $\ell \geq 1$.

This section is organized as follows. First, in Section 3.5.1, we discuss an interpretation of the DREM procedure as a linear time-varying functional observer; this interpretation generalizes finite-dimensional linear dynamic regressor extensions. Then, in Section 3.5.2, we consider one specific choice of dynamic extension, namely Kreisselmeier's scheme, that preserves excitation of the original regressor ϕ . We provide the quantitative analysis of this excitation preservation property in Section 3.5.3, where we also analyze the dynamics of Δ , and we present an illustrative example in Section 3.5.4.

3.5.1 Functional Observer Interpretation

An interesting interpretation of the DREM procedure is to consider it as a Functional Observer for an LTV system, as discussed in [115].

Functional Observers for LTV systems

Following [116], consider the LTV system

$$\dot{x} = A(t)x + B(t)u,$$

$$y = C(t)x,$$
(3.27)

where $x \in \mathbb{R}^{n_x}$, $u \in \mathbb{R}^{n_u}$, $y \in \mathbb{R}^{n_y}$, and the linear functional

$$v = M(t)x, \tag{3.28}$$

with $v \in \mathbb{R}^{n_v}$. The goal is to design an observer for the signal v given the measurements of y and u. In [116, Theorem 3.6], the following result is established.

Proposition 3.4. Define a completely observable n_v -dimensional system

$$\dot{z} = F(t)z + G(t)u + K(t)y,$$

$$\vartheta = P(t)z,$$
(3.29)

with all the solutions of $\dot{x} = F(t)x$ converging to zero. The system (3.29) is a global asymptotic observer of the linear functional (3.28) for the system (3.27), that is, for all $x(0) \in \mathbb{R}^{n_x}$, $z(0) \in \mathbb{R}^{n_v}$ and all continuous, bounded inputs u we have

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} (v(t) - \vartheta(t)) = 0,$$

if there exists a continuously differentiable $n_v \times n_x$ matrix $\Phi(t)$ solution of the equations

$$G(t) = \Phi(t)B(t),$$

$$\dot{\Phi}(t) = F(t)\Phi(t) - \Phi(t)A(t) + K(t)C(t),$$

$$M(t) = P(t)\Phi(t).$$

(3.30)

The DREM procedure as a functional observer

The linear regression (3.16) can be seen as the following LTV system with the *n*-dimensional state θ and the ℓ -dimensional output y,

$$\dot{\theta}(t) = 0,$$

 $y(t) = \phi^{\top}(t)\theta(t).$

This system can be written in the form (3.27) choosing $n_x = n$, $n_y = \ell$, A = 0, B = 0, and $C = \phi^{\top}$. The observer (3.29) and the conditions (3.30) yield

$$\dot{z}(t) = F(t)z + K(t)y(t),$$

$$\dot{\Phi}(t) = F(t)\Phi(t) + K(t)\phi^{\top}(t),$$

$$\vartheta(t) = P(t)z(t),$$
(3.31)

and ϑ is an asymptotic estimate of $v(t) = M(t)\theta$ if holds

$$M(t) = P(t)\Phi(t). \tag{3.32}$$

To derive the DREM procedure, choose $n_v = n$ making the matrices P and Φ square, and choose

$$M(t) = \det(\Phi(t)) I_n$$

Then the linear functional (3.28) takes the decoupled form

$$v_i(t) = \det(\Phi(t))\,\theta_i,$$

and the condition (3.32) is satisfied choosing

$$P(t) = \operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t)). \tag{3.33}$$

Denoting $\mathcal{Y} = \vartheta$ and $\Delta = \det(\Phi)$, the LTV observer (3.31), (3.33) asymptotically generates the element-wise scalar LREs

$$\mathcal{Y}_i(t) = \Delta(t)\theta_i,$$

which are the outcome of the DREM procedure. Here, the state vector z plays the same role as the extended output matrix Y in (3.9).

Considering the LTV observer (3.31) as an implementation of the DREM procedure, the first two lines of (3.31) define the dynamics extension, and the last line performs the mixing step. Particularly, for $\ell = 1$, choosing F(t) as a constant diagonal matrix with the entries α_i and K(t) as a constant vector with the entries β_i , $i \in \overline{1, n}$, the LTV observer (3.31) yields the set of first-order LTI filters H_i chosen as (3.8). However, from the analysis above, it follows that the dynamic extension can also be performed with a more general choice of the time-varying matrices F(t), K(t) and for $\ell > 1$. Particularly, one interesting choice is $K(t) = \phi(t)$ yielding the semi-positive definite input term $\phi(t)\phi^{\top}(t)$ in (3.31). Together with $F(t) = -aI_n$, such a choice yields Kreisselmeier's regressor extension [105]. This scheme has the excitation preservation property that we discuss in the next section.

3.5.2 Kreisselmeier's Regressor Extension

One possible dynamics extension preserving the excitation, widely used in adaptive control, is Kreisselmeier's regressor extension introduced in [105]. For the LRE (3.1), Kreisselmeier's scheme generates the extended LRE (3.9), where the extended matrices Φ and Y are solutions of

$$\dot{\Phi}(t) = -a\Phi(t) + \phi(t)\phi^{\top}(t), \qquad (3.34)$$

$$\dot{Y}(t) = -aY(t) + \phi(t)y(t),$$
(3.35)

where $\Phi(0) = \Phi_0 \ge 0$, $Y(0) = Y_0$, and a > 0 is a scalar tuning parameter.

Remark 3.2. As discussed in Section 3.5.1, we can derive Kreisselmeier's regressor extension scheme (3.34), (3.35) from the general LTV observer representation of the dynamic extension (3.31) choosing F = -aI and $K = \phi$.

The PE preservation property of (3.34) is well-known and summarized in the following implication:

$$\phi \text{ is PE } \Rightarrow \Phi(t) > 0, \ \forall t \ge T,$$

$$(3.36)$$

where T is the excitation interval of ϕ ; see Definition 3.1 in Section 3.3. This PE preservation property of (3.34) motivates its use in the DREM scheme; the authors of [117] proposed such a choice referring to it as Memory Regressor Extension.

Within the DREM context, Kreisselmeier's scheme (3.34), (3.35) is augmented with the mixing step given by (3.11) and (3.13), namely

$$\begin{aligned} &\mathcal{Y}(t) = \operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t)) \, Y(t), \\ &\Delta(t) = \operatorname{det}(\Phi(t)) \end{aligned}$$

yielding the scalar LREs (3.17) for $i \in \overline{1, n}$, namely

$$\mathcal{Y}_i(t) = \Delta(t)\theta_i$$

We are interested in the new regressor Δ , for which (3.36) implies the positiveness and the PE property,

$$\phi \text{ is PE } \Rightarrow \Delta(t) > 0, \ \forall t > T \Rightarrow \Delta \text{ is PE.}$$
 (3.37)

The proof of the implication (3.36) and thus (3.37) is well-known and can be found, e.g., in [76, Theorem 4.3.3], where the integral cost gradient adaptation algorithm is considered. However, these proofs provide only the *qualitative* results (3.36) and (3.37). What is more interesting for the DREM procedure is to derive *quantitative* results on the excitation preservation, i.e., given that ϕ is (T, μ) -PE, or (t_1, T, μ) -IE, what are the PE, or IE, characteristics of the new regressor $\Delta(t)$? We address this question in the next section by providing the quantitative analysis of excitation preservation via Kreisselmeier's scheme.

More precisely, besides the discussed implication ϕ is PE $\Rightarrow \Delta$ is PE, we estimate the lower bound for Δ as a function of the excitation characteristics of ϕ and the gain a in (3.34). Then we study the Interval Excitation property of ϕ and show that it is preserved as well; we also provide the quantitative analysis of the resulting interval excitation for Δ . Moreover, we show that the inverse implication holds and Δ is PE only if ϕ is PE; this observation is somewhat intuitive and implies that the extension scheme does not bring *new* excitation.

It is worth noting that the dynamic extension scheme (3.34), (3.35) also allows establishing bounds on the dynamics of the new regressor Δ ; we present this analysis in the next section after studying the excitation preservation properties.

3.5.3 Excitation Propagation Analysis

As discussed above, the applicability of (3.34), (3.35) for the DREM procedure and the implication (3.37) can be derived from the proof of Theorem 4.3.3 in [76]. However, in that theorem, only the positiveness on the smallest eigenvalue of the matrix Φ is established. Extending that result, we present the following proposition providing precise lower bounds for the determinant of the matrix Φ . We also show that the inverse implication in (3.37) holds supporting a somewhat intuitive observation that the dynamic extension (3.34) does not create new excitation.

Proposition 3.5. Consider the bounded signal $\phi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^{n \times \ell}$ and let $\Phi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^{n \times n}$ be a solution of (3.34) for some initial value $\Phi(0) = \Phi_0 \ge 0$. Let $\Delta : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ be the determinant of Φ . Then if ϕ is (T, μ) -PE, then for any positive integer $q \ge 1$ and for all $t \ge qT$, it holds

$$\Delta(t) \ge \mu^n \left(\sum_{k=1}^q e^{-akT}\right)^n \tag{3.38}$$

and

$$\liminf_{t \to \infty} \Delta(t) \ge \left(\frac{\mu}{e^{aT} - 1}\right)^n.$$
(3.39)

Moreover, the following implication holds

$$\phi \in \mathrm{PE} \Leftrightarrow \Delta \in \mathrm{PE}. \tag{3.40}$$

The proof of Proposition 3.5 is given in Section 3.A.3.

In the vein of Proposition 3.5, it can be also shown that the dynamic extension (3.34) preserves the interval excitation in the sense of Definition 3.2 as well. To this end, let the signal ϕ be (t_1, T, μ) -IE for some $t_1 \geq 0, T > 0$, and $\mu > 0$. Define $f : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ as

$$f(t) := \lambda_m \left(\int_{t_1}^t \phi(s) \phi^\top(s) ds \right).$$
(3.41)

The function f is continuous and nondecreasing. It is not necessarily differentiable; however, due to the boundedness of ϕ , it admits a Lipschitz constant, i.e., there exists a positive constant $\rho > 0$ such that for any $s \ge t_1$ and $h \ge 0$ it holds

$$0 \le f(s+h) - f(s) \le \rho h$$

With this definition, we can formulate the following proposition establishing the interval excitation preservation.

Proposition 3.6. Consider the bounded signal $\phi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^{n \times \ell}$ and let $\Phi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^{n \times n}$ be a solution of (3.34) for some initial value $\Phi(0) = \Phi_0 \ge 0$. Let the signal $\Delta : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ be the determinant of Φ . If the signal ϕ is (t_1, T, μ) -interval excited for some $t_1 \ge 0$, T > 0, and $\mu > 0$, then the signal Δ is (t_1, T, α) -interval excited for

$$\alpha := \left(\frac{\rho}{a^2} e^{-aT} \left(e^{\frac{a\mu}{\rho}} - 1 - \frac{a\mu}{\rho} \right) \right)^{2n} > 0, \tag{3.42}$$

where ρ is the Lipschitz constant of the function f defined in (3.41).

The proof of Proposition 3.6 is given in Section 3.A.4.

Proposition 3.5 and Proposition 3.6 justify using (3.34), (3.35) for the dynamic regressor extension step of the DREM procedure. Under this choice, the persistence of excitation and the interval excitation properties of the original regressor are always preserved. The obtained bounds (3.38), (3.39), and (3.42) allow for performance evaluation of the DREM-enhanced estimation algorithms, e.g., the convergence rate and noise sensitivity gains estimation.

It is also of interest to study the dynamics of the DREM-generated new regressor Δ for Kreisselmeier's regressor extension scheme. Such an analysis can be established using Jacobi's formula [118, Theorem 8.1]

$$\dot{\Delta}(t) = \operatorname{tr}\left(\operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t))\,\dot{\Phi}(t)\right),$$

and the relation between eigenvalues of Φ and $\operatorname{adj}(\Phi)$. Recalling that $\lambda_M(\Phi)$ is the maximum eigenvalue of Φ , we establish the following proposition, whose proof is given in Section 3.A.5.

Proposition 3.7. Let Φ be a solution of (3.34) and let $\Delta = \det(\Phi)$. Then $\forall t \geq 0$:

- if $\lambda_M(\Phi(t)) = 0$, then $\dot{\Delta} = 0$;
- if $\lambda_M(\Phi(t)) > 0$, then

$$\dot{\Delta}(t) \geq \left(-an + \frac{\|\phi(t)\|^2}{\lambda_M(\Phi(t))}\right) \Delta(t)$$

It is also worth noting that the upper bound of the maximum eigenvalue of Φ can be estimated given the upper bound of ϕ .

3.5.4 Illustrative Example

To illustrate the excitation preservation and the lower bounds (3.38) and (3.39), we consider the problem of magnitude and phase estimation for sinusoidal signals with known frequencies. In this example, we also illustrate that the DREM procedure is also applicable for multiple-output linear regression models. To this end, chose $\ell = 2$, n = 3, and consider

$$y_1(t) = A\sin(\pi t + \psi),$$

$$y_2(t) = B + A\cos(2t + \psi)$$

where B, A > 0, and $\psi \in [-\pi, \pi)$ are the unknown parameters to be estimated. These signals can be rewritten as the LRE (3.16) with

$$y(t) = \begin{bmatrix} y_1(t) \\ y_2(t) \end{bmatrix}, \ \phi(t) = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & \sin(\pi t) & \cos(\pi t) \\ 1 & \cos(2t) & -\sin(2t) \end{bmatrix}^{\top}, \ \theta = \begin{bmatrix} B \\ A\cos(\psi) \\ A\sin(\psi) \end{bmatrix},$$
(3.43)

and $w \equiv 0$. Obviously, the values A, B, and ψ can be reconstructed given θ .



Figure 3.7: The new regressor $\Delta(t)$, the lower bound (3.38), and the asymptotic lower bound (3.39).

It is straightforward to verify that the regressor ϕ is $(2\pi, \mu)$ -PE, where

$$\mu = 2\pi - \frac{\sin(2\pi^2)}{2\pi},$$

i.e., for all $t \ge 0$

$$\int_{t}^{t+2\pi} \phi(s)\phi^{\top}(s)ds \ge \mu I.$$

We apply the DREM procedure with the dynamic regressor extension (3.34), (3.35), where the only tuning parameter is chosen as a = 0.1. The new regressor Δ is depicted in Fig. 3.7 with the lower bound (3.38) and the asymptotic lower bound (3.39).

Whereas the goal of this example is to illustrate the lower bounds established in Proposition 3.5 and the positiveness of the regressor $\Delta(t)$, for the completeness we present also the estimation error $\tilde{\theta}$ for the gradient estimator (3.2) and the DREMenhanced estimator (3.14), where we obtain Δ and \mathcal{Y} with Kreisselmeier's scheme, i.e., we compute Δ and \mathcal{Y} as (3.11) and (3.13) with Φ and Y generated by (3.34), (3.35), respectively.

Choosing B = 1, $A = 2\sqrt{2}$, and $\psi = -\frac{\pi}{2}$ yields

$$\boldsymbol{\theta} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 2 & -2 \end{bmatrix}^\top.$$

For the estimation algorithms, we choose $\Gamma = I$ for (3.2), $\gamma_i = 1$, i = 1, 2, 3, for (3.14), and $\hat{\theta}(0) = 0$. The plots of the estimation error $\tilde{\theta}$ are depicted in Fig. 3.8 and illustrate the improved transient performance due to the use of the DREM procedure. The initial transient phase of the DREM-enhanced estimator is due to the initial transients of the regressor Δ , see Fig. 3.7, where the positiveness of Δ is guaranteed only after T seconds for a (T, μ) -PE signal ϕ .



Figure 3.8: The estimation error $\tilde{\theta}$ for (3.1) with $w \equiv 0$ and y, ϕ, θ defined in (3.43).

3.6 Going Further

This section presents some further developments of the DREM procedure and briefly discusses various applications where the DREM procedure was used. Section 3.6.1 discusses how the DREM procedure can be used for parameter estimation of a nonlinear in parameters regression model where some of the nonlinearities constitute a monotone operator. Section 3.6.2 introduces the fixed-time parameter estimation under interval excitation via the DEM procedure. Finally, in Section 3.6.3, we briefly describe some applications where the DREM procedure was successfully applied.

3.6.1 Partially Monotonic Nonlinearly Parametrized Regressions

In previous sections, we considered linear in parameters regression models (3.1) and (3.16). However, in many practical problems, parameters enter nonlinearly in the regression form yielding the nonlinear regression equation

$$y(t) = \phi^{\top}(t)\psi(\theta), \qquad (3.44)$$

where we now assume that $\theta \in \mathbb{R}^p$ and $\psi : \mathbb{R}^p \to \mathbb{R}^n$ is a nonlinear function; we also recall that $y(t) \in \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$ and $\psi(t) \in \mathbb{R}^{n \times \ell}$.

Designing parameter identification algorithms for nonlinearly parameterized regressions is difficult, and one common solution is to overparametrize it. To this end, we define $\eta := \psi(\theta)$ and transform the nonlinear (in θ) equation (3.44) into the linear one, namely

$$y(t) = \phi^{+}(t)\eta$$

Then, the tools and methods for linear regression parameter estimation can be applied. However, overparametrization is not always applicable when the true parameter θ is required since the mapping ψ must be invertible, at least locally. Moreover, typically n > p, i.e., the parameter space of the linear equation is bigger, which complicates prior knowledge incorporation concerning the domain of validity of parameters θ .

An interesting case is when the function ψ exhibits some monotonicity properties, and estimation in such a case is discussed, e.g., in [119]. Unfortunately, it is often the case that this property holds only for some of the functions entering in the regression. In this section, we consider using the DREM technique to separate and isolate the monotonic nonlinearities and exploit the monotonicity to achieve consistent parameter estimation for nonlinearly parameterized regressions.

Before presenting the general result, we first consider the following example.

Example 3.4. Consider the nonlinearly parametrized regression for the scalar parameter $\theta \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$y(t) = \phi_1(t) \left(\theta - e^{-\theta}\right) + \phi_2 \cos(\theta) = \begin{bmatrix} \phi_1(t) & \phi_2(t) \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \psi_1(\theta) \\ \psi_2(\theta) \end{bmatrix} = \phi^{\top}(t)\eta,$$

where $\psi_1(\theta) := \theta - e^{-\theta}, \ \psi_2(\theta) := \cos(\theta), \ \text{and} \ \eta := \begin{bmatrix} \psi_1(\theta) & \psi_2(\theta) \end{bmatrix}^\top$ is the overparametrized parameter vector.

Using standard parameter estimation methods, we can estimate η and then reconstruct θ . Note, however, that ψ_2 is not bijective, and thus we use only ψ_1 to estimate θ or apply a more advanced estimation approach, e.g., the nonlinear least squares. On the other hand, using the DREM procedure, we get the scalar linear equation

$$\mathcal{Y}_1(t) = \Delta(t)\eta_1 = \Delta(t)\psi_1(\theta), \qquad (3.45)$$

where \mathcal{Y}_1 and Δ are generated using, e.g., Kreisselmeier's scheme as discussed in Section 3.5.2. Then we can estimate only η_1 and reconstruct θ inverting the ψ_1 function,

$$\hat{\theta}_1 = \hat{\eta}_1 + \mathcal{W}_0(e^{-\hat{\eta}_1}),$$

where \mathcal{W}_0 is the principal branch of the Lambert (product logarithm) function.

However, we can also exploit the monotonicity property of ψ_1 combining it with the DREM procedure and estimate θ directly from (3.45).

To this end, we note that ψ_1 is strictly monotonically increasing,

$$\psi_1'(\theta) \ge \rho > 0$$

where $\rho = 1$ in the example. It implies that for all $a, b \in \mathbb{R}$, it holds

$$(a-b)(\psi_1(a) - \psi_1(b)) \ge \rho(a-b)^2.$$
(3.46)

Choose the estimation law

$$\dot{\hat{\theta}} = \gamma \Delta \left(\mathcal{Y}_1 - \Delta \psi_1(\hat{\theta}) \right)$$

for some initial condition $\hat{\theta}(0)$. Then for the estimation error $\tilde{\theta} = \hat{\theta} - \theta$ it holds

$$\dot{\hat{\theta}} = -\gamma \Delta^2 \left(\psi_1(\hat{\theta}) - \psi_1(\theta) \right),$$

and for the Lyapunov function

$$V = \frac{1}{2}\tilde{\theta}^2$$

using (3.46), we obtain

$$\begin{split} \dot{V} &= -\gamma \Delta^2 \left(\hat{\theta} - \theta \right) \left(\psi_1(\hat{\theta}) - \psi_1(\theta) \right) \\ &\leq -\gamma \rho \Delta^2 \tilde{\theta}^2 = -2\gamma \rho \Delta^2 V. \end{split}$$

Then $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$ implies that $\tilde{\theta}$ converges to zero asymptotically, and moreover, if Δ is PE, then $\tilde{\theta}$ converges to zero exponentially fast.

Let us now generalize the result of Example 3.4 for the nonlinear regression (3.44). Assuming $n \ge p$, suppose that among n functions ψ_i , $i \in \overline{1,n}$, there exist p functions satisfying the monotonicity condition. Without loss of generality, assume that these functions are ψ_1, \ldots, ψ_p , i.e.,

$$\psi = \begin{bmatrix} \psi_g \\ \psi_b \end{bmatrix}, \ \psi_g = \begin{bmatrix} \psi_1 \\ \vdots \\ \psi_p \end{bmatrix}, \ \psi_b = \begin{bmatrix} \psi_{p+1} \\ \vdots \\ \psi_n \end{bmatrix},$$

where the "good" functions ψ_g constitute a *P*-monotone operator $\mathbb{R}^p \to \mathbb{R}^p$, i.e., there exists a positive definite matrix $P \in \mathbb{R}^{p \times p}$ such that²

$$P\frac{\partial\psi_g(\theta)}{\partial\theta} + \left(\frac{\partial\psi_g(\theta)}{\partial\theta}\right)^\top P > 0 \tag{3.47}$$

for all θ uniformly. This property implies, see [120], that there exists $\rho > 0$ such that for all $a, b \in \mathbb{R}^p$

$$(a-b)^{\top} P\left(\psi_g(a) - \psi_g(b)\right) \ge \rho(a-b)^{\top} P(a-b).$$

Apply the DREM procedure, e.g., Kreisselmeier's scheme (3.34), (3.35) with the mixing (3.11), (3.13), and consider only the first p elements. Then we get

$$\mathcal{Y}(t) = \Delta(t)\psi_g(\theta), \qquad (3.48)$$

where $\overline{\mathcal{Y}}$ consists of the first p elements of \mathcal{Y} .

Proposition 3.8. Consider (3.48), where the function $\psi_g : \mathbb{R}^p \to \mathbb{R}^p$ satisfies (3.47) for some positive-definite matrix *P*. Apply the estimator

$$\dot{\hat{\theta}} = \gamma \Delta \left(\bar{\mathcal{Y}} - \Delta(t) \psi_g(\hat{\theta}) \right), \qquad (3.49)$$

where $\gamma > 0$ is a scalar. Then $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$ implies that $\hat{\theta}$ converges to θ asymptotically, and if Δ is PE, then the convergence is exponential.

 $^{^{2}}$ This section considers monotonically increasing functions, and extension to the monotonically decreasing functions is straightforward.

The proof is trivial noting that (3.49) yields

$$\dot{\tilde{\theta}} = -\gamma \Delta^2 \left(\psi_g(\hat{\theta}) - \psi_g(\theta) \right).$$

Consider the Lyapunov function

$$V = \frac{1}{2} \tilde{\theta}^{\top} P \tilde{\theta}.$$

Then

$$\dot{V} = -\gamma \Delta^2 \tilde{\theta}^\top P\left(\psi_g(\hat{\theta}) - \psi_g(\theta)\right) \le -2\gamma \rho \Delta^2 V$$

and

$$V(t) \le e^{-2\gamma\rho \int_0^t \Delta^2(s)ds} V(0)$$

completing the proof.

Remark 3.3. It is worth noting that in the considered nonlinear parametrization, the element-wise monotonicity of the transients is not guaranteed, in contrast to the linear (in parameters) equations.

3.6.2 Fixed-time Convergence Under Interval Excitation

Estimation algorithms discussed in Section 3.4 require either persistent or infinite excitation³ and provide asymptotic convergence. In this section, we consider a method allowing fixed-time parameter estimation under the interval excitation.

As discussed in Section 3.2, some parameter estimation methods relax the PE condition, e.g., the concurrent and composite learning. In a certain sense, these methods "prolongate" the (finite in time) interval excitation over the infinite time horizon, i.e., the data collected during the initial interval is then used in the absence of excitation. In contrast to that idea, in [108], authors proposed to estimate parameters during the initial interval, i.e., before the excitation decays. To this end, they proposed several finite-time algorithms providing parameter estimation under the interval excitation. However, the algorithms proposed in [108] require a priori knowledge of the admissible parameter values interval, i.e., the authors assume that $|\theta_i| \leq \bar{\theta}$ for $i \in \overline{1, n}$, where $\bar{\theta}$ is a known constant. Extending that approach, in [121], we proposed two fixed-time estimation algorithms that provide estimation convergence under interval excitation and do not require the knowledge of $\bar{\theta}$. To streamline the presentation, in this section, we only briefly discuss one of that results; see [121] for more details and illustrative examples.

As in [108], the discussed method involves the DREM procedure. First, a fixed-time estimation method is constructed for a scalar linear regression, i.e., when a single scalar parameter is estimated. Then, the DREM procedure is applied allowing to estimate the vector of parameters θ . I.e., the linear regression for the vector θ is transformed to the set of scalar equations, and the fixed-time estimation algorithm is then applied element-wise. The excitation preservation properties of the DREM procedure discussed

³Recall that the infinite excitation for a scalar signal is equivalent to the non-square-integrability.

in Section 3.5, see Proposition 3.6, justify the applicability of the proposed solution under the interval excitation of the original regressor ϕ .

To present the result, we first introduce the following definition.

Definition 3.4. A continuous function $\kappa : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$ belongs to the class \mathcal{K} if $\kappa(0) = 0$ and it is strictly increasing. A function $\varpi : \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$ belongs to the class \mathcal{GKL} if $\varpi(s,0)$ belongs to the class \mathcal{K} , $\varpi(s,\cdot)$ is decreasing, and for each $s \in \mathbb{R}_+$ there exists $T_s \in \mathbb{R}_+$ such that $\varpi(s,t) = 0$ for all $t \geq T_s$.

Now we can present how the DREM procedure is used to ensure the fixed-time estimation. Consider the LRE (3.1), namely

$$y(t) = \phi^{\top}(t)\theta + w(t),$$

where ϕ is $(0, T, \mu)$ -IE, see Definition 3.2, and w is bounded. Apply the DREM procedure with Kreisselmeier's scheme (3.34), (3.35) and the mixing (3.11), (3.13) transforming the vector LRE to the set of n scalar LREs (3.12), namely

$$\mathcal{Y}_i(t) = \Delta(t)\theta_i + \mathcal{W}_i(t),$$

for $i \in \overline{1, n}$. Due to the properties of the DREM procedure and recalling Proposition 3.6, we get that W_i are bounded for all $i \in \overline{1, n}$, Δ and the time derivative of Δ are bounded, and Δ is $(0, T, \alpha)$ -IE for α given by (3.42).

Consider the estimation algorithm

$$\dot{\hat{\theta}}_{i}(t) = \Delta(t) \left(\gamma_{1,i} \left[\mathfrak{Y}_{i}(t) - \Delta(t)\hat{\theta}_{i}(t) \right]^{1-\eta_{i}} + \gamma_{2,i} \left[\mathfrak{Y}_{i}(t) - \Delta(t)\hat{\theta}_{i}(t) \right]^{1+\eta_{i}} \right), \qquad (3.50)$$

where $\eta_i \in [0, 1)$ and $\gamma_{1,i} > 0$, $\gamma_{2,i} > 0$ are the tuning parameters, $i \in \overline{1, n}$, and

$$[x]^{\eta} := \operatorname{sign}(x)|x|^{\eta}.$$

Then there exists $T_{f,i} \in (0,T]$ and $\gamma_{0,i} > 0$ such that if $\min(\gamma_{1,i},\gamma_{2,i}) \geq \gamma_{0,i}$ then the estimation error dynamics $\tilde{\theta}_i$ is fixed-time input-to-state stable for $T_{f,i}$, i.e., the exist functions $\varpi : \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$ belonging to the class \mathcal{GKL} and $\kappa : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+$ belonging to the class \mathcal{K} , such that

$$|\tilde{\theta}_i(t)| \le \varpi \left(|\tilde{\theta}_i(0)|, t \right) + \kappa \left(\|\mathcal{W}_i\|_{\infty} \right), \ \forall t \in [0, T_{f,i}],$$
(3.51)

and $\varpi\left(|\tilde{\theta}_i(0)|, T_{f,i}\right) = 0.$

The values of $T_{f,i}$ and $\gamma_{0,i}$ depend on the tunning coefficient η_i and the excitation characteristics T and α . The proof of (3.51) and expressions for the functions ϖ and κ can be found in [121]. Moreover, it can be shown, that in the noise-free case, the transients $\tilde{\theta}$ are element-wise monotone.

The inequality (3.51) implies that in the noise-free case, the estimate $\hat{\theta}$ converges to the true value θ in the fixed time T_f , and for the noised case, the estimation error remains bounded, where the upper bound depends on the noise magnitude $||W_i||_{\infty}$.



Figure 3.9: Estimation of θ_1 in (3.52) via the DREM-enhanced gradient estimator (3.14) and the fixed-time estimator (3.50) for ϕ being PE.

This result illustrates that the DREM procedure can be fruitfully combined not only with the asymptotic gradient and least-square estimators, as discussed in Section 3.4, but also with more advanced approaches, such as finite/fixed-time estimators discussed in [108, 121].

Example 3.5. Consider the linear regression

$$y(t) = \begin{bmatrix} \phi_1(t) & \sin(3t) \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \theta_1 \\ \theta_2 \end{bmatrix} = \phi^\top(t)\theta, \qquad (3.52)$$

where the signal ϕ_1 will be defined later. The goal is to estimate the first element of the vector θ , namely θ_1 , and we compare the DREM-enhanced gradient estimator (3.14) and the fixed-time estimator (3.50).

To this end, we first apply Kreisselmeier's scheme (3.34), (3.35) with a = 1 and the mixing (3.11), (3.13) transforming (3.52) into

$$\mathcal{Y}_1(t) = \Delta(t)\theta_1.$$

The true value of the vector θ is $\theta = \begin{bmatrix} -10 & 5 \end{bmatrix}^{\top}$, and for all estimators we set zero initial conditions, $\hat{\theta}_1(0) = 0$.

Persistent excitation. Choose $\phi_1(t) = 1$ for all t, then the regressor ϕ in (3.52) is PE. For the DREM-enhanced gradient estimator (3.14), we choose $\gamma_1 = 5$, and for the fixed-time estimator (3.50), we choose $\eta_1 = \frac{1}{2}$ and $\gamma_{1,1} = \gamma_{2,1} = 5$.

The transients of $\hat{\theta}_1$ are depicted in Fig. 3.9, both in linear and logarithmic scale. Whereas both estimators are capable of estimating the true value, the estimator (3.50) converges in fixed time.

Interval excitation. Choose now $\phi_1(t) = 1$ for $t \leq 5$ and zero otherwise, then the regressor ϕ in (3.52) is not PE, but it is excited on the interval from zero to five seconds. We use the same tuning coefficients as above. The transients of $\tilde{\theta}_1$ are depicted



Figure 3.10: Estimation of θ_1 in (3.52) via the DREM-enhanced gradient estimator (3.14) and the fixed-time estimator (3.50) for ϕ not PE but exited on the interval [0, 5].

in Fig. 3.10, both in linear and logarithmic scale. Whereas the gradient estimator fails to converge due to the absence of the persistent excitation, the fixed-time estimator converges under the interval excitation. \triangle

3.6.3 Applications

This chapter mainly focuses on the theoretical aspects of the DREM procedure and its properties. At the same time, the DREM procedure was used in various applications, and this section provides a brief overview of some of them.

Adaptive systems

Regarding indirect adaptive control, an improved online parameter estimation method for linear time-invariant systems identification is presented in [114]. In that work, it is also proven that for an input signal consisting of a finite number of sinusoidal components, delay operators used for the dynamic regressor extension step preserves the persistence of excitation; this property is valuable for embedded applications where the delay operators are implemented as a memory buffer without additional computational costs.

In the recent work [122], authors apply the DREM procedure to a class of nonlinearly parametrized regressions in Euler–Lagrange models and discrete-time indirect adaptive pole-placement.

Considering direct adaptive control, in [109], authors use the DREM procedure to relax the high-frequency gain sign assumption in model reference control; the key idea is that due to the monotonicity properties of the DREM procedure, the estimate of the high-frequency gain crosses zero at most once enabling singularity avoidance.

State estimation

In [123], authors use the DREM procedure to enhance parameter estimation-based observers applying it to power systems and chemical-biological reactors. The DREM procedure is also used to develop an adaptive state observer [124], where the linear regression separation allows to isolate unknown parameters; this approach is extended to time-varying parameters in [125]. Finally, the authors of [126] use the DREM procedure to get the fixed-time estimation for delayed linear time-varying systems.

Sinusoidal signals estimation and disturbance rejection

The DREM procedure was successfully applied for parameter estimation of multi-sinusoidal signals. In this class of problems, regressors are typically persistently excited due to the nature of studied signals, and the benefit of the DREM procedure was the improved transient performance and transient time acceleration. Starting from the straightforward application of the DREM procedure in [127], more advanced results were further derived, including signals with time-varying magnitude [128] and finite-time frequency estimation [129]. Regarding the direct adaptive disturbance attenuation, the work [130] reports how the DREM procedure can be used to empower adaptive regulation.

Robotics and Sensorless Control

In robotics, the DREM procedure is applied for parameters estimation with accelerated convergence rate; see [131] for a quadrotor example and [132] for the attitude control problem of a rigid body. The DREM is also used in the simultaneous localization and mapping problem reformulated as parameter estimation [133] and vision-based position control, where the camera's orientation was treated as an unknown parameter [134].

The use of the DREM procedure in sensorless control of permanent magnet synchronous motors is attributed to the position and flux estimation via the DREMenhanced state observers discussed above [135, 136].

Power systems

In [137], authors use the DREM procedure to monitor the power system inertia, and the paper describes several test cases using the 1013-machine European Network of Transmission System Operators for Electricity dynamic model. In [138], authors integrate the DREM procedure into a photovoltaic arrays' maximum power extraction algorithm for current-voltage characteristic estimation and update. In [139], authors apply the DREM procedure to improve transient response and get finite-time convergence for a DC-DC buck converter regulation.

Other applications

Two applications not included in the groups above are the works [140,141]. In [140], authors consider a high-frequency noninvasive valvometry device in an autonomous biosensor system using bivalve mollusks valve-activity measurements for ecological monitoring

purposes, and the DREM procedure is used to allow the decoupled fixed-time estimation. In [141], authors address the state estimation problem for a bioreactor containing a single substrate and several competing species, where the total biomass is the only available measurement, and the challenge is to estimate the concentration of the competing species. As in the previous example, the DREM procedure is used to get the fixed-time estimation of decoupled system parameters.

3.7 Conclusion

3.7.1 Summary

In this chapter, we have discussed the DREM procedure, namely the Dynamic Regressor Extension and Mixing. The DREM procedure consists of two steps, where the first one is a linear dynamic extension of the original LRE, and the second is the nonlinear signal transformation given by the adjugate matrix multiplication. Thus, in a nutshell, the DREM procedure is a transformation that renders a linear regression equation for a vector of unknown parameters into a set of scalar linear regressions for each unknown parameter separately.

The straightforward application of the DREM procedure is to combine it with a gradient estimator. The resulting DREM-enhanced estimator has the following nice properties:

- the transients are element-wise monotonic;
- the gain adjustment becomes simple and direct;
- the asymptotic convergence can be established without the persistency of excitation.

The DREM-enhanced estimator outperforms the standard gradient one, which is illustrated in examples. Furthermore, the DREM procedure can also be fruitfully combined with different types of estimators, e.g., the least-squares estimator or finite/fixed-time estimators, providing element-wise monotonicity and tuning. It also can be used for nonlinearly parameterized regression models, where some nonlinearities satisfy the monotonicity condition.

The DREM procedure gives rise to the new regressor, namely the extended matrix's determinant, and the excitation of this new regressor is a crucial question. Interpretation of the DREM procedure as a linear time-varying observer motivates using Kreisselmeier's scheme for the dynamic extension step. This specific choice has good excitation preservation properties and alleviates the risk of excitation loss; it also allows to evaluate the new excitation as a function of the original regressor's characteristics, both for the persistent and interval excitation.

The DREM procedure was applied in various applications, including robotics, sensorless control, power systems, and periodic signals estimation, and is proven to be instrumental in providing improved parameter estimation and relaxing excitation conditions.

3.7.2 See Also

This chapter focused on the principal aspects of the DREM procedure and did not include several other DREM-related results to streamline the presentation. Below, we mention some results not included in this chapter.

- In this chapter, we discuss only the continuous-time formulation of the DREM procedure. Similar results can be derived in discrete-time as well. For the discrete-time formulation of the DREM procedure and discussion on the convergence conditions, see [103]. The excitation-preservation properties of the discrete-time equivalence of Kreisselmeier's scheme are shown in [130].
- Kreisselmeier's scheme guarantees excitation preservation; however, the excitation properties can be further improved. One such extension of Kreisselmeier's scheme with improved convergence is discussed in [103].
- In Section 3.6.2, we discussed the fixed-time parameter estimation with the DREM procedure. It is worth noting, that despite the results discussed in Section 3.6.2, the finite-time convergence can be also achieved combining the DREM procedure with algebraic estimators. The authors of [142] present examples of such estimators.

3.7.3 Open Questions

Several questions remain open for the DREM procedure, and in this section, we discuss three of them.

As discussed in Section 3.4.2, the DREM procedure yields a necessary and sufficient condition for asymptotic convergences of the DREM-enhanced gradient estimator. This condition is weaker than the persistence of excitation of the original regressor and differs from necessary but not sufficient and sufficient but not necessary conditions for the standard gradient estimator. The open question remains if the DREM-enhanced estimator converges under the conditions weaker than the standard gradient estimator. In other words, does there exist a regressor ϕ such that the standard gradient estimator does not converge, and the DREM-enhanced does? This question is complicated by rather technical sufficient convergence conditions for the gradient estimator.

Another open question is related to the parameter estimation problem when some elements of the regressor vector ϕ in (3.1) are linearly dependent, i.e., there exists a constant vector $c \in \mathbb{R}^n$, such that $\phi^{\top}(t)c = 0$ for all t. Obviously, such a regressor is not excited on any interval, and the extended regressor matrix Φ in the DREM procedure is always singular; the vector of unknown parameters θ cannot be estimated. However, from the practical point of view, it is of interest to estimate a part of the vector θ , i.e., those elements that have enough excitation. This research direction has similarities to the directional forgetting methods in the least-squares framework, which is performed via the singular value decomposition of the covariance matrix. It is an envisioned research direction to see if this approach can be applied to the DREM procedure while keeping the element-wise monotonicity of the transients. Finally, the practical implementation of the DREM procedure involves the determinant computation, which is computationally demanding. Thus, one interesting research direction is the recurrent reformulation of the discrete-time DREM procedure, both for the new regressor Δ and the new output \mathcal{Y} providing computationally efficient implementation of the DREM procedure.

3.A Proofs

3.A.1 Proof of Lemma 3.1

The proof was first presented in [107].

Proof. Solution x(t) of the scalar linear time-varying system (3.20) is given by

$$x(t) = \phi(t, t_0)x(t_0) + \int_{t_0}^t \phi(t, s)b(s)ds, \qquad (3.53)$$

where

$$\phi(t,\tau) = \exp\left(-\int_{\tau}^{t} a^2(s)ds\right)$$

For $a \notin \mathcal{L}_2$, i.e.,

$$\int_{t_0}^t a^2(s)ds \to \infty \text{ as } t \to \infty,$$

the function $\phi(t,\tau)$ has the following properties:

$$0 < \phi(t,\tau) \le 1, \ \forall t \ge \tau, \tag{3.54}$$

$$\phi(t,\tau) \to 0 \text{ as } t \to \infty,$$
 (3.55)

and for any $\delta \ge 0$, for all $t \ge \tau + \delta$,

$$\phi(t,\tau) \le \phi(t,\tau+\delta). \tag{3.56}$$

Recalling that $b \in \mathcal{L}_1$, i.e.,

$$\int_{t_0}^{\infty} |b(s)| ds =: C < \infty, \tag{3.57}$$

we also state that for any arbitrary small $\varepsilon_b > 0$ there exists $T_b > t_0$ such that

$$\int_{T_b}^{\infty} |b(s)| ds < \varepsilon_b. \tag{3.58}$$

Due to (3.55), we conclude that $\phi(t, t_0)x(t_0) \to 0$ as $t \to \infty$, and to prove (3.21) it is sufficient to prove that the integral term in (3.53) tends to zero as well.

Define

$$I(t) := \int_{t_0}^t \phi(t,s)b(s)ds.$$

For an arbitrary $T \in [t_0; t]$, the function I(t) can be divided into two parts:

$$I(t) = \int_{t_0}^T \phi(t,s)b(s)ds + \int_T^t \phi(t,s)b(s)ds$$

Due to (3.56), for $t \ge T$ and any $s \le T$ it holds $\phi(t, s) \le \phi(t, T)$. Recalling (3.57), the following holds:

$$\int_{t_0}^T \phi(t,s)b(s)ds \le \int_{t_0}^T \phi(t,T)|b(s)|ds \le C\phi(t,T),$$

where C was defined in (3.57). Recalling (3.54), we obtain

$$\int_{T}^{t} \phi(t,s)b(s)ds \leq \int_{T}^{t} |b(s)|ds$$

which results in

$$|I(t)| \le C\phi(t,T) + \int_T^t |b(s)| ds$$

for any $T \geq t_0$.

Now we can show that $I(t) \to 0$. Choose arbitrary small $\varepsilon > 0$. According to (3.58), there exists $T_b = T_b(\varepsilon) \ge t_0$ such that $\forall t \ge T_b$

$$\int_{T_b}^t |b(s)| ds < \frac{1}{2}\varepsilon.$$

Recalling (3.55), there exists $t_{\phi} = t_{\phi}(\varepsilon, T_b) \ge T_b$ such that $\phi(t, T_b) < \frac{1}{2C}\varepsilon$ for all $t \ge t_{\phi}$. Then $\forall t \ge t_{\phi}$

$$|I(t)| \le C\phi(t, T_b) + \int_{T_b}^t |b(s)| ds < \varepsilon,$$

which implies $I(t) \to 0$ as $t \to \infty$ and completes the proof.

3.A.2 Proof of Proposition 3.3

The proof was first presented in [113].

Proof. Part 1. Consider first the case $\lambda_i = 0$. We obtain

$$\dot{p}_i(t) = -\gamma_i p_i^2(t) \Delta^2(t)$$

yielding

$$p_i(t) = \frac{1}{c_1 + \gamma_i \int_0^t \Delta^2(s) ds},$$

where $c_1 := \frac{1}{p_i(0)}$. Obviously, for $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$ we have $p_i \to 0$, as it is expected for an LS estimator without forgetting. The error dynamics (3.26) can be now written as

$$\tilde{\tilde{\theta}}(t) = -\beta(t)\tilde{\theta},\tag{3.59}$$

where

$$\beta(t) = \frac{\gamma_i \Delta^2(t)}{c_1 + \gamma_i \int_0^t \Delta^2(s) ds} = \frac{\Delta^2(t)}{c_2 + \int_0^t \Delta^2(s) ds},$$
(3.60)

and $c_2 := \frac{c_1}{\gamma_i}$. Since Δ is bounded, the LTV system (3.59) has the unique solution

$$\tilde{\theta}_i(t) = \frac{c_3}{c_2 + \int_0^t \Delta^2(s) ds},$$
(3.61)

where $c_3 := \tilde{\theta}(0)c_2$. Indeed, taking the time derivative of (3.61) we obtain

$$\begin{split} \dot{\tilde{\theta}}(t) &= -\frac{c_3 \Delta^2(t)}{(c_2 + \int_0^t \Delta^2(s) ds)^2} \\ &= -\frac{\Delta^2(t)}{\left(c_2 + \int_0^t \Delta^2(s) ds\right)} \frac{c_3}{\left(c_2 + \int_0^t \Delta^2(s) ds\right)} = -\beta(t)\tilde{\theta} \end{split}$$

From (3.61), we observe that $\tilde{\theta}_i$ does not converge to zero if $\Delta \in \mathcal{L}_2$ and $c_3 \neq 0$, which proves the claim (C1) of Proposition 3.3.

On the other hand, for $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$ it follows from (3.61) that $\tilde{\theta}$ converges to zero asymptotically. Moreover, since the function β defined in (3.60) is nonnegative, the convergence is monotonic, which proves the claim (C2).

Finally, to prove proves the claim (C3) of Proposition 3.3, notice that $\Delta \in \text{PE}$ implies that β defied in (3.60) converges to zero. Thus, β is not PE, and $\tilde{\theta}$ does not converge exponentially since the PE of β is a necessary condition of the the exponential convergence of (3.59).

Part 2. Consider now the case $\lambda_i > 0$. The nonlinear ODE (3.25) has the solution

$$p_i(t) = \frac{e^{\lambda_i \gamma_i t} p_i(0)}{1 + p_i(0)\gamma_i \int_0^t e^{\lambda_i \gamma_i s} \Delta^2(s) ds}.$$

The rest of proof is performed in three steps. First, we show that for all bounded Δ , p_i is bounded from below by a positive constant proving the claim (C4) of Proposition 3.3. Second, we show that Δ being PE implies that p_i is bounded from above $\tilde{\theta}$ converges exponentially proving the claim (C6). Finally, we show that p_i tends to infinity if $\Delta \in \mathcal{L}_2$ or if Δ tends to zero, which proves the claim (C5).

Step 1. Consider the inverse function

$$\frac{1}{p_i(t)} = \frac{1}{p_i(0)} e^{-\lambda_i \gamma_i t} + \gamma_i z(t), \qquad (3.62)$$

where

$$z(t) = e^{-\lambda_i \gamma_i t} \int_0^t e^{\lambda_i \gamma_i s} \Delta^2(s) ds$$

Recalling that Δ is bounded, say $\Delta^2(t) \leq \overline{\Delta}$, the function z is bounded as

$$z(t) \leq \bar{\Delta} e^{-\lambda_i \gamma_i t} \int_0^t e^{\lambda_i \gamma_i s} ds = \frac{\bar{\Delta}}{\lambda_i \gamma_i} \left(1 - e^{-\lambda_i \gamma_i t} \right) \leq \frac{\bar{\Delta}}{\lambda_i \gamma_i}.$$

It follows that

$$\frac{1}{p_i(t)} \leq \frac{1}{p_i(0)} + \frac{\Delta}{\lambda_i},$$

and p_i is bounded from below as

$$p_i(t) \ge \frac{p_i(0)\lambda_i}{\lambda_i + \bar{\Delta}p_i(0)} = p_m.$$
(3.63)
Step 2. Assume that Δ is (T, μ) -PE. Then for $t \geq T$ the function z is bounded from below as

$$z(t) \ge e^{-\lambda_i \gamma_i t} \int_{t-T}^t e^{\lambda_i \gamma_i s} \Delta^2(s) ds$$
$$\ge e^{-\lambda_i \gamma_i t} e^{\lambda_i \gamma_i (t-T)} \int_{t-T}^t \Delta^2(s) ds \ge \mu e^{-\lambda_i \gamma_i T}$$

Then we have two bounds,

$$\frac{1}{p_i(t)} \ge \frac{1}{p_i(0)} e^{-\lambda_i \gamma_i T} \quad \text{for } 0 \le t \le T$$
$$\frac{1}{p_i(t)} \ge \gamma_i z(t) \ge \gamma_i \mu e^{-\lambda_i \gamma_i T} \quad \text{for } t > T,$$

and p_i is bounded by

$$p_i(t) \le e^{\lambda_i \gamma_i T} \max\left(p_i(0), \frac{1}{\mu \gamma_i}\right) = p_M.$$
(3.64)

From (3.63) and (3.64) it follows that if Δ is PE, then the signal $t \mapsto \sqrt{p_i(t)}\Delta(t)$ is bounded and PE as well. Therefore the exponential convergence of $\tilde{\theta}$ follows from (3.26). Moreover, the convergence is monotonic since $p_i(t)\Delta^2(t) \ge 0, \forall t \ge 0$.

Step 3. Assume now that $\Delta \in \mathcal{L}_2$. Rewriting z as

$$z(t) = \int_0^t e^{-\lambda_i \gamma_i(t-s)} \Delta^2(s) ds,$$

it can be noted that z is the solution of the differential equation

$$\dot{z}(t) + \lambda_i \gamma_i z(t) = \Delta^2(t), \ z(0) = 0.$$
 (3.65)

Note that $\Delta \in \mathcal{L}_2$ implies $\Delta^2 \in \mathcal{L}_1$. It is known that the considered stable first order LTI system (3.65) has a finite \mathcal{L}_1 gain, thus $z \in \mathcal{L}_1$. Noting also that \dot{z} is bounded and applying Barbalat's lemma, we conclude $z \to 0$. Then from (3.62) it follows that p_i tends to infinity and the estimator (3.24), (3.25) is unstable.

For the case when $\Delta \notin \mathcal{L}_2$ but $\Delta \to 0$, we note that the LTI system (3.65) is exponentially stable, therefore for $\Delta^2 \to 0$ we have $z \to 0$ and p_i tends to infinity.

3.A.3 Proof of Proposition 3.5

Proof. The proof consists of two parts. First, we show that if ϕ is (T, μ) -PE, then the inequalities (3.38) and (3.39) hold proving the direct implication in (3.40). Next, we show that the inverse implication in (3.40) also holds.

Part 1: $\phi \in PE$ implies the inequalities (3.38), (3.39) and $\Delta \in PE$.

The solution of (3.34) is given by

$$\Phi(t) = e^{-at}\Phi(0) + \int_0^t \psi(t,s)ds, \ \forall t \in \mathbb{R}_+,$$
(3.66)

where

$$\psi(t,s) := e^{-a(t-s)}\phi(s)\phi^{\top}(s).$$

Consider $t \ge T$ and let $q \ge 1$ be a positive integer number such that $t \ge qT$. The integral term in (3.66) can be rewritten as

$$\int_0^t \psi(t,s) ds = \int_0^{t-qT} \psi(t,s) ds + \sum_{k=1}^q \int_{t-kT}^{t-kT+T} \psi(t,s) ds.$$

For any positive integer $k \leq q$ it holds

$$\int_{t-kT}^{t-kT+T} \psi(t,s)ds = e^{-at} \int_{t-kT}^{t-kT+T} e^{as} \phi(s)\phi^{\top}(s)ds$$
$$\geq e^{-at} e^{a(t-kT)} \mu I = \mu e^{-akT} I.$$

Then

$$\Phi(t) \ge \mu \sum_{k=1}^{q} e^{-akT} I + \int_{0}^{t-qT} \psi(t,s) ds + e^{-at} \Phi(0).$$
(3.67)

For $\Phi(0) \ge 0$, the sum of the last two terms in the right-hand side of this inequality is a semi positive-definite matrix,

$$\int_0^{t-qT} \psi(t,s)ds + e^{-at}\Phi(0) \ge 0.$$

Then from (3.67) it follows that for all $t \ge qT$ the smallest eigenvalue of $\Phi(t)$ is not less than $\mu \sum_{k=1}^{q} e^{-akT}$. Thus

$$\det(\Phi(t)) \ge \mu^n \left(\sum_{k=1}^q e^{-akT}\right)^n,$$

and (3.38) follows.

The PE property follows by noting that for $t \ge T$ it holds

$$\Delta(t) \ge \mu^n e^{-anT} > 0,$$

and Δ is strictly separated from zero for all $t \geq T$.

To get the inequality (3.39), we choose q as the largest integer such that $t \ge qT$. Then $q \to \infty$ as $t \to \infty$. Since

$$\lim_{q \to \infty} \sum_{k=1}^{q} e^{-akT} = \frac{1}{e^{aT} - 1},$$

the asymptotic lower bound (3.39) for $\Delta(t)$ follows.

Part 2: $\Delta \in \text{PE} \Rightarrow \phi \in \text{PE}$. Now we will show that if Δ is PE, then ϕ is also PE. More precisely, we will show that if ϕ is bounded and there exist T > 0 and $\mu > 0$ such that for all $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$

$$\int_{t}^{t+T} \Delta(s)^2 ds \ge \mu,$$

then there exist L > 0 and $\alpha > 0$ such that for all $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$

$$\int_t^{t+L} \phi(s) \phi^\top(s) ds \ge \alpha I.$$

Since the matrix Φ given by (3.66) is bounded for bounded ϕ , it follows that all its eigenvalues are non-negative and also bounded, and there exists a constant c > 0 such that for all $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$

$$c\lambda_m(\Phi(t)) \ge \Delta^2(t),$$

where a conservative estimate of c is

$$c = \left(\sup_{t} \lambda_M(\Phi(t))\right)^{2n-1}.$$

Then

$$\int_{t}^{t+T} \lambda_m(\Phi(s)) \, ds \ge \frac{\mu}{c}. \tag{3.68}$$

From (3.66), it follows that for $s \ge t$

$$\Phi(s) = e^{-a(s-t)}\Phi(t) + \int_t^s e^{-a(s-\tau)}\phi(\tau)\phi^{\top}(\tau)d\tau.$$

Then recalling (3.68), for any positive integer k it holds

$$\int_{t}^{t+kT} \lambda_{m}(\Phi(s)) ds$$

$$= \int_{t}^{t+T} \lambda_{m} \left(e^{-a(s-t)} \Phi(t) + \int_{t}^{s} e^{-a(s-\tau)} \phi(\tau) \phi^{\top}(\tau) d\tau \right) ds$$

$$\geq \int_{t}^{t+kT} \lambda_{m} \left(e^{-a(s-t)} \Phi(t) \right) ds$$

$$+ \int_{t}^{t+kT} \lambda_{m} \left(\int_{t}^{s} e^{-a(s-\tau)} \phi(\tau) \phi^{\top}(\tau) d\tau \right) ds \geq k \frac{\mu}{c}.$$

Note that

$$\int_{t}^{t+kT} \lambda_m \left(e^{-a(s-t)} \Phi(t) \right) ds$$

= $\lambda_m(\Phi(t)) \int_{t}^{t+kT} e^{-a(s-t)} ds \le \frac{1}{a} \lambda_m(\Phi(t))$

for a > 0. Choose c_0 as

$$c_0 := \frac{1}{a} \sup_t \lambda_m(\Phi(t)) \,.$$

Then we have that for any \boldsymbol{k}

$$\int_{t}^{t+kT} \lambda_m \left(\int_{t}^{s} e^{-a(s-\tau)} \phi(\tau) \phi^{\top}(\tau) d\tau \right) ds \ge k \frac{\mu}{c} - c_0.$$
(3.69)

Note that

$$\lambda_m \left(\int_t^s e^{-a(s-\tau)} \phi(\tau) \phi^\top(\tau) d\tau \right) \le \lambda_m \left(\int_t^s \phi(\tau) \phi^\top(\tau) d\tau \right),$$

and for all s satisfying $t \leq s \leq t + kT$ it holds

$$\lambda_m \left(\int_t^s \phi(\tau) \phi^\top(\tau) d\tau \right) \le \lambda_m \left(\int_t^{t+kT} \phi(\tau) \phi^\top(\tau) d\tau \right).$$

Thus

$$\int_{t}^{t+kT} \lambda_{m} \left(\int_{t}^{s} e^{-a(s-\tau)} \phi(\tau) \phi^{\top}(\tau) d\tau \right) ds$$

$$\leq \int_{t}^{t+kT} \lambda_{m} \left(\int_{t}^{s} \phi(\tau) \phi^{\top}(\tau) d\tau \right) ds$$

$$\leq \int_{t}^{t+kT} \lambda_{m} \left(\int_{t}^{t+kT} \phi(\tau) \phi^{\top}(\tau) d\tau \right) ds$$

$$= kT \lambda_{m} \left(\int_{t}^{t+kT} \phi(\tau) \phi^{\top}(\tau) d\tau \right).$$
(3.70)

Finally, combining (3.69) and (3.70) yields

$$\lambda_m \left(\int_t^{t+kT} \phi(\tau) \phi^\top(\tau) d\tau \right) \ge \frac{\mu}{cT} - \frac{c_0}{kT}.$$

Since c and c_0 are constants and do not depend on k, we can choose the positive integer $k \ge 1$ such that $k > \frac{c_0 c}{\mu}$. Then $\phi(t)$ is PE with L = kT and $\alpha = \frac{\mu}{cT} - \frac{c_0}{kT} > 0$.

3.A.4 Proof of Proposition 3.6

Proof. As it is discussed in the proof of Proposition 3.5, see Section 3.A.3, the solution of (3.34) is given by (3.66). Then for $t_1 \le t \le t_1 + T$

$$\Phi(t) = e^{-a(t-t_1)}\Phi(t_1) + \int_{t_1}^t e^{-a(t-s)}\phi(s)\phi^{\top}(s)ds,$$

and

$$\begin{split} \int_{t_1}^{t_1+T} \lambda_m(\Phi(t)) \, dt &\geq \int_{t_1}^{t_1+T} \lambda_m \left(\int_{t_1}^t e^{-a(t-s)} \phi(s) \phi^\top(s) ds \right) dt \\ &\geq \int_{t_1}^{t_1+T} e^{-a(t-t_1)} f(t) dt, \end{split}$$

where f is defined in (3.41),

$$f(t) = \lambda_m \left(\int_{t_1}^t \phi(s) \phi^\top(s) ds \right).$$

The function f is continuous and nondecreasing, $f(t_1) = 0$ and, due to the interval excitation, $f(t_1+T) \ge \mu$. The function f is not necessarily differentiable; however, since ϕ is bounded it admits a Lipschitz constant, i.e., there exists a positive constant $\rho > 0$ such that for any $s \ge t_1$ and $h \ge 0$ it holds

$$0 \le f(s+h) - f(s) \le \rho h,$$

and $\rho T \ge \mu$. Define $\tau := \frac{\mu}{\rho} \le T$. Since $f(t_1 + T) \ge \mu$ and f(t) cannot grow faster than a linear function with the slope equal to ρ , it follows that for all $t \in [t_1 + T - \tau, t_1 + T]$ it holds

$$f(t) \ge \rho (t - (t_1 + T - \tau)).$$

Thus

$$\int_{t_1}^{t_1+T} e^{-a(t-t_1)} f(t) dt \ge \int_{t_1+T-\tau}^{t_1+T} e^{-a(t-t_1)} \rho \left(t - (t_1 + T - \tau)\right) dt$$
$$= \frac{\rho}{a^2} e^{-aT} \left(e^{a\tau} - 1 - a\tau\right).$$

Finally, recalling that $\Delta(t) \geq (\lambda_m(\Phi(t)))^n$, the (t_1, T, α) -interval excitation follows:

$$\int_{t_1}^{t_1+T} \Delta^2(t) dt \ge \alpha,$$

where $\alpha > 0$ is as defined in (3.42),

$$\alpha = \left(\frac{\rho}{a^2}e^{-aT}\left(e^{\frac{a\mu}{\rho}} - 1 - \frac{a\mu}{\rho}\right)\right)^{2n}.$$

3.A.5 Proof of Proposition 3.7

Proof. Consider the time evaluation of $\Delta = \det(\Phi)$. The matrix Φ is a solution of (3.34), so Δ obeys Jacobi's formula [118, Theorem 8.1]:

$$\dot{\Delta}(t) = \operatorname{tr}\left(\operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t)) \dot{\Phi}(t)\right),$$

where $\Delta(0) = \det(\Phi(0))$.

Substituting (3.34), we obtain for all $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$:

$$\dot{\Delta}(t) = \operatorname{tr}\left(-a\operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t))\Phi(t) + \operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t))\phi(t)\phi(t)^{\top}\right)$$
$$= -an\Delta(t) + \operatorname{tr}\left(\operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t))\phi(t)\phi(t)^{\top}\right),$$

where we recall that the dimension of ϕ is $n \times \ell$. Let $\phi_k \in \mathbb{R}^n$ be the k-th column of $\phi, k \in \overline{1, \ell}$. Due to elementary properties of the matrix trace function, it follows for all $t \ge 0$,

$$\operatorname{tr}\left(\operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t))\phi(t)\phi(t)^{\top}\right) = \sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \phi_k(t)^{\top} \operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t))\phi_k(t),$$

and we obtain

$$\dot{\Delta}(t) = -an\Delta(t) + \sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \phi_k(t)^{\top} \operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t)) \phi_k(t).$$
(3.71)

Recall that the eigenvalues of an adjoint matrix can be estimated as follows. Let $\lambda_{1,\Phi}$, \ldots , $\lambda_{n,\Phi}$ denote the eigenvalues of Φ . Applying Schur's Lemma, it is then straightforward to show that the eigenvalues of $\operatorname{adj}(\Phi)$ are given by

$$\lambda_{i,\mathrm{adj}(\Phi)} = \prod_{j \neq i} \lambda_{j,\Phi}, \ \forall i = 1, \dots, n,$$

and for all $i \in \overline{1, n}$ it holds

$$\lambda_{i,\mathrm{adj}(\Phi)}\lambda_{i,\Phi} = \det(\Phi).$$

In particular

$$\lambda_m(\operatorname{adj}(\Phi))\,\lambda_M(\Phi) = \det(\Phi) \tag{3.72}$$

Since $\Phi(t) \ge 0$, then $\lambda_M(\Phi(t)) = 0$ implies that all eigenvalues of $\Phi(t)$ are zeros, and so are the eigenvalues of $\operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t))$. That implies for all $t \ge 0$ and all $k \in \overline{1, \ell}$,

$$\phi_k(t)^{\top} \operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t)) \phi_k(t) = 0.$$

On the other hand, if $\lambda_M(\Phi) > 0$, then due to (3.72)

$$\phi_k^{\top} \operatorname{adj}(\Phi) \phi_k \ge \lambda_m(\operatorname{adj}(\Phi)) |\phi_k|^2 = |\phi_k|^2 \frac{\operatorname{det}(\Phi)}{\lambda_M(\Phi)}$$

and for all $t \ge 0$

$$\sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \phi_k^{\top}(t) \operatorname{adj}(\Phi(t)) \phi_k(t) \geq \frac{\Delta(t)}{\lambda_M(\Phi(t))} \sum_{k=1}^{\ell} |\phi_k(t)|^2.$$

Recall that for the induced matrix norm $\|\phi\|$ it holds

$$\sum_{k=1}^{\ell} |\phi_k|^2 \ge \|\phi\|^2,$$

and substituting it in (3.71), we obtain for $\lambda_M(\Phi) > 0$

$$\dot{\Delta}(t) \ge \left(-an + \frac{\|\phi(t)\|^2}{\lambda_M(\Phi(t))}\right) \Delta(t),$$

which completes the proof.

4 Future Research Direction

My future research activities can be divided into two main lines, where the short/midterm research is a continuation of my current activities on the DREM procedure, and the mid/long-term research is more oriented towards new challenges of energy management applications.

First, in the short/mid-term, I continue working on the further development of the DREM procedure. For this topic, the envisaged research directions are discussed in the Open Questions section of Chapter 3 (see Section 3.7.3). It includes parameter estimation under insufficient excitation, computationally-efficient formulation of the DREM procedure, and other related topics. These activities benefit from my collaboration with **ITMO University** and **INRIA Lille**. Particularly, the parameter estimation under insufficient excitation is considered in the ongoing research on "Performance Improvement in Adaptive and Learning Systems" by my Ph.D. student Marina KOROTINA; Marina started her studies in December 2020. I believe that pursuing this direction will yield interesting results, further extending the scope of the DREM procedure.

The DREM development research direction naturally follows from the materials discussed in the previous chapter, and I already discussed it briefly in Section 3.7.3. In this chapter, I focus on presenting the mid/long-term research activities. As such, I intend to orient the achieved results on parameter estimation and adaptation towards advanced energy management challenges, including energy-efficient smart buildings.

This chapter is organized as follows. First, I discuss the energy transition context, the related challenges, and my research objectives in Section 4.1. Section 4.2 describes the state of the art and positioning, and I discuss the ongoing activities in Section 4.3. Finally, in Section 4.4, I discuss the expected impacts of the proposed research.

4.1 Context, Challenges, and Research Objectives

Nowadays, vast concerns of sustainability, climate change, and carbon emission motivate multiple research initiatives on the energy management front, including the Systems and Control domain [143]. Due to the increasing penetration level and production share of renewable sources, energy management becomes more sensitive to inevitable environmental variations, such as weather conditions. On the other hand, renewable power plants typically provide a faster response to control input, and they are now providing more and more ancillary services balancing demand and supply in power grids. These systems must be flexible to stay efficient; they must react and adapt to operating conditions changes, such as weather or daily energy consumption patterns.

Another concept in energy management is building energy regulation; globally, buildings produce about 30% of CO2 emissions and consume approximately 40% of the world's



(a) Building energy consumption in selected countries

(b) Approximate energy consumption in commercial buildings in Europe

Figure 4.1: Buildings energy consumption statistics [144].

total energy [144] (see Fig. 4.1a). That makes them one of the critical priorities in sustainable energy developments. Approximately half of the buildings' energy consumption is associated with heating, ventilation, and air conditioning (HVAC) (see Fig. 4.1b). However, energy savings should not compromise indoor comfort and air quality, impacting inhabitants' health, working efficiency, and general satisfaction. In various cases, people may decline to work or live in a particular environment; moreover, poor indoor conditions may cause a mix of illnesses called the sick building syndrome.

At the same time, the study [145] shows that climate regulation systems based on prescribed temperature profiles are not as efficient as expected since users do not typically update the schedule when circumstances change; thus, either energy consumption is not optimal, or the indoor comfort level degrades.

Control Theory or, more precisely, adaptive and learning control can address these challenges. However, to obtain the real added value to existing solutions, the adaptation and learning must be fast and accurate, providing at the same time transparent and straightforward tuning rules. As discussed in Chapter 3, these requirements can be addressed by empowering existing learning and adaptive methods with the performanceimproving DREM procedure. Thus, it is an exciting challenge to orient the DREM procedure towards providing an efficient solution for advanced control of modern energy management systems.

Specifically, my **research objective** is to contribute to advanced control strategies for energy management by developing appropriate adaptive and learning-based approaches enhancing the overall control performance. To achieve the objective, I aim at applying parameter learning-based solutions in the following scenarios: adaptive model-predictive climate control with the online estimation of model parameters and estimation, learning, and prediction of building occupants' behavior.



Figure 4.2: Distribution of regulation methods based on the survey [151].

4.2 State of the Art, Positioning, and Ongoing Activities

Energy management of recent buildings poses challenging control problems [146], such as the automated load shaping to reduce the peak consumption or the simultaneous control of all climate variables (indoor temperature and humidity, airflow, or CO2 concentration). Conventional PID controllers and simple ON-OFF structures cannot cope with these challenges, and advanced control methods are applied.

Model predictive control (MPC) is probably the most popular advanced control method used in buildings energy management; see, e.g., [147–150]. According to the survey [151], the MPC is used in approximately 20% of all applications, whereas for PID this value is 22% and 14% for ON/OFF control (see Fig.4.2). Other regulation methods include heuristic designs [152], feedback linearization [153], robust and quadratic-optimal control of linearized systems, adaptive control for real-time energy balancing [154], optimal feedforward control [155], and other solutions; however, the frequency of use of each of these methods is relatively low compared with MPC.

MPC relies on a model of building dynamics. It naturally handles multiple variables and explicitly manages constraints on input and output signals. However, one of the main obstacles to the practical implementation of predictive control is the need for a sufficiently accurate building model. Model uncertainty (in a broad sense, including perturbations) is generally cited as the most critical issue for the control performance [146]. Mitigating this uncertainty requires adaptation because model parameters always drift with time, e.g., due to changes in occupants' behavior. Therefore, predictive control should be combined with adaptive online estimation of model parameters yielding the indirect adaptive model predictive control.

Several successful results are reported on adaptive MPC, e.g., in [156], an adaptive MPC solution is applied to building climate control, and in [157], another adaptive MPC is used for energy management, where load fluctuations are estimated online using least-squares estimation. In [158], the underlying model parameters of a linear discrete-time system are estimated online and used to update the MPC gains adaptively. In [159], adaptive predictive control is performed for a hybrid model that incorporates the heating

effects due to occupancy, and in [160], a model is approximated by a neural network trained by the recursive least-squares algorithm. However, the adaptive MPC designs used nowadays, like those listed above, typically use standard adaptation techniques like gradient-based or recursive least-squares update laws. Thus, these designs suffer from the drawbacks discussed in Chapter 3 and related to transient performance and excitation conditions. From this perspective, the DREM procedure is the right tool to address these challenges and enhance adaptive MPC solutions used in buildings' control systems.

Another family of adaptive/learning methods worth noting in energy management and smart buildings is Reinforcement Learning (RL). In [161], the problem of power allocation in hybrid energy storage was considered, and the RL-based real-time power management strategy was shown to be more efficient than a rule-based solution. An RLbased control was successfully used in building applications in [162], achieving comfort in buildings with minimal energy consumption. Also, a promising hybrid between MPC and RL named "Direct MPC" was recently proposed for energy management [163]; it uses a short-horizon MPC for its natural ability to handle constraints along with a Bellmanlike penalization of the final state to bring optimality related to uncertain inputs. In my mid/long-term research, I intend to explore this direction, and specifically to pay attention to the concept of "safe RL," which is based on the Lyapunov function approach and was introduced in the machine learning community [164] to tackle the issue of the respecting constraints during the learning phase.

4.3 Ongoing Activities

Regarding the proposed research directions, I coordinate the project entitled "Adaptation and Learning for Smart Buildings." The project aims to initiate collaborative research activities and networking establishing; *Rennes Metropole* supported the project in 2019. Unfortunately, due to the pandemic, all project-related travel activities were suspended in 2020, and the project will hopefully resume in 2021/2022.

The learning-based temperature regulation in a building is also a part of the *research track*-student Ricardo EHLERS BINZ's project entitled "Data-driven and learning-based control," where I am the only supervisor.

Moreover, I believe that my current position is well-suited for the envisaged research activity. Members of the Automatic Control Team work in the control for energy management domain, including the predictive and optimal frameworks, and the energy transition and sustainable development are in the focus of Rennes Campus of CentaleSupélec. From 2019, the campus participates in the joint project of "Smart and Secure Room." In this project, a room at the campus is equipped with a renewable energy source, namely solar panels, multiple sensors, and corresponding power electrons and interfaces. After finishing the installations, this room will serve as a comprehensive testbed for experiments on advanced control for smart energy.

4.4 Impact and benefits

My future research direction benefits from combining fundamental scientific aspects and clear application domain orientation addressing social challenges. Thus, I firmly believe it will be attractive for Ph.D. students and give rise to outstanding theses. Besides this educational aspect, my research direction also has the following impacts.

Scientific impact. Despite a clear relevance to industry concerns in the sustainable energy domain, my planned research activity is essentially fundamental research considering the problems of adaptive and learning systems. The expected scientific results will contribute to the theoretical basis of the field, making adaptive control more attractive for practical applications.

Economic and social impact. The envisaged research activities will establish an interdisciplinary link between control theory and energy management applications, such as energy production/storage/distribution and energy-efficient buildings.

An excellent opportunity is the SMILE (Smart Ideas to Link Energies) initiative launched in 2016 in the Region Brittany, France. This initiative involves numerous enterprises working in the field of smart energy, and in the mid/long-term perspective, my research activities may trigger academia-industry collaboration.

Regarding the social impact, I address the social challenge of clean, safe, and efficient energy. The development of smart and energy-saving buildings is essential to reduce the households' costs, while the implementation of energy-efficient control strategies will also increase the energy autonomy of small cities and isolated areas.

General public dissemination. The topic of sustainable and efficient energy is timely and attractive, and the envisaged research is a good way to present and advertise control theory and its possible applications to a broad audience easily and convincingly.

Bibliography

- S. J. Elliott and P. A. Nelson, "Active noise control," *IEEE Signal Processing Magazine*, vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 12–35, 1993.
- [2] I. D. Landau, M. Alma, A. Constantinescu, J. J. Martinez, and M. Noe, "Adaptive regulation—rejection of unknown multiple narrow band disturbances (a review on algorithms and applications)," *Control Engineering Practice*, vol. 19, no. 10, pp. 1168–1181, 2011.
- [3] B. A. Francis and W. M. Wonham, "The internal model principle of control theory," Automatica, vol. 12, no. 5, pp. 457–465, 1976.
- [4] G. Pin, "A direct approach for the frequency-adaptive feedforward cancellation of harmonic disturbances," *IEEE Transactions on Signal Processing*, vol. 58, no. 7, pp. 3523–3530, 2010.
- [5] X. Chen and M. Tomizuka, "A minimum parameter adaptive approach for rejecting multiple narrow-band disturbances with application to hard disk drives," *IEEE Transactions* on Control Systems Technology, vol. 20, no. 2, pp. 408–415, 2012.
- [6] W. N. France, M. Levadou, T. W. Treakle, J. R. Paulling, R. K. Michel, C. Moore, et al., "An investigation of head-sea parametric rolling and its influence on container lashing systems," *Marine Technology and SNAME news*, vol. 40, no. 1, pp. 1–19, 2003.
- [7] D. J. Belleter, R. Galeazzi, and T. I. Fossen, "Experimental verification of a global exponential stable nonlinear wave encounter frequency estimator," *Ocean Engineering*, vol. 97, pp. 48–56, 2015.
- [8] B. Chen, G. Pin, W. M. Ng, C. K. Lee, S. R. Hui, and T. Parisini, "An adaptive observerbased switched methodology for the identification of a perturbed sinusoidal signal: Theory and experiments," *IEEE Transactions on Signal Processing*, vol. 62, no. 24, pp. 6355–6365, 2014.
- [9] I. D. Landau, A. C. Silva, T.-B. Airimitoaie, G. Buche, and M. Noe, "Benchmark on adaptive regulation—rejection of unknown/time-varying multiple narrow band disturbances," *European Journal of control*, vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 237–252, 2013.
- [10] P. A. Regalia, "An improved lattice-based adaptive iir notch filter," *IEEE transactions on signal processing*, vol. 39, no. 9, pp. 2124–2128, 1991.
- [11] M. Mojiri and A. R. Bakhshai, "An adaptive notch filter for frequency estimation of a periodic signal," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 49, no. 2, pp. 314–318, 2004.
- [12] L. Hsu, R. Ortega, and G. Damm, "A globally convergent frequency estimator," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 44, no. 4, pp. 698–713, 1999.
- [13] B. Wu and M. Bodson, "A magnitude/phase-locked loop approach to parameter estimation of periodic signals," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 48, no. 4, pp. 612–618, 2003.

- [14] G. Pin, M. Karimi-Ghartemani, B. Chen, and T. Parisini, "Sinusoidal signal estimation from a noisy-biased measurement by an enhanced pll with generalized error filtering," in *Conference on Decision and Control*, pp. 4071–4076, IEEE, 2014.
- [15] M. Hou, "Amplitude and frequency estimator of a sinusoid," IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control, vol. 50, no. 6, pp. 855–858, 2005.
- [16] R. Marino and P. Tomei, "Global estimation of n unknown frequencies," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 47, no. 8, pp. 1324–1328, 2002.
- [17] X. Xia, "Global frequency estimation using adaptive identifiers," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 47, no. 7, pp. 1188–1193, 2002.
- [18] G. Obregon-Pulido, B. Castillo-Toledo, and A. Loukianov, "A globally convergent estimator for n-frequencies," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 47, no. 5, pp. 857– 863, 2002.
- [19] I. D. Landau, R. Lozano, M. M'Saad, and A. Karimi, Adaptive control: algorithms, analysis and applications. Springer Science & Business Media, 2011.
- [20] S. Sastry and M. Bodson, Adaptive control: stability, convergence and robustness. Courier Corporation, 2011.
- [21] S. M. Kuo and D. R. Morgan, Active noise control systems. Wiley, New York, 1996.
- [22] S. M. Kuo and D. R. Morgan, "Review of DSP algorithms for active noise control," in International Conference on Control Applications, (Anchorage, AK, USA), 2000.
- [23] M. Bodson, "Rejection of periodic disturbances of unknown and time-varying frequency," International Journal of Adaptive Control and Signal Processing, vol. 19, no. 2-3, pp. 67–88, 2005.
- [24] M. Bodson, A. Sacks, and P. Khosla, "Harmonic generation in adaptive feedforward cancellation schemes," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic control*, vol. 39, no. 9, pp. 1939–1944, 1994.
- [25] P. Mullhaupt, S. Valentinotti, B. Srinivasan, and D. Bonvin, "Asymptotic rejection of nonvanishing disturbances despite plant-model mismatch," *International Journal of Adaptive Control and Signal Processing*, vol. 26, no. 12, pp. 1090–1110, 2012.
- [26] H. K. Khalil, Nonlinear systems. Prentice-Hall, 2002.
- [27] M. Malisoff and F. Mazenc, Constructions of strict Lyapunov functions. Springer Science & Business Media, 2009.
- [28] I. Ryadchikov, S. Sechenev, M. Drobotenko, A. Svidlov, P. Volkodav, R. Vishnykov, D. Sokolov, and E. Nikulchev, "Stabilization system of a bipedal non-anthropomorphic robot anywalker," *Journal of Engineering Science and Technology Review*, vol. 11, no. 5, pp. 128–133, 2018.
- [29] I. Ryadchikov, S. Aranovskiy, E. Nikulchev, J. Wang, and D. Sokolov, "Differentiator-based velocity observer with sensor bias estimation: an inverted pendulum case study," in Symposium on Nonlinear Control Systems (NOLCOS), (Vienna, Austria), IFAC, 2019. Presentation slides available at https://members.loria.fr/DSokolov/files/nolcos2019.pdf.
- [30] J. Liu, S. Laghrouche, M. Harmouche, and M. Wack, "Adaptive-gain second-order sliding mode observer design for switching power converters," *Control Engineering Practice*, vol. 30, pp. 124–131, 2014.

- [31] H. Saadaoui, M. Djemaï, N. Manamanni, T. Floquet, and J.-P. Barbot, "Exact differentiation via sliding mode observer for switched systems," in *Analysis and design of hybrid* systems, (Alghero, Italy), 2006.
- [32] A. Alessandri and P. Coletta, "Design of luenberger observers for a class of hybrid linear systems," in *International workshop on hybrid systems: Computation and control*, (Rome, Italy), 2001.
- [33] A. Tanwani, H. Shim, and D. Liberzon, "Observability for switched linear systems: Characterization and observer design," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 58, no. 4, pp. 891–904, 2013.
- [34] W. Kang, J.-P. Barbot, and L. Xu, "On the observability of nonlinear and switched systems," in *Emergent problems in nonlinear systems and control*, pp. 199–216, Springer, 2009.
- [35] R. Nouailletas, D. Koenig, and E. Mendes, "LMI design of a switched observer with model uncertainty: Application to a hysteresis mechanical system," in *Conference on Decision* and Control, (New Orleans, USA), 2007.
- [36] F. J. Bejarano and A. Pisano, "Switched observers for switched linear systems with unknown inputs," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 56, no. 3, pp. 681–686, 2011.
- [37] S. Pettersson, "Designing switched observers for switched systems using multiple Lyapunov functions and dwell-time switching," in *Analysis and Design of Hybrid Systems*, (Alghero, Italy), 2006.
- [38] X. Zhao, H. Liu, J. Zhang, and H. Li, "Multiple-mode observer design for a class of switched linear systems," *IEEE Transactions on Automation Science and Engineering*, vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 272–280, 2015.
- [39] A. Venkatraman, R. Ortega, I. Sarras, and A. van der Schaft, "Speed observation and position feedback stabilization of partially linearizable mechanical systems," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 55, no. 5, pp. 1059–1074, 2010.
- [40] N. S. Bedrossian and M. W. Spong, "Feedback linearization of robot manipulators and riemannian curvature," *Journal of Robotic Systems*, vol. 12, no. 8, pp. 541–552, 1995.
- [41] D. E. Chang and R. G. McLenaghan, "Geometric criteria for the quasi-linearization of the equations of motion of mechanical systems," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 58, no. 4, pp. 1046–1050, 2013.
- [42] J. G. Romero and R. Ortega, "Two globally convergent adaptive speed observers for mechanical systems," *Automatica*, vol. 60, pp. 7–11, 2015.
- [43] G. Besançon, Nonlinear observers and applications. Springer, 2007.
- [44] J. Lee, R. Mukherjee, and H. K. Khalil, "Output feedback stabilization of inverted pendulum on a cart in the presence of uncertainties," *Automatica*, vol. 54, pp. 146–157, 2015.
- [45] J. Davila, L. Fridman, and A. Levant, "Second-order sliding-mode observer for mechanical systems," *IEEE transactions on automatic control*, vol. 50, no. 11, pp. 1785–1789, 2005.
- [46] A. Astolfi, D. Karagiannis, and R. Ortega, Nonlinear and adaptive control with applications. Springer Science & Business Media, 2007.

- [47] M. W. Spong, P. Corke, and R. Lozano, "Nonlinear control of the reaction wheel pendulum," Automatica, vol. 37, no. 11, pp. 1845–1851, 2001.
- [48] A. Levant, "Robust exact differentiation via sliding mode technique," automatica, vol. 34, no. 3, pp. 379–384, 1998.
- [49] M. Mboup, C. Join, and M. Fliess, "Numerical differentiation with annihilators in noisy environment," *Numerical algorithms*, vol. 50, no. 4, pp. 439–467, 2009.
- [50] R. Ushirobira, "Algebraic differentiators through orthogonal polynomials series expansions," *International Journal of Control*, vol. 91, no. 9, pp. 2082–2089, 2018.
- [51] L. K. Vasiljevic and H. K. Khalil, "Error bounds in differentiation of noisy signals by high-gain observers," Systems & Control Letters, vol. 57, no. 10, pp. 856–862, 2008.
- [52] W. Perruquetti, T. Floquet, and E. Moulay, "Finite-time observers: application to secure communication," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 53, no. 1, pp. 356–360, 2008.
- [53] I. S. MacKenzie and C. Ware, "Lag as a determinant of human performance in interactive systems," in *INTERACT'93 and CHI'93 Conference on Human Factors in Computing* Systems, (Amsterdam, The Netherlands), 1993.
- [54] R. Jota, A. Ng, P. Dietz, and D. Wigdor, "How fast is fast enough? a study of the effects of latency in direct-touch pointing tasks," in SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems, (Paris, France), 2013.
- [55] A. Ng, J. Lepinski, D. Wigdor, S. Sanders, and P. Dietz, "Designing for low-latency directtouch input," in ACM symposium on User interface software and technology, (Cambridge, USA), 2012.
- [56] G. Casiez, D. Vogel, R. Balakrishnan, and A. Cockburn, "The impact of control-display gain on user performance in pointing tasks," *Human-computer interaction*, vol. 23, no. 3, pp. 215–250, 2008.
- [57] E. Lank, Y.-C. N. Cheng, and J. Ruiz, "Endpoint prediction using motion kinematics," in SIGCHI conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems, (San Jose, USA), 2007.
- [58] R. Balakrishnan, ""Beating" Fitts' law: virtual enhancements for pointing facilitation," International Journal of Human-Computer Studies, vol. 61, no. 6, pp. 857–874, 2004.
- [59] M. McGuffin and R. Balakrishnan, "Acquisition of expanding targets," in SIGCHI conference on Human factors in computing systems, (Minneapolis, USA), 2002.
- [60] Z. Cai, C. Shen, and X. Guan, "Mitigating behavioral variability for mouse dynamics: A dimensionality-reduction-based approach," *IEEE Transactions on Human-Machine Sys*tems, vol. 44, no. 2, pp. 244–255, 2014.
- [61] Z.-Q. Zhang, L.-Y. Ji, Z.-P. Huang, and J.-K. Wu, "Adaptive information fusion for human upper limb movement estimation," *IEEE Transactions on systems, man, and cybernetics*part A: systems and humans, vol. 42, no. 5, pp. 1100–1108, 2012.
- [62] D. D. Santiago, E. Slawiñski, and V. A. Mut, "Stable delayed bilateral teleoperation of mobile manipulators," Asian Journal of Control, vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 1140–1152, 2017.
- [63] P. M. Fitts, "The information capacity of the human motor system in controlling the amplitude of movement.," *Journal of experimental psychology*, vol. 47, no. 6, p. 381, 1954.

- [64] D. E. Meyer, R. A. Abrams, S. Kornblum, C. E. Wright, and J. Keith Smith, "Optimality in human motor performance: ideal control of rapid aimed movements.," *Psychological review*, vol. 95, no. 3, p. 340, 1988.
- [65] N. Hogan, "An organizing principle for a class of voluntary movements," Journal of Neuroscience, vol. 4, no. 11, pp. 2745–2754, 1984.
- [66] M. J. Richardson and T. Flash, "Comparing smooth arm movements with the two-thirds power law and the related segmented-control hypothesis," *Journal of neuroscience*, vol. 22, no. 18, pp. 8201–8211, 2002.
- [67] D. T. McRuer and H. R. Jex, "A review of quasi-linear pilot models," *IEEE transactions on human factors in electronics*, vol. HFE-8, no. 3, pp. 231–249, 1967.
- [68] D. Bullock and S. Grossberg, "Neural dynamics of planned arm movements: emergent invariants and speed-accuracy properties during trajectory formation.," *Psychological review*, vol. 95, no. 1, p. 49, 1988.
- [69] R. G. Costello, "The surge model of the well-trained human operator in simple manual control," *IEEE Transactions on Man-Machine Systems*, vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 2–9, 1968.
- [70] J.-R. Wu and M. Ouhyoung, "On latency compensation and its effects on head-motion trajectories in virtual environments," *The visual computer*, vol. 16, no. 2, pp. 79–90, 2000.
- [71] E. Cattan, A. Rochet-Capellan, P. Perrier, and F. Bérard, "Reducing latency with a continuous prediction: Effects on users' performance in direct-touch target acquisitions," in *International Conference on Interactive Tabletops & Surfaces*, (Madeira, Portugal), 2015.
- [72] R. Ushirobira, D. Efimov, G. Casiez, N. Roussel, and W. Perruquetti, "A forecasting algorithm for latency compensation in indirect human-computer interactions," in *European Control Conference*, (Aalborg, Denmark), 2016.
- [73] S. Aranovskiy, A. Losenkov, and C. Vázquez, "Tracking control for a hydraulic drive with a pressure compensator," *Scientific and Technical Journal of Information Technologies*, *Mechanics and Optics*, vol. 98, no. 4, pp. 615–622, 2015.
- [74] A. Kapitonov, Robust control of rapid thermal processes applied to vapor deposition processes. PhD thesis, ITMO University, Saint-Petersburg, Russia, Dec. 2014.
- [75] L. Ljung, System identification: theory for the user. PTR Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, NJ, 1999.
- [76] P. A. Ioannou and J. Sun, Robust adaptive control. Courier Corporation, 2012.
- [77] M. M'Saad, R. Ortega, and I. D. Landau, "Adaptive controllers for discrete-time systems with arbitrary zeros: an overview," *Automatica*, vol. 21, no. 4, pp. 413–423, 1985.
- [78] G. C. Goodwin and K. S. Sin, Adaptive filtering prediction and control. Courier Corporation, 2014.
- [79] F. L. Lewis, D. Vrabie, and K. G. Vamvoudakis, "Reinforcement learning and feedback control: Using natural decision methods to design optimal adaptive controllers," *IEEE Control Systems Magazine*, vol. 32, no. 6, pp. 76–105, 2012.
- [80] X. Yan and X. Su, Linear regression analysis: theory and computing. World Scientific, 2009.
- [81] K. S. Narendra and A. M. Annaswamy, "Persistent excitation in adaptive systems," International Journal of Control, vol. 45, no. 1, pp. 127–160, 1987.

- [82] D. Efimov and A. Fradkov, "Design of impulsive adaptive observers for improvement of persistency of excitation," *International Journal of Adaptive Control and Signal Processing*, vol. 29, no. 6, pp. 765–782, 2015.
- [83] L. Praly, "Convergence of the gradient algorithm for linear regression models in the continuous and discrete time cases," tech. rep., PSL Research University; Mines ParisTech, 2017.
- [84] N. Barabanov and R. Ortega, "On global asymptotic stability of $\dot{x} = -\phi(t)\phi^{\top}(t)x$ with ϕ not persistently exciting," Systems & Control Letters, vol. 109, pp. 24–29, 2017.
- [85] G. Kreisselmeier and D. Joos, "Rate of convergence in model reference adaptive control," *IEEE transactions on automatic control*, vol. 27, no. 3, pp. 710–713, 1982.
- [86] M. Hartman, N. Bauer, and A. R. Teel, "Robust finite-time parameter estimation using a hybrid systems framework," *IEEE transactions on automatic control*, vol. 57, no. 11, pp. 2956–2962, 2012.
- [87] G. Chowdhary and E. Johnson, "Concurrent learning for convergence in adaptive control without persistency of excitation," in *Conference on Decision and Control*, (Atlanta, USA), 2010.
- [88] G. Chowdhary, T. Yucelen, M. Mühlegg, and E. N. Johnson, "Concurrent learning adaptive control of linear systems with exponentially convergent bounds," *International Journal of Adaptive Control and Signal Processing*, vol. 27, no. 4, pp. 280–301, 2013.
- [89] R. Kamalapurkar, B. Reish, G. Chowdhary, and W. E. Dixon, "Concurrent learning for parameter estimation using dynamic state-derivative estimators," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 62, no. 7, pp. 3594–3601, 2017.
- [90] Y. Pan, L. Pan, and H. Yu, "Composite learning control with application to inverted pendulums," in *Chinese Automation Congress*, (Wuhan, China), 2015.
- [91] Y. Pan and H. Yu, "Composite learning from adaptive dynamic surface control," IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control, vol. 61, no. 9, pp. 2603–2609, 2016.
- [92] Y. Pan and H. Yu, "Composite learning robot control with guaranteed parameter convergence," Automatica, vol. 89, pp. 398–406, 2018.
- [93] Y. Pan, S. Aranovskiy, A. Bobtsov, and H. Yu, "Efficient learning from adaptive control under sufficient excitation," *International Journal of Robust and Nonlinear Control*, vol. 29, no. 10, pp. 3111–3124, 2019.
- [94] L. Hsu and R. R. Costa, "Adaptive control with discontinuous σ-factor and saturation for improved robustness," *International Journal of Control*, vol. 45, no. 3, pp. 843–859, 1987.
- [95] R. Dadkhah Tehrani, F. Shabaninia, A. Khayatian, and M. H. Asemani, "Transient performance improvement in indirect model reference adaptive control using perturbation-based extremum seeking identifier," *International Journal of Adaptive Control and Signal Pro*cessing, vol. 31, no. 8, pp. 1152–1161, 2017.
- [96] J. Kalkkuhl, T. A. Johansen, and J. Ludemann, "Improved transient performance of nonlinear adaptive backstepping using estimator resetting based on multiple models," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 47, no. 1, pp. 136–140, 2002.
- [97] M. A. Arteaga and Y. Tang, "Adaptive control of robots with an improved transient performance," *IEEE transactions on automatic control*, vol. 47, no. 7, pp. 1198–1202, 2002.

- [98] V. Adetola and M. Guay, "Performance improvement in adaptive control of linearly parameterized nonlinear systems," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 55, no. 9, pp. 2182–2186, 2010.
- [99] N. Hovakimyan and C. Cao, L1 adaptive control theory: Guaranteed robustness with fast adaptation. SIAM, 2010.
- [100] N. Hovakimyan, C. Cao, E. Kharisov, E. Xargay, and I. M. Gregory, "L1 adaptive control for safety-critical systems," *IEEE Control Systems Magazine*, vol. 31, no. 5, pp. 54–104, 2011.
- [101] S. Aranovskiy, A. Bobtsov, R. Ortega, and A. Pyrkin, "Parameters estimation via dynamic regressor extension and mixing," in *American Control Conference*, pp. 6971–6976, IEEE, 2016.
- [102] S. Aranovskiy, A. Bobtsov, R. Ortega, and A. Pyrkin, "Performance enhancement of parameter estimators via dynamic regressor extension and mixing," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 62, no. 7, pp. 3546–3550, 2017.
- [103] R. Ortega, S. Aranovskiy, A. Pyrkin, A. Astolfi, and A. Bobtsov, "New results on parameter estimation via dynamic regressor extension and mixing: Continuous and discrete-time cases," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 66, no. 5, pp. 2265–2272, 2021.
- [104] B. Anderson, "Exponential stability of linear equations arising in adaptive identification," IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control, vol. 22, no. 1, pp. 83–88, 1977.
- [105] G. Kreisselmeier, "Adaptive observers with exponential rate of convergence," IEEE transactions on automatic control, vol. 22, no. 1, pp. 2–8, 1977.
- [106] D. Efimov, N. Barabanov, and R. Ortega, "Robustness of linear time-varying systems with relaxed excitation," *International Journal of Adaptive Control and Signal Processing*, vol. 33, no. 12, pp. 1885–1900, 2019.
- [107] S. Aranovskiy, A. A. Bobtsov, A. A. Pyrkin, R. Ortega, and A. Chaillet, "Flux and position observer of permanent magnet synchronous motors with relaxed persistency of excitation conditions," in *Conference on Modelling, Identification and Control of Nonlinear Systems*, (Saint Petersburg, Russia), IFAC, 2015.
- [108] J. Wang, D. Efimov, and A. A. Bobtsov, "On robust parameter estimation in finite-time without persistence of excitation," *IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control*, vol. 65, no. 4, pp. 1731–1738, 2020.
- [109] D. N. Gerasimov, R. Ortega, and V. O. Nikiforov, "Relaxing the high-frequency gain sign assumption in direct model reference adaptive control," *European Journal of Control*, vol. 43, pp. 12–19, 2018.
- [110] K. J. Åström and B. Wittenmark, Adaptive control. Courier Corporation, 2013.
- [111] S. Bittanti, P. Bolzern, and M. Campi, "Convergence and exponential convergence of identification algorithms with directional forgetting factor," *Automatica*, vol. 26, no. 5, pp. 929–932, 1990.
- [112] A. Goel, A. L. Bruce, and D. S. Bernstein, "Recursive least squares with variable-direction forgetting: Compensating for the loss of persistency [lecture notes]," *IEEE Control Systems Magazine*, vol. 40, no. 4, pp. 80–102, 2020.

- [113] M. Korotina, S. Aranovskiy, R. Ushirobira, and A. Vedyakov, "On parameter tuning and convergence properties of the drem procedure," in *European Control Conference (ECC)*, (Saint Petersburg, Russia), IEEE, 2020.
- [114] S. Aranovskiy, A. Belov, R. Ortega, N. Barabanov, and A. Bobtsov, "Parameter identification of linear time-invariant systems using dynamic regressor extension and mixing," *International Journal of Adaptive Control and Signal Processing*, vol. 33, no. 6, pp. 1016– 1030, 2019.
- [115] R. Ortega, L. Praly, S. Aranovskiy, B. Yi, and W. Zhang, "On dynamic regressor extension and mixing parameter estimators: Two luenberger observers interpretations," *Automatica*, vol. 95, pp. 548–551, 2018.
- [116] J. Trumpf, "Observers for linear time-varying systems," Linear Algebra and its Applications, vol. 425, no. 2-3, pp. 303–312, 2007.
- [117] R. Ortega, V. Nikiforov, and D. Gerasimov, "On modified parameter estimators for identification and adaptive control. a unified framework and some new schemes," *Annual Reviews* in Control, vol. 50, pp. 278–293, 2020.
- [118] J. R. Magnus and H. Neudecker, Matrix differential calculus with applications in statistics and econometrics. John Wiley & Sons, 2019.
- [119] X. Liu, R. Ortega, H. Su, and J. Chu, "On adaptive control of nonlinearly parameterized nonlinear systems: Towards a constructive procedure," Systems & Control Letters, vol. 60, no. 1, pp. 36–43, 2011.
- [120] A. Pavlov, A. Pogromsky, N. van de Wouw, and H. Nijmeijer, "Convergent dynamics, a tribute to boris pavlovich demidovich," Systems & Control Letters, vol. 52, no. 3-4, pp. 257–261, 2004.
- [121] J. Wang, D. Efimov, S. Aranovskiy, and A. A. Bobtsov, "Fixed-time estimation of parameters for non-persistent excitation," *European Journal of Control*, vol. 55, pp. 24–32, 2020.
- [122] R. Ortega, V. Gromov, E. Nuño, A. Pyrkin, and J. G. Romero, "Parameter estimation of nonlinearly parameterized regressions without overparameterization: Application to adaptive control," *Automatica*, vol. 127, p. 109544, 2021.
- [123] R. Ortega, A. Bobtsov, N. Nikolaev, J. Schiffer, and D. Dochain, "Generalized parameter estimation-based observers: Application to power systems and chemical-biological reactors," *Automatica*, vol. 129, p. 109635, 2021.
- [124] A. Pyrkin, A. Bobtsov, R. Ortega, A. Vedyakov, and S. Aranovskiy, "Adaptive state observers using dynamic regressor extension and mixing," *Systems & Control Letters*, vol. 133, p. 104519, 2019.
- [125] A. Bobtsov, R. Ortega, B. Yi, and N. Nikolaev, "Adaptive state estimation of state-affine systems with unknown time-varying parameters," *International Journal of Control*, pp. 1– 13, 2021.
- [126] A. Bobtsov, N. Nikolaev, R. Ortega, and D. Efimov, "State observation of ltv systems with delayed measurements: A parameter estimation-based approach with fixed convergence time," *Automatica*, p. 109674, 2021.

- [127] O. Borisov, V. Gromov, A. Vedyakov, A. Pyrkin, A. Bobtsov, and S. Aranovskiy, "Adaptive tracking of a multi-sinusoidal signal with drem-based parameters estimation," in *IFAC World Congress*, (Toulouse, France), 2017.
- [128] A. Vedyakov, A. Vediakova, A. Bobtsov, A. Pyrkin, and S. Aranovskiy, "A globally convergent frequency estimator of a sinusoidal signal with a time-varying amplitude," *European Journal of Control*, vol. 38, pp. 32–38, 2017.
- [129] A. O. Vediakova, A. A. Vedyakov, A. A. Pyrkin, A. A. Bobtsov, and V. S. Gromov, "Finite time frequency estimation for multi-sinusoidal signals," *European Journal of Control*, vol. 59, pp. 38–46, 2021.
- [130] M. Korotina, S. Aranovskiy, A. Bobtsov, and A. Lyamin, "The parametric convergence performance improvement in the direct adaptive multi-sinusoidal disturbance compensation problem," *Scientific and Technical Journal of Information Technologies, Mechanics and Optics*, vol. 21, no. 2, pp. 172–178, 2021.
- [131] M. Kakanov, S. Tomashevich, V. Gromov, O. Borisov, F. Gromova, and A. Pyrkin, "Parameter estimation of quadrotor model," in *International Conference Nonlinearity, Information and Robotics (NIR)*, (Innopolis, Russia), 2020.
- [132] X. Shao, Q. Hu, Y. Shi, and B. Yi, "Data-driven immersion and invariance adaptive attitude control for rigid bodies with double-level state constraints," *IEEE Transactions* on Control Systems Technology, 2021.
- [133] B. Yi, C. Jin, L. Wang, G. Shi, and I. R. Manchester, "An almost globally convergent observer for visual slam without persistent excitation," arXiv preprint:2104.02966, 2021.
- [134] R. Ortega and E. Nuño, "New solutions to the 2d adaptive visual servoing problem with relaxed excitation requirements," *International Journal of Adaptive Control and Signal Processing*, vol. 33, no. 12, pp. 1843–1856, 2019.
- [135] A. A. Pyrkin, A. A. Vedyakov, R. Ortega, and A. A. Bobtsov, "A robust adaptive flux observer for a class of electromechanical systems," *International Journal of Control*, vol. 93, no. 7, pp. 1619–1629, 2020.
- [136] A. Bobtsov, D. Bazylev, A. Pyrkin, S. Aranovskiy, and R. Ortega, "A robust nonlinear position observer for synchronous motors with relaxed excitation conditions," *International Journal of Control*, vol. 90, no. 4, pp. 813–824, 2017.
- [137] J. Schiffer, P. Aristidou, and R. Ortega, "Online estimation of power system inertia using dynamic regressor extension and mixing," *IEEE Transactions on Power Systems*, vol. 34, no. 6, pp. 4993–5001, 2019.
- [138] A. Pyrkin, F. Mancilla-David, R. Ortega, A. Bobtsov, and S. Aranovskiy, "Identification of photovoltaic arrays' maximum power extraction point via dynamic regressor extension and mixing," *International Journal of Adaptive Control and Signal Processing*, vol. 31, no. 9, pp. 1337–1349, 2017.
- [139] M. Ankit, J. Hozefa, G. Revati, and S. Bhil, "Parameter and state estimation of dc-dc converter for control profile enhancement with input-output disturbances," in *International Conference on Smart Grids and Energy Systems (SGES)*, (Perth, Australia), 2020.
- [140] N. Barroso, R. Ushirobira, D. Efimov, M. Sow, and J.-C. Massabuau, "Model-based adaptive filtering of harmonic perturbations applied to high-frequency noninvasive valvometry," in *IFAC World Congress*, (Berlin, Germany), 2020.

- [141] A. R. de Souza, J.-L. Gouzé, D. Efimov, and A. Polyakov, "Robust adaptive estimation in the competitive chemostat," *Computers & Chemical Engineering*, vol. 142, p. 107030, 2020.
- [142] R. Ortega, D. N. Gerasimov, N. E. Barabanov, and V. O. Nikiforov, "Adaptive control of linear multivariable systems using dynamic regressor extension and mixing estimators: Removing the high-frequency gain assumptions," *Automatica*, vol. 110, p. 108589, 2019.
- [143] F. Lamnabhi-Lagarrigue, A. Annaswamy, S. Engell, A. Isaksson, P. Khargonekar, R. M. Murray, H. Nijmeijer, T. Samad, D. Tilbury, and P. Van den Hof, "Systems & control for the future of humanity, research agenda: Current and future roles, impact and grand challenges," *Annual Reviews in Control*, vol. 43, pp. 1–64, 2017.
- [144] J. E. Anderson, G. Wulfhorst, and W. Lang, "Energy analysis of the built environment—a review and outlook," *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, vol. 44, pp. 149–158, 2015.
- [145] K. J. Lomas, S. Oliveira, P. Warren, V. Haines, T. Chatterton, A. Beizaee, E. Prestwood, and B. Gething, "Do domestic heating controls save energy? a review of the evidence," *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, vol. 93, pp. 52–75, 2018.
- [146] Y. Wang, J. Kuckelkorn, and Y. Liu, "A state of art review on methodologies for control strategies in low energy buildings in the period from 2006 to 2016," *Energy and Buildings*, vol. 147, pp. 27–40, 2017.
- [147] P.-D. Moroşan, R. Bourdais, D. Dumur, and J. Buisson, "A distributed mpc strategy based on benders' decomposition applied to multi-source multi-zone temperature regulation," *Journal of Process Control*, vol. 21, no. 5, pp. 729–737, 2011.
- [148] P.-D. Moroşan, R. Bourdais, D. Dumur, and J. Buisson, "Building temperature regulation using a distributed model predictive control," *Energy and Buildings*, vol. 42, no. 9, pp. 1445–1452, 2010.
- [149] H. Karlsson and C.-E. Hagentoft, "Application of model based predictive control for waterbased floor heating in low energy residential buildings," *Building and environment*, vol. 46, no. 3, pp. 556–569, 2011.
- [150] Y. Ma, A. Kelman, A. Daly, and F. Borrelli, "Predictive control for energy efficient buildings with thermal storage: Modeling, stimulation, and experiments," *IEEE control systems magazine*, vol. 32, no. 1, pp. 44–64, 2012.
- [151] P. H. Shaikh, N. B. M. Nor, P. Nallagownden, I. Elamvazuthi, and T. Ibrahim, "A review on optimized control systems for building energy and comfort management of smart sustainable buildings," *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, vol. 34, pp. 409–429, 2014.
- [152] J. W. Moon, S. K. Jung, Y. Kim, and S.-H. Han, "Comparative study of artificial intelligence-based building thermal control methods-application of fuzzy, adaptive neurofuzzy inference system, and artificial neural network," *Applied Thermal Engineering*, vol. 31, no. 14-15, pp. 2422–2429, 2011.
- [153] E. Semsar-Kazerooni, M. J. Yazdanpanah, and C. Lucas, "Nonlinear control and disturbance decoupling of hvac systems using feedback linearization and backstepping with load estimation," *IEEE Transactions on Control Systems Technology*, vol. 16, no. 5, pp. 918– 929, 2008.

- [154] S. J. Crocker and J. L. Mathieu, "Adaptive state estimation and control of thermostatic loads for real-time energy balancing," in *American Control Conference*, (Boston, USA), 2016.
- [155] B. Thomas, M. Soleimani-Mohseni, and P. Fahlén, "Feed-forward in temperature control of buildings," *Energy and Buildings*, vol. 37, no. 7, pp. 755–761, 2005.
- [156] M. Tanaskovic, D. Sturzenegger, R. Smith, and M. Morari, "Robust adaptive model predictive building climate control," in *IFAC World Congress*, (Toulouse, France), 2017.
- [157] J. Hou, J. Sun, and H. Hofmann, "Adaptive model predictive control with propulsion load estimation and prediction for all-electric ship energy management," *Energy*, vol. 150, pp. 877–889, 2018.
- [158] T. Gholaminejad, A. Khaki-Sedigh, and P. Bagheri, "Adaptive tuning of model predictive control based on analytical results," in *International Conference on Control, Instrumentation, and Automation (ICCIA)*, (Qazvin, Iran), 2016.
- [159] A. Aswani, N. Master, J. Taneja, A. Krioukov, D. Culler, and C. Tomlin, "Energy-efficient building hvac control using hybrid system lbmpc," in *Conference on Nonlinear Model Predictive Control*, (Noordwijkerhout, The Netherlands), 2012.
- [160] V. A. Akpan and G. D. Hassapis, "Nonlinear model identification and adaptive model predictive control using neural networks," *ISA transactions*, vol. 50, no. 2, pp. 177–194, 2011.
- [161] R. Xiong, J. Cao, and Q. Yu, "Reinforcement learning-based real-time power management for hybrid energy storage system in the plug-in hybrid electric vehicle," *Applied energy*, vol. 211, pp. 538–548, 2018.
- [162] K. Dalamagkidis, D. Kolokotsa, K. Kalaitzakis, and G. S. Stavrakakis, "Reinforcement learning for energy conservation and comfort in buildings," *Building and environment*, vol. 42, no. 7, pp. 2686–2698, 2007.
- [163] M.-L. Cauwet, J. Decock, J. Liu, and O. Teytaud, "Direct model predictive control: A theoretical and numerical analysis," in *Power Systems Computation Conference (PSCC)*, (Dublin, Ireland), 2018.
- [164] Y. Chow, O. Nachum, E. Duenez-Guzman, and M. Ghavamzadeh, "A lyapunov-based approach to safe reinforcement learning," arXiv preprint:1805.07708, 2018.

A Notation

- \mathbb{R} is the set of reals, and \mathbb{R}_+ is the set of nonnegative reals;
- \mathbb{N} is the set of positive integers;
- I_n is the $n \times n$ identity matrix, for all $n \in \mathbb{N}$ (when clear form the context, the subscript n can be omitted);
- for $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$, $\overline{m, n} := \{p \in \mathbb{N} \mid m \le p \le n\}$ if $m \le n$ and \emptyset , otherwise;
- for a symmetric matrix P, $\lambda_m(P)$ and $\lambda_M(P)$ are the minimum and the maximum eigenvalues of P, respectively;
- for a square matrix A, we denote the adjugate matrix as $\operatorname{adj}(A)$;
- for a square matrix A, we denote its trace as tr(A);
- for a vector $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$, |x| is the Euclidean vector norm, and for a positive definite matrix W, we denote the weighted norm as $||x||_W := \sqrt{x^\top W x}$;
- for a square matrix A, we denote the induced matrix norm as ||A||, $||A|| := \sup_{|x|=1} |Ax|$;
- for a signal $x : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^n$, we denote

$$\|x\|_{1} := \int_{0}^{\infty} |x(s)| ds, \ \|x\|_{2} := \left(\int_{0}^{\infty} |x(s)|^{2} ds\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}, \text{ and } \|x\|_{\infty} := \underset{t \ge 0}{\operatorname{ess \,sup}} |x(t)|;$$

- the set of all signals $x : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$, such that $||x||_p$ is finite, where $p \in \{1, 2, \infty\}$, we denote as \mathcal{L}_p ;
- an operator $H : \mathcal{L}_{\infty} \to \mathcal{L}_{\infty}$ applied to a signal $x : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$, we denote as H[x(t)]; if $x : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^n$, then H[x(t)] denotes the element-wise application of the operator.

B List of Publications

Submitted, under review (UR)

UR1 Aranovskiy S., Ushirobira R., Korotina M., Vedyakov. A, On preserving-excitation properties of a dynamic regressor extension scheme, submitted to **IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control**, 2021. Preprint available at https://hal-centralesupelec.archives-ouvertes.fr/hal-03245139.

International Peer-Reviewed Journals (IJ)

- IJ1 Aranovskiy S., Efimov D., Sokolov D., Wang J., Ryadchikov I., Bobtsov A., Switched Observer Design For a Class of Locally Unobservable Time-Varying Systems, Automatica, 2021. Accepted, available online.
- IJ2 Wang J., Aranovskiy S., Fridman E., Sokolov D., Efimov D., Bobtsov A., Robust adaptive stabilization by delay with parametric uncertainty in state and output equations, **IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control**, 2021. Accepted, available online.
- IJ3 Ortega R., Aranovskiy S., Pyrkin A., Astolfi A., Bobtsov A., New Results on Parameter Estimation via Dynamic Regressor Extension and Mixing: Continuous and Discrete-time Cases, **IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control**, 66(5), pp. 2265–2272, 2020.
- IJ4 Ortega R., Pyrkin A., Bobtsov A., Efimov D., Aranovskiy S., A Globally Convergent Adaptive Indirect Field-Oriented Torque Controller For Induction Motors, Asian Journal of Control, 22(1), pp. 11–24, 2020.
- IJ5 Aranovskiy S., Ryadchikov I., Nikulchev E., Wnag J., Sokolov D., Experimental comparison of velocity observers: a scissored pair control moment gyroscope case study, IEEE Access, 8, pp. 21694-21702, 2020.
- IJ6 Aranovskiy, S., Ryadchikov, I., Nikulchev, E., Wnag, J., Sokolov, D., Bias Propagation and Estimation in Homogeneous Differentiators for a Class of Mechanical Systems, IEEE Access, 8, pp. 19450-19459, 2020.
- IJ7 Aranovskiy S., Ushirobira R., Efimov D., Casiez G., A switched dynamic model for pointing tasks with a computer mouse, Asian Journal of Control, 22, pp. 137-1400, 2020.

- IJ8 Wang J., Efimov D., Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Fixed-time estimation of parameters for non-persistent excitation, European Journal of Control, 55, pp. 24-32, 2020.
- IJ9 Pyrkin A., Bobtsov A., Ortega R., Vedyakov A., Aranovskiy S., Adaptive State Observer Design Using Dynamic Regressor Extension and Mixing, Systems and Control Letters, 133, pp. 104519, 2019.
- IJ10 Aranovskiy S., Ushirobira R., Efimov D., Casiez G., An adaptive FIR filter for trajectory prediction and latency reduction in direct Human-Computer interactions, Control Engineering Practice, 91, pp. 104093, 2019.
- IJ11 Aranovskiy S., Belov A., Ortega R., Barabanov N., Bobtsov A., Parameter Identification of Linear Time-Invariant Systems Using Dynamic Regressor Extension and Mixing, International Journal of Adaptive Control and Signal Processing, 33(6), pp. 1016-1030, 2019.
- IJ12 Pan Y., Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Yu H., Efficient learning from adaptive control under sufficient excitation, International Journal of Robust and Nonlinear Control, 29(10), pp. 3111-3124, 2019.
- IJ13 Aranovskiy S., A. Biryuk, E. Nikulchev, Ryadchikov I., Sokolov D., Observer Design for an Inverted Pendulum with Biased Position Sensors, Journal of Computer and Systems Sciences International, 58(2), pp. 297–304, 2019.
- IJ14 Aranovskiy S., Ortega R., J. G. Romero, Sokolov D., A Globally Exponentially Stable Speed Observer for a Class of Mechanical Systems: Experimental and Simulation Comparison with High-Gain and Sliding Mode Designs, International Journal of Control, 92(7), pp. 1620-1633, 2019.
- IJ15 Ortega R., Praly L., Aranovskiy S., Yi B., Zhang W., On Dynamic Regressor Extension and Mixing Parameter Estimators: Two Luenberger Observers Interpretations, Automatica, 95(9), pp. 548-551, 2018.
- IJ16 Pyrkin A., Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Kolyubin S., Nikolaev N., Fradkov Theorem-Based Control of MIMO Nonlinear Lurie Systems, Automation and Remote Control, 79(6), pp. 1074–1085, 2018.
- IJ17 Wang J., Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Kolyubin S., A Method to Provide Conditions for Sustained Excitation, Automation and Remote Control, 79(2), pp. 258-264, 2018.
- IJ18 Vedyakov A., Vediakova A., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Aranovskiy S., A globally convergent frequency estimator of a sinusoidal signal with a time-varying amplitude, European Journal of Control, 38, pp. 32-38, 2017.
- IJ19 Wang J., Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Compensating for a Multisinusoidal Disturbance Based on Youla–Kucera Parametrization, Automation and Remote Control, 78(9), pp. 1559-1571, 2017.

- IJ20 Pyrkin A., Mancilla-David F., Ortega R., Bobtsov A., Aranovskiy S., Identification of photovoltaic arrays' maximum power extraction point via dynamic regressor extension and mixing, International Journal of Adaptive Control and Signal Processing, 31(9), pp. 1337-1349, 2017.
- IJ21 Wang J., Gritsenko P. A., Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., A method for increasing the rate of parametric convergence in the problem of identification of the sinusoidal signal parameters, Automation and Remote Control, 78(3), pp. 389-396, 2017.
- IJ22 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Ortega R., Pyrkin A., Performance Enhancement of Parameter Estimators via Dynamic Regressor Extension and Mixing, IEEE Transactions on Automatic Control, 62(7), pp. 3546-3550, 2017.
- IJ23 Bobtsov A., Bazylev D., Pyrkin A., Aranovskiy S., Ortega R., A robust nonlinear position observer for synchronous motors with relaxed excitation conditions, International Journal of Control, 90(4), pp. 813-824, 2017.
- IJ24 Vazquez C., Aranovskiy S., Freidovich L., Input nonlinearity compensation and chattering reduction in a mobile hydraulic forestry crane, Elektrotechnik und Informationstechnik, 133(6), pp. 248-52, 2016.
- IJ25 Vazquez C., Aranovskiy S., Freidovich L., Fridman L., Time-Varying Gain Differentiator: Mobile-Hydraulic System Case Study, IEEE Transactions On Control Systems Technology, 24(5), pp. 1740-1750, 2016.
- IJ26 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A, Pyrkin A., Gritcenko P., Adaptive filters cascade applied to a frequency identification improvement problem, International Journal of Adaptive Control and Signal Processing, 30(5), pp. 677-689, 2016.
- IJ27 Aranovskiy S., Ortega R., Cisneros R., A robust PI passivity-based control of nonlinear systems and its application to temperature regulation, International Journal of Robust and Nonlinear Control, 26(10), pp. 2216-2231, 2016.
- IJ28 Ortega R., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Aranovskiy S., A parameter estimation approach to state observation of nonlinear systems, Systems and Control Letters, 85, pp. 84-94, 2015.
- IJ29 Aranovskiy S., Freidovich L., Adaptive Compensation of Disturbances Formed as Sums of Sinusoidal Signals with Application to an Active Vibration Control Benchmark, European Journal of Control, 19(4), pp. 253-265, 2013.
- IJ30 Ruderman M., Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Bertram T., Nonlinear dynamics of drives with elasticities and friction, Automation and Remote Control, 73(10), pp. 1604-1615, 2012.
- IJ31 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Kremlev A., Nikolaev N., Slita O., Identification of frequency of biased harmonic signal, European Journal of Control, 16(2), pp. 129-139, 2010.

- IJ32 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Adaptive observer of an unknown sinusoidal output disturbance for linear plants, Automation and Remote Control, 70(11), pp. 1862-1870, 2009.
- IJ33 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Kremlev A., Luk'anova G., Nikolaev N., Identification of frequency of a shifted sinusoidal signal, Automation and Remote Control, 69(9), pp. 1447-1453, 2008.
- IJ34 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Kremlev A., Luk'anova G., A Robust Algorithm for Identification of the Frequency of a Sinusoidal Signal, Journal of Computer and Systems Sciences International, 46(3), pp. 39-44, 2007.
- IJ35 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Kremlev A., Compensation of a finite-dimensional quasi-harmonic disturbance for a nonlinear object, Journal of Computer and Systems Sciences International, 45(4), pp. 518-525, 2006.

Patent (P)

P1 Casiez, G., Efimov, D., Ushirobira, R., Aranovskiy, S., and Roussel, N. (2016). Predictive display device. Patent No. WO2018055280A1, filling date (FR3056317B1): 09/20/2016.

International Peer-Reviewed Conferences (IC)

- IC1 Aranovskiy S., Efimov D., Sokolov D., Wang J., Ryadchikov I., Bobtsov A., State estimation for a locally unobservable parameter-varying system: one gradientbased and one switched solutions, IFAC World Congress, 2020.
- IC2 Efimov D., Aranovskiy S., Fridman E., Sokolov D., Wang J., Bobtsov A., Adaptive stabilization by delay with biased measurements, IFAC World Congress, 2020.
- IC3 Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Aranovskiy S., Nikolaev N., Slita O., Kozachek O., Stator flux and load torque observers for PMSM, IFAC World Congress, 2020.
- IC4 Efimov D., Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Raissi T., On fixed-time parameter estimation under interval excitation, European Control Conference, 2020.
- IC5 Korotina M., Aranovskiy S., Ushirobira R., Vedyakov A., On parameter tuning and convergence properties of the DREM procedure, **European Control Conference**, 2020.
- IC6 Sokolov D., Aranovskiy S., Gusev A., Ryadchikov I., Experimental comparison of velocity estimators for a control moment gyroscope inverted pendulum, IEEE Workshop on Advanced Motion Control, 2020.

- IC7 Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Aranovskiy S., Nikolaev N., Slita O., Kozachek O., Stator Flux Finite-time Observer for Non-Salient Permanent Magnet Synchronous Motors, Mediterranean Conference on Control and Automation, 2020.
- IC8 Le Van Tuan, Korotina M., Bobtsov A., Aranovskiy S., Pyrkin A., Online Estimation of time-varying frequency of a sinusoidal signal, IFAC Workshop on Adaptation and Learning in Control and Signal Processing, 2019.
- IC9 Ryadchikov I., Aranovskiy S., Nikulchev E., Wang J., Sokolov D., Differentiatorbased velocity observer with sensor bias estimation: an inverted pendulum case study, IFAC Symposium on Nonlinear Control Systems, 2019.
- IC10 Zonetti D., Yi B., Aranovskiy S., Efimov D., Ortega R., Garcia-Quismondo E., On Physical Modeling of Lithium-Ion Cells and Adaptive Estimation of their Stateof-Charge, IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, 2018.
- IC11 Nancel M., Aranovskiy S., Ushirobira R., Efimov D., Poulmane S., Roussel N., Casiez G., Next-Point Prediction for Direct Touch Using Finite-Time Derivative Estimation, ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology, 2018.
- IC12 Belov A., Aranovskiy S., Ortega R., Barabanov N., Bobtsov A., Enhanced Parameter Convergence for Linear Systems Identification: The DREM Approach, European Control Conference, 2018.
- IC13 Aranovskiy S., Ushirobira R., Efimov D., Casiez G., Frequency Domain Forecasting Approach for Latency Reduction in Direct Human-Computer Interaction, IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, 2017.
- IC14 Vedyakov A., Vediakova A., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Aranovskiy S., Frequency estimation of a sinusoidal signal with time-varying amplitude, IFAC World Congress, 2017.
- IC15 Gromov V., Borisov O., Pyrkin A., Bobtsov A., Kolyubin S., Aranovskiy S., The DREM Approach for Chaotic Oscillators Parameter Estimation with Improved Performance, IFAC World Congress, 2017.
- IC16 Borisov O., Gromov V., Vedyakov A., Pyrkin A., Bobtsov A., Aranovskiy S., Adaptive Tracking of a Multi-Sinusoidal Signal with DREM-Based Parameters Estimation, IFAC World Congress, 2017.
- IC17 Aranovskiy S., Ushirobira R., Efimov D., Casiez G., Modeling Pointing Tasks in Mouse-Based Human-Computer Interactions, IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, 2016.
- IC18 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Ortega R., Pyrkin A., Parameters Estimation Via Dynamic Regressor Extension and Mixing, American Control Conference, 2016.

- IC19 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Ortega R., Pyrkin A., Improved Transients In Multiple Frequencies Estimation via Dynamic Regressor Extension And Mixing, IFAC Workshop on Adaptation and Learning in Control and Signal Processing, 2016.
- IC20 Pyrkin A., Mancilla-David F., Ortega R., Bobtsov A., Aranovskiy S., Identification of the Current–Voltage Characteristic of Photovoltaic Arrays, **IFAC Workshop on Adaptation and Learning in Control and Signal Processing**, 2016.
- IC21 Gromov V., Borisov O., Vedyakov A., Pyrkin A., Shavetov S., Bobtsov A., Salikhov V., Aranovskiy S., Adaptive Multisinusoidal Signal Tracking System with Input Delay, IFAC Workshop on Adaptation and Learning in Control and Signal Processing, 2016.
- IC22 Ortega R., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Aranovskiy S., A Parameter Estimation Approach to State Observation of Nonlinear Systems, IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, 2015.
- IC23 Pyrkin A., Ortega R., Bobtsov A., Aranovskiy S., Gerasimov D., Cuk Converter Full State Adaptive Observer Design, IEEE Multi-conference on Systems and Control, 2015.
- IC24 Aranovskiy S., Ortega R., Cisneros R., Robust PI Passivity–based Control of Nonlinear Systems: Application to Port–Hamiltonian Systems and Temperature Regulation, American Control Conference, 2015.
- IC25 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Ortega R., Chaillet A., Flux and Position Observer of Permanent Magnet Synchronous Motors with Relaxed Persistency of Excitation Conditions, IFAC Conference on Modelling, Identification and Control of Nonlinear Systems, 2015.
- IC26 Wang J., Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Gritcenko P., On Stability of Tunable Linear Time-Varying Band-Pass Filters, IFAC Conference on Modelling, Identification and Control of Nonlinear Systems, 2015.
- IC27 Aranovskiy S., Vazquez C., Control of a single-link mobile hydraulic actuator with a pressure compensator, **IEEE Multi-conference on Systems and Control**, 2014.
- IC28 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Gritcenko P., Improved Frequency Identification Via an Adaptive Filters Cascade, IEEE Multi-conference on Systems and Control, Antibes, France, 2014.
- IC29 Aranovskiy S., Losenkov A., Vazquez C., Position Control of an Industrial Hydraulic System with a Pressure Compensator, Mediterranean Conference on Control and Automation, 2014.

- IC30 Vazquez C., Aranovskiy S., Freidovich L., Fridman L., Second Order Sliding Mode Control of a Mobile Hydraulic Crane, IEEE Conference on Decision and Control, 2014.
- IC31 Vazquez C., Aranovskiy S., Freidovich L., Time-varying gain second order sliding mode differentiator, IFAC World Congress, 2014.
- IC32 Pyrkin A., Bobtsov A., Aranovskiy S., Kolyubin S., Gromov V., Adaptive Controller for Linear Plant with Parametric Uncertainties, Input Delay and Unknown Disturbance, IFAC World Congress, 2014.
- IC33 Vazquez C., Aranovskiy S., Freidovich L., Sliding mode control of a forestrystandard mobile hydraulic system, Variable Structure Systems Workshop, 2014.
- IC34 Pyrkin A., Bobtsov A., Kolyubin S., Borisov O., Gromov V., Aranovskiy S., Output Controller for Quadcopters with Wind Disturbance Cancellation, **IEEE Multi-conference on Systems and Control**, 2014.
- IC35 Pyrkin A., Bobtsov A., Nikiforov V., Aranovskiy S., Kolyubin S., Vedyakov A., Borisov O., Gromov V., Output Adaptive Controller for Linear System with Input Delay and Multisinusoidal Disturbance, IEEE Multi-conference on Systems and Control, 2014.
- IC36 Aranovskiy S., Kapitonov A., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Zavarin E., Davydov D., Ortega R., Robust Control of Rapid Thermal Processes Applied to Vapor Deposition Processing, International Congress on Ultra-Modern Telecommunications and Control Systems, 2014.
- IC37 Bobtsov A., Nikolaev N., Slita O., Borgul A., Aranovskiy S., The New Algorithm of Sinusoidal Signal Frequency Estimation, IFAC Workshop on Adaptation and Learning in Control and Signal Processing, 2013.
- IC38 Aranovskiy S., Adaptive Attenuation of Disturbance Formed as a Sum of Sinusoidal Signals Applied to a Benchmark Problem, **European Control Conference**, 2013.
- IC39 Aranovskiy S., Modeling and Identification of Spool Dynamics in an Industrial Electro-Hydraulic Valve, Mediterranean Conference on Control and Automation, 2013.
- IC40 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Output harmonic Disturbance Compensation for Nonlinear Plant, Mediterranean Conference on Control and Automation, 2012.
- IC41 Pyrkin A., Bobtsov A., Kemlev A., Aranovskiy S., Cancellation of unknown harmonic disturbance for nonlinear system with input delay, IFAC World Congress, 2011.

- IC42 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Bardov V., The method of identification for the motor – dual-section device system through output signal measurements, IEEE Conference on Automatic Science and Engeneering, 2011.
- IC43 Ruderman M., Bertram T., Aranovskiy S., Nonlinear dynamic of actuators with elasticities and friction, IFAC Symposium on Mechatronic Systems, 2010.
- IC44 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Frequency Identification of Biased Harmonic Output Disturbance, **IFAC Symposium on System Identification**, 2009.
- IC45 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Nikolaev N., Pyrkin A., Slita O., Observer for chaotic Duffing system, Nonlinear Dynamics Conference, 2008.
- IC46 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Kremlev A., Nikolaev N., Slita O., Identification of frequency of biased harmonic signal, IFAC Workshop on Adaptation and Learning in Control and Signal Processing, 2007.

National Peer-Reviewed Journals (NJ) (in Russian)

- NJ1 Korotina M., Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Lyamin A., The parametric convergence performance improvement in the direct adaptive multi-sinusoidal disturbance compensation problem, Scientific and Technical Journal of Information Technologies, Mechanics and Optics, 21(2), pp. 172–178, 2021.
- NJ2 Le V. T., Korotina M., Bobtsov A., Aranovskiy S., Vo Q. D., Identification of Linear Time-Varying Parameters of Nonstationary Systems, Mechatronics, automation and control, 20(5), pp. 259—264, 2019.
- NJ3 Le V. T., Korotina M., Bobtsov A., Aranovskiy S., New identification algorithm for linearly varying frequency of sinusoidal signal, Scientific and Technical Journal of Information Technologies, Mechanics and Optics, no. 1, pp. 52–58, 2019.
- NJ4 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Wang J., Nikolaev N., Pyrkin A., Identification properties enhancement algorithm for problems of parameters estimation of linear regression model, Scientific and Technical Journal of Information Technologies, Mechanics and Optics, no. 3, pp. 565–567, 2016.
- NJ5 Aranovskiy S., Losenkov A., Direct adaptive method for multisinusoidal disturbance compensation, Instumentation Technologies, no. 9, pp. 694-700, 2015.
- NJ6 Gritsenko P., Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov S., Pyrkin A., Improving accuracy of frequency identification by using a cascade of adaptive filters, Instumentation Technologies, no. 8, pp. 587-592, 2015.
- NJ7 Aranovskiy S., Losenkov A., Vazquez C., Tracking control for a hydraulic drive with a pressure compensator, Scientific and Technical Journal of Information Technologies, Mechanics and Optics, no. 4, pp. 615-622, 2015.

- NJ8 Kapitonov A., Aranovskiy S., Identification of nonlinear model parameters for rapid thermal processes, Scientific and technical bulletin of the Information Technologies, Mechanics and Optics, no. 4, pp. 176-178, 2014.
- NJ9 Kapitonov A., Aranovskiy S., Ortega R., Robust regulation for systems with polynomial nonlinearity applied to rapid thermal processes, Scientific and technical bulletin of the Information Technologies, Mechanics and Optics, no. 4, pp. 41-47, 2014.
- NJ10 Gritcenko P., Aranovskiy S., An optimal trajectory along a given path for a redundant manipulator, Mechatronics, automation and control, no 1, pp. 40—44, 2014.
- NJ11 Losenkov A., Aranovskiy S., Control system for a hydraulic drive with a compensation of a static nonlinearity, Scientific and technical bulletin of the Information Technologies, Mechanics and Optics, no. 5, pp. 77-81, 2013.
- NJ12 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Control algorithm for a linear plant with uncertain parameters, input delay and unknown constant disturbance, Mechatronics, automation and control, no. 5, pp. 5-9, 2013.
- NJ13 Aranovskiy S., Freidovich L., Nikiforova L., Losenkov A., Modeling and identification of a spool dynamics of a electro-hydraulic valve. Part I: Modeling, Instumentation Technologies, no. 4, pp. 52-57, 2013.
- NJ14 Aranovskiy S., Freidovich L., Nikiforova L., Losenkov A., Modeling and identification of a spool dynamics of a electro-hydraulic valve. Part II: Identification, Instumentation Technologies, no. 4, pp. 57-61, 2013.
- NJ15 Lovlin S., Aranovskiy S., Smirnov N., Tsvetkova M., Comparison of linear control systems for high-precision drives, Systems and Instruments. Control and diagnostic, no. 3, pp. 31-38, 2013.
- NJ16 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Cascade reduction for identification, Scientific and technical bulletin of the Information Technologies, Mechanics and Optics, no. 3, pp. 149-150, 2012.
- NJ17 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Identification of the linearly varying frequency of the sinusoidal signal, Scientific and technical bulletin of the Information Technologies, Mechanics and Optics, no 1, pp. 28-32, 2012.
- NJ18 Aranovskiy S., Bardov V., Optimal identification method for the linear dynamic system with disturbances: a multi-mass load drive example, **Problems of Control**, no 3, pp. 35–40, 2012.
- NJ19 Aranovskiy S., Lovlin S., Alexandrova S., Identification method for electro-mechanical system with varying Columbus friction, **Information and Control Systems**, no 1, pp. 8-11, 2012.

- NJ20 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Vedyakov A., Kolubin S., Pyrkin A., An algorithm with an improved parametric convergence of unknown frequency of a sinusoidal signal using cascade reduction, Scientific and technical bulletin of the state university ITMO, no. 4, pp. 149-151, 2012.
- NJ21 Aranovskiy S., Furtat I., Robust control of the precision gearless drive of the optical telescope's axis with compensation of the disturbance, Mechatronics, automation and control, no. 9, pp. 8-13, 2011.
- NJ22 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Pyrkin A., Hybrid observer design for the linear plant in the presence of the harmonic disturbance, **Instumentation Technologies**, no. 6, pp. 13-17, 2011.
- NJ23 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Gorin., Cascade scheme for the frequency identification, Scientific and technical bulletin of the state university ITMO, no. 1, p. 129, 2011.
- NJ24 Aranovskiy S., Identification of the electromechanical plant's poles using the phase shifts, **Informatics and control systems**, no. 1, pp. 97-107, 2011.
- NJ25 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Nikiforov V., Observer synthesis for the nonlinear plant with external harmonic disturbance acting at the output signal, Scientific and technical bulletin of the state university ITMO, no. 3, pp. 32-39, 2010.
- NJ26 Aranovskiy S., Bardov V., The motor leads two masses equipment system's parameters identification algorithm, Mechatronics, automation and control, no. 5, pp. 15-18, 2010.
- NJ27 Aranovskiy S., Bardov V., Bobtsov A., Kapitonov A., Pyrkin A., Synthesis of the observer in the presence of the output measurement disturbance, **Instumentation Technologies**, no. 11, pp. 28-31, 2009.
- NJ28 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Nikolaev N., Adaptive observer design for chaotic Duffing system, Mechatronics, automation and control, no. 11, pp. 9-15, 2009.
- NJ29 Aranovskiy S., Frequency identification for biased harmonic signal, Scientific and technical bulletin of the state university ITMO, v. 47, pp. 97-104, 2008.
- NJ30 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Compensation algorithm for the quasi-harmonic disturbance with irregular part, **Instumentation Technologies**, no. 11, pp. 19-23, 2007.
- NJ31 Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Kremlev A., Luk'anova G., Identification of the frequency of the harmonic signal acting on a linear plant, **Instumentation Technologies**, no. 1, pp. 22-25, 2007.
- NJ32 Amoskin, Aranovskiy S., Bobtsov A., Nikolaev N., Adaptive stabilization of the chaos in the Chua circuit, **Instumentation Technologies**, no. 12, pp. 6-13, 2005.